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INTRODUCED BY Senator Alquist 

(Principal coauthor: Senator Poochigian) 

(Coauthor: Senator Perata) 

(Coauthors: Assembly Members Nunez, Cohn, Frommer, Leslie, and 


Lieu) 


JANUARY 9, 2006 


An act to amend Section 68152 of the Government Code, to amend 

Sections 209, 220, 269, 288.5, 290, 290.3, 290.46, 311.2, 311.4, 

311.9, 311.11, 626.8, 647.6, 667.1, 667.5, 667.51, 667.6, 667.61, 

667.71, 1170.125, 1192.7, 1203, 1203c, 1203.06, 1203.065, 1203.075, 

3000, 3001, 3005, 12022.75, 13887, and 13887.1 of, to amend and 

renumber Section 653g of, to add Sections 288.3, 288.7, 290.03, 

290.04, 290.05, 290.06, 290.07, 290.08, 626.81, 653c, 801.2, 1203e, 

1203f, 3072, and 13887.5 to, and to add a heading to Chapter 5.5 

(commencing with Section 290) to Title 9 of Part 2 of, the Penal 

Code, and to amend Sections 6600, 6601, 6604, 6604.1, and 6605 of the 

Welfare and Institutions Code, relating to sex offenders, making an 

appropriation therefor, and declaring the urgency thereof, to take 

effect immediately. 


LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL'S DIGEST 


SB 1128, Alquist Sex Offender Punishment, Control, and 

Containment Act of 2006. 


Existing law sets forth timelines for the retention of court 

records, depending upon the subject matter or criminal offense. 

Records relating to felonies are required to be kept for 75 years, 


This bill would require courts to keep all records relating to 

misdemeanor actions resulting in a requirement that the defendant 

register as a sex offender for 75 years. The bill also would require 

every district attorney's office and the Department of Justice to 

retain records relating to a registered sex offender for 75 years 

after disposition of the case. Because the bill would impose new 

responsibilities on local agencies, the bill would impose a 

state-mandated local program. 


http:1203.06
http:12022.75


Under existing law, the punishment for kidnapping with the intent 

to commit any of several specified sexual acts is imprisonment in the 

state prison for life with the possibility of parole. 


This bill would add rape committed in concert and committing lewd 

and lascivious acts to the above specified sexual acts. 


Under existing law, the punishment for assault with intent to 

commit any of several specified sexual acts is imprisonment in the 

state prison for 2, 4, or 6 years. 


This bill would provide that the punishment for assaulting another 

person with the intent to commit any of several specified sexual 

acts while in the commission of a first degree burglary is 

imprisonment in the state prison for life with the possibility of 

parole. 


Under existing law, a person who commits any of several sexual 

acts upon a child who is under 14 years of age and 10 or more years 

younger than the person, is guilty of aggravated sexual assault of a 

child. 


This bill would change the age elements of the crime to 14 years 

of age and 7 or more years younger than the perpetrator, and would 

expand the types of sex offenses to which it would apply. The bill 

would require the court to impose a consecutive sentence for each 

offense that results in a conviction under this provision. 


This bill would create new offenses for persons who arrange a 

meeting with a minor or person he or she believes to be a minor for 

the purpose of exposing his or her genitals or pubic or rectal area, 

having the child expose any of these areas, or engaging in lewd or 

lascivious behavior; and for persons who actually go to that arranged 

meeting. 


Under existing law, continuous sexual abuse of a child is a felony 

punishable by imprisonment in the state prison for 6, 12, or 16 

years. Existing law prohibits any other felony sex offense involving 

the same victim from being charged in the same proceeding, except as 

specified. 


This bill would change that provision to prohibit any other act of 

substantial sexual conduct with a child under 14 years of age, or 

lewd and lascivious acts, involving the same victim, from being 

charged in the same proceeding, except as specified. 


Under existing law, the punishment for annoying or molesting a 

child is a maximum fine of $1,000 and imprisonment in the county 

jail. 


This bill would increase the maximum fine to $5,000 and would 

create a new crime for persons who, motivated by an unnatural or 

abnormal sexual interest in children, engages in conduct with an 

adult whom he or she believes to be a child, which conduct, if 

directed toward a child, would be a violation of the above provision. 


Under existing law, lewd or lascivious conduct with a minor is a 

felony. Under existing law, any person who engages in unlawful sexual 

intercourse with a minor who is more than 3 years younger than the 

perpetrator is guilty of either a misdemeanor or felony, and may also 

be liable for civil penalties. 


The bill would provide that any adult who engages in sexual 

intercourse or sodomy with a child who is 10 years of age or younger 

is guilty of a felony and shall be punished by imprisonment in the 

state prison for 25 years to life, and that any adult who engages in 

oral copulation or sexual penetration with a child who is 10 years of 

age or younger is guilty of a felony punishable by imprisonment in 




the state prison for 15 years to life. Because the bill would create 

new crimes, the bill would impose a state-mandated local program. 


Existing law requires a person convicted of any specified sex 

offense to register as a sex offender. 


This bill would add the above new crimes to the list of crimes 
that require a person to register as a sex offender, and would also 
add murder in the perpetuation of or attempt to commit certain sex 
crimes to the list, and would add conspiracy to commit any of the 
offenses to the list. The bill would make findings and declarations 
regarding the need for a comprehensive system of risk assessment, 
supervision, monitoring, and containment for registered sex 
offenders. The bill would require every person required to register 
as a sex offender to be subject to assessment using the 
State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO) . 
The bill would establish the SARATSO Review Committee, the purpose of 
which is to ensure that the SARATSO reflects the most reliable, 
objective, and well-established protocols for predicting sex offender 
risk of recidivism. Commencing January 1, 2007, the SARATSO for 
adult males would be the STATIC-99 risk assessment scale. The 
committee would be required to research risk assessment tools for 
female and juvenile offenders, and to advise the Legislature and 
Governor of their recommendation. The committee would also 
periodically evaluate the SARATSO for each population and make any 
recommendations for changes, and develop and administer a training 
program for officers who would administer the SARATSO. Persons who 
administer the SARATSO would be required to be trained at least every 
2 years. 

The bill would require the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation to assess every eligible person who is incarcerated or 

on parole, using the SARATSO. The bill would also require each 

probation department to assess every eligible person who is under 

their supervision. 


This bill would authorize the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation, subject to an appropriation, to establish and operate 

a specialized sex offender treatment pilot program for inmates whom 

the department determines pose a high risk to the public of 

committing violent sex crimes. 


Under existing law, the court is required to impose a fine of $200 

for the first conviction of a person who is convicted of a sex 

offense for which registration as a sex offender is required, and 

$300 for a subsequent conviction. 


This bill would increase those fines to $300 and $500, 

respectively, and would allocate $100 from each fine to the Governor' 

s Office of Emergency Services to fund SAFE teams. 


Existing law requires the Department of Justice to make available 

to the public information regarding registered sex offenders via an 

Internet Web site. 


This bill would modify the information to be made available to the 

public, and would require the Attorney General to develop strategies 

to assist members of the public in understanding how to use the 

information on the Web site to further public safety. The bill would 

require the Department of Justice to renovate the Violent Crime 

Information Network, as specified. 


Under existing law, a person who possesses, prepares, publishes, 

produces, develops, duplicates, or prints any data or image with the 

intent to distribute, exhibit, or exchange the data or image with a 

person 18 years of age or older, knowing the data or image depicts a 




person under 18 years of age personally engaging in or personally 

simulating sexual conduct is guilty of a misdemeanor. 


This bill would increase the punishment for that crime to a 

misdemeanor or felony. 


Under existing law, a person who uses a minor to assist in the 

production or distribution of child pornography is guilty of a 

misdemeanor upon a first offense. 


This bill would increase the punishment for the first conviction 

of that crime to a misdemeanor or felony. 


Under existing law, the first conviction for possession of child 

pornography is punished as a misdemeanor. 


This bill would make the punishment for a conviction either a 

misdemeanor or a felony and would provide for additional punishment 

for a person previously convicted of certain crimes. 


Under existing law, it is a misdemeanor for any person without any 

lawful business thereon, including any specified sex offender, to 

remain on school grounds, or to reenter school grounds, or any public 

way adjacent thereto, after being asked to leave, as specified. 


This bill would increase the penalties for a violation of that 

crime if the person is a registered sex offender, and would make 

related changes. Because the bill would increase the scope of an 

existing crime, the bill would impose a state-mandated local program. 


This bill also would make it a misdemeanor for a person who is 

required to register as a sex offender where the victim was an 

elderly or dependent person to enter or remain on the grounds of a 

day care facility where elderly or dependent persons reside or 

regularly are present, without lawful business thereon or written 

permission from the facility administrator. 


Existing law, added by initiative acts that require amendments to 

its provisions to be approved by2/3 of the membership of both houses 

of the Legislature, defines I1violent felony1' for purposes of various 

provisions of the Penal Code. 


This bill would include in that definition various sex offenses 

committed against a child who is under 14 years of age and more than 

10 years younger than the perpetrator, or committed in concert. 


Existing law provides for an enhanced prison term of 5 years for a 

person convicted of committing any of several specified sex offenses 

who had a prior conviction for any of several other specified sex 

offenses. The enhanced term for a person with 2 or more previous 

convictions of any of those sex offenses is 10 years. The enhanced 

term does not apply if that person has not been in custody for, or 

committed a felony during, at least 10 years between the instant and 

prior offense. Existing law requires the person to receive credits 

for time served or for work, to reduce his or her sentence. 


This bill would expand the types of sex crimes to which these 

provisions apply, delete the 10-year exception, and would eliminate 

the possibility of the person receiving credit to reduce his or her 

sentence. 


Under existing law, persons who are convicted of committing 

certain sex offenses who have previously been convicted of other sex 

offenses, including habitual sexual offenders, as defined, or who are 

convicted of certain sex offenses during the commission of another 

offense, are eligible for credit to reduce the minimum term imposed. 


This bill would eliminate that eligibility for those persons. 

Under existing law, the punishment for a conviction of certain sex 




offenses is 25 years to life if the offense was committed in the 

course of a kidnapping or burglary, the victim was tortured, or the 

defendant had previously been convicted of one of these sex crimes. 


This bill would add continuous sexual abuse of a child to those 

sex offenses. 


Under existing law, a court is prohibited from granting probation 

to, or suspending the execution or imposition of sentence for, any 

person who, with the intent to inflict the injury, personally 

inflicts great bodily injury on another person during the commission 

of any of several crimes. 


This bill would eliminate the intent requirement of that 

provision. 


Under existing law, prosecution for an offense punishable by 

imprisonment in the state prison for 8 years or more is required to 

be commenced within 6 years after the commission of the offense. 


This bill would extend the statute of limitations for prosecuting 

possession of child pornography for commercial purposes and for using 

a minor in the production of a representation of sexual conduct to 

10 years from the date of production. 


Existing law, added by an initiative statute which provides for 

amendment of its provision by2/3 vote of the Legislature, prohibits 

plea bargaining in certain felony cases, except as specified. 


This bill would state the intent of the Legislature that district 

attorneys prosecute violent sex crimes under statutes that provide 

sentencing under "one strike," "3 strikesM or habitual sexual 

offender laws instead of engaging in plea bargaining, and would 

require a district attorney to state on the record why a sentence 

should not be prosecuted under those provisions, if he or she engages 

in plea bargaining despite the stated intent. 


Existing law establishes a county probation system. 

This bill would require probation officers trained in the use of 


the SARATSO to perform a presentencing risk assessment of every 

person convicted of an offense that requires him or her to register 

as a sex offender. The bill would require each probation department 

to compile a Facts of Offense Sheet for those offenders, as 

specified. The bill would require each county to designate certain 

probation officers to be trained to administer the SARATSO. The bill 

would require those probationers who are deemed to be a high risk to 

the public, as determined by the SARATSO, to be placed on intensive 

and specialized probation supervision. Because the bill would impose 

additional duties on probation officers, it would impose a 

state-mandated local program. 


Existing law requires a probation officer to prepare a report for 

the court for each person convicted of a felony. 


This bill would require a probation officer to also use the 

SARATSO on each person convicted of a felony that requires him or her 

to register as a sex offender, in order to determine the person's 

risk of reoffending, and to include that assessment in the 

presentencing report. The bill would require the results of that 

assessment to be considered by the court in determining suitability 

for probation. 


Existing law provides for a 3-year maximum period of parole for 

persons who are convicted of a felony, except that the maximum period 

of parole for persons who are convicted of certain violent felonies 

is 5 years. 


This bill would set the maximum period of parole for persons who 

are convicted of certain sex offenses at 10 years. 




Under existing law relating to sexually violent predators, parole 

tolls from evaluation through the period of commitment, if any. 


This bill would provide that parole tolls through any period of 

commitment and conditional release under court monitoring. 


Existing law requires the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation to ensure that all parolees under active supervision 

and deemed to pose a high risk to the public of committing a violent 

sex crime are placed on an intensive and specialized parole 

supervision caseload. 


This bill would instead require those parolees who are deemed to 

pose a high risk to the public of committing any sex crime, as 

determined by the SARATSO, to be placed on intensive and specialized 

supervision, and to be required to report frequently to designated 

parole officers. The bill would authorize the department to place any 

other parolee on intensive and specialized supervision, as 

specified. 


Existing law provides for an enhanced penalty of 3 years for any 

person who administers a controlled substance to another person 

against his or her will, for the purpose of committing a felony. 


This bill would create an additional enhancement of 5 years if 

that felony is any of several specified sex offenses. 


Existing law authorizes counties to establish sexual assault 

felony enforcement (SAFE) teams to reduce violent sexual assaults 

through proactive surveillance of habitual sexual offenders. 


This bill would require the Office of Emergency Services to 

establish standards by which grants are awarded on a competitive 

basis to counties for SAFE teams. 


This bill would appropriate $495,000 from the General Fund to the 

Office of Emergency Services, Division of Criminal Justice Programs 

for child abuse and abduction programs that provide prevention 

education to children in schools. 


Existing law defines "sexually violent offenseu for purposes of 

the sexually violent predator law. 


This bill would include prior convictions for certain offenses 

convicted as a juvenile or that resulted in an indeterminate sentence 

in that definition, and would otherwise expand that definition to 

include additional crimes. 


Under existing law, any finding made that a person is a sexually 

violent predator, as specified, shall not toll, discharge, or 

otherwise affect that person's period of parole, as specified. 


This bill instead would provide that such a finding shall toll his 

or her period of parole. 


Under existing law, if a person is determined to be a sexually 

violent predator, he or she is committed to the State Department of 

Mental Health for 2 years for appropriate treatment and confinement. 

Confinement may not be extended except by court order. 


This bill would change that commitment to an indeterminate term. 

This bill would incorporate additional changes made in AB 1849, to 


be operative only if this bill and AB 1849 are enacted and this bill 

is enacted last. 


This bill would provide that its provisions are severable. 

The California Constitution requires the state to reimburse local 


agencies and school districts for certain costs mandated by the 

state. Statutory provisions establish procedures for making that 

reimbursement. 


This bill would provide that with regard to certain mandates no 

reimbursement is required by this act for a specified reason. 




With regard to any other mandates, this bill would provide that, 

if the Commission on State Mandates determines that the bill contains 

costs so mandated by the state, reimbursement for those costs shall 

be made pursuant to the statutory provisions noted above. 


This bill would declare that it is to take effect immediately as an 

urgency statute. 


Appropriation: yes. 


THE PEOPLE THE STATE CALIFORNIA ENACT FOLLOWS: 

SECTION 1. This act shall be known as the Sex Offender Punishment, 

Control, and Containment Act of 2006. 

SEC. 2. The Legislature finds and declares all of the following: 

(a) The primary public policy goal of managing sex offenders in 


the community is the prevention of future victimization. 

(b) California's tactics for monitoring registered sex offenders 


must be transformed into a cohesive and comprehensive system of state 

and local law enforcement supervision to observe, assess, and 

proactively respond to patterns and conduct of registered sex 

offenders in the community. 


(c) California's infrastructure for collecting, maintaining, and 

disseminating information about registered sex offenders must be 

retooled to ensure that law enforcement and the public have access to 

accurate, up-to-date, and relevant information about registered sex 

offenders. 


(d) In order to accomplish these goals, the Legislature hereby 

enacts the Sex Offender Control and Containment Act of 2006. 

SEC. 3. Section 68152 of the Government Code is amended to read: 

68152. The trial court clerk may destroy court records under 


Section 68153 after notice of destruction and if there is no request 

and order for transfer of the records, except the comprehensive 

historical and sample superior court records preserved for research 

under the California Rules of Court, when the following times have 

expired after final disposition of the case in the categories listed: 


(a) Adoption: retain permanently. 

(b) Change of name: retain permanently. 

(c) Other civil actions and proceedings, as follows: 

(1) Except as otherwise specified: 10 years. 

(2) Where a party appears by a guardian ad litem: 10 years after 


termination of the court's jurisdiction. 

(3) Domestic violence: same period as duration of the restraining 


or other orders and any renewals, then retain the restraining or 

other orders as a judgment; 60 days after expiration of the temporary 

protective or temporary restraining order. 


(4) Eminent domain: retain permanently. 

(5) Family law, except as otherwise specified: 30 years. 

(6) Harassment: same period as duration of the injunction and any 


renewals, then retain the injunction as a judgment; 60 days after 

expiration of the temporary restraining order. 


(7) Mental health (Lanterman Developmental Disabilities Services 
Act and Lanterman-Petris-Short Act) : 30 years. 

(8) Paternity: retain permanently. 

( 9 )  Petition, except as otherwise specified: 10 years. 
(10) Real property other than unlawful detainer: retain 




permanently if the action affects title or an interest in real 

property. 


(11) Small claims: 10 years. 

(12) Unlawful detainer: one year if judgment is for possession of 


the premises; 10 years if judgment is for money. 

(d) Notwithstanding subdivision (c), any civil or small claims 


case in the trial court: 

(1) Involuntarily dismissed by the court for delay in prosecution 


or failure to comply with state or local rules: one year. 

(2) Voluntarily dismissed by a party without entry of judgment: 


one year. 

Notation of the dismissal shall be made on the civil index of 


cases or on a separate dismissal index. 

(e) Criminal. 

(1) Capital felony (murder with special circumstances where the 


prosecution seeks the death penalty): retain permanently. If the 

charge is disposed of by acquittal or a sentence less than death, the 

case shall be reclassified. 


(2) Felony, except as otherwise specified: 75 years. 

(3) Felony, except capital felony, with court records from the 


initial complaint through the preliminary hearing or plea and for 

which the case file does not include final sentencing or other final 

disposition of the case because the case was bound over to the 

superior court: five years. 


(4) Misdemeanor, except as otherwise specified: five years. 

(5) Misdemeanor alleging a violation of the Vehicle Code, except 


as otherwise specified: three years. 

(6) Misdemeanor alleging a violation of Section 23103, 23152, or 


23153 of the Vehicle Code: 10 years. 

(7) Misdemeanor alleging a violation of Section 14601, 14601.1, 


20002, 23104, or 23109 of the Vehicle Code: five years. 

(8) Misdemeanor alleging a marijuana violation under subdivision 


(b), (c), (d), or (e) of Section 11357 of the Health and Safety Code, 
or subdivision (b) of Section 11360 of the Health and Safety Code in 
accordance with the procedure set forth in Section 11361.5 of the 
Health and Safety Code: records shall be destroyed two years from the 
date of conviction or from the date of arrest if no conviction. 

(9) Misdemeanor, infraction, or civil action alleging a violation 

of the regulation and licensing of dogs under Sections 30951 to 

30956, inclusive, of the Food and Agricultural Code or violation of 

any other local ordinance: three years. 


(10) Infraction, except as otherwise specified: three years, 

(11) Parking infractions, including alleged violations under the 


stopp'ing, standing, and parking provisions set forth in Chapter 9 

(commencing with Section 22500) of Division 11 of the Vehicle Code: 

two years. 


(12) Misdemeanor action resulting in a requirement that the 

defendant register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290 of the 

Penal Code: 75 years. This paragraph shall apply to records relating 

to a person convicted on or after the effective date of Senate Bill 

1128 of the 2005-06 Regular Session. 


(f) Habeas corpus: same period as period for retention of the 

records in the underlying case category. 


(g) Juvenile. 

(1) Dependent (Section 300 of the Welfare and Institutions Code): 


upon reaching age 28 or on written request shall be released to the 

juvenile five years after jurisdiction over the person has terminated 




under subdivision (a) of Section 826 of the Welfare and Institutions 

Code. Sealed records shall be destroyed upon court order five years 

after the records have been sealed pursuant to subdivision (c) of 

Section 389 of the Welfare and Institutions Code. 


(2) Ward (Section 601 of the Welfare and Institutions Code): upon 

reaching age 21 or on written request shall be released to the 

juvenile five years after jurisdiction over the person has terminated 

under subdivision (a) of Section 826 of the Welfare and Institutions 

Code. Sealed records shall be destroyed upon court order five years 

after the records have been sealed under subdivision (d) of Section 

781 of the Welfare and Institutions Code. 


(3) Ward (Section 602 of the Welfare and Institutions Code) : upon 
reaching age 38 under subdivision (a) of Section 826 of the Welfare 
and Institutions Code. Sealed records shall be destroyed upon court 
order when the subject of the record reaches the age of 38 under 
subdivision (d) of Section 781 of the Welfare and Institutions Code. 

(4)Traffic and some nontraffic misdemeanors and infractions 

(Section 601 of the Welfare and Institutions Code): upon reaching 

age 21 or five years after jurisdiction over the person has 

terminated under subdivision (c) of Section 826 of the Welfare and 

Institutions Code. May be microfilmed or photocopied. 


(5) Marijuana misdemeanor under subdivision (e) of Section 11357 

of the Health and Safety Code in accordance with procedures specified 

in subdivision (a) of Section 11361.5 of the Health and Safety Code: 

upon reaching age 18 the records shall be destroyed. 


(h) Probate. 

(1) Conservatorship: 10 years after decree of termination. 

(2) Guardianship: 10 years after the age of 18. 

(3) Probate, including probated wills, except as otherwise 


specified: retain permanently. 

(i) Court records of the appellate division of the superior court: 


five years. 

(j)Other records. 

(1) Applications in forma pauperis: any time after the disposition 


of the underlying case. 

(2) Arrest warrant: same period as period for retention of the 


records in the underlying case category. 

(3) Bench warrant: same period as period for retention of the 


records in the underlying case category. 

(4) Bond: three years after exoneration and release. 

(5) Coroner's inquest report: same period as period for retention 


of the records in the underlying case category; if no case, then 

permanent. 


(6) Court orders not associated with an underlying case, such as 

orders for destruction of court records for telephone taps, or to 

destroy drugs, and other miscellaneous court orders: three years. 


(7) Court reporter notes: 10 years after the notes have been taken 

in criminal and juvenile proceedings and five years after the notes 

have been taken in all other proceedings, except notes reporting 

proceedings in capital felony cases (murder with special 

circumstances where the prosecution seeks the death penalty and the 

sentence is death), including notes reporting the preliminary 

hearing, which shall be retained permanently, unless the Supreme 

Court on request of the court clerk authorizes the destruction. 


(8) Electronic recordings made as the official record of the oral 

proceedings under the California Rules of Court: any time after final 




disposition of the case in infraction and misdemeanor proceedings, 

10 years in all other criminal proceedings, and five years in all 

other proceedings. 


(9) Electronic recordings not made as the official record of the 

oral proceedings under the California Rules of Court: any time either 

before or after final disposition of the case. 


(10) Index, except as otherwise specified: retain permanently. 

(11) Index for cases alleging traffic violations: same period as 


period for retention of the records in the underlying case category. 


(12) Judgments within the jurisdiction of the superior court other 

than in a limited civil case, misdemeanor case, or infraction case: 

retain permanently. 


(13) Judgments in misdemeanor cases, infraction cases, and limited 

civil cases: same period as period for retention of the records in 

the underlying case category. 


(14) Minutes: same period as period for retention of the records 

in the underlying case category. 


(15) Naturalization index: retain permanently. 

(16) Ninety-day evaluation (under Section 1203.03 of the Penal 


Code): same period as period for retention of the records in the 

underlying case category, or period for completion or termination of 

probation, whichever is longer. 


(17) Register of actions or docket: same period as period for 

retention of the records in the underlying case category, but in no 

event less than 10 years for civil and small claims cases, 


(18) Search warrant: 10 years, except search warrants issued in 
connection with a capital felony case defined in paragraph ( 7 ) ,  which 
shall be retained permanently. 

(k) Retention of any of the court records under this section shall 

be extended as follows: 


(1) By order of the court on its own motion, or on application of 

a party or any interested member of the public for good cause shown 

and on those terms as are just. A fee shall not be charged for making 

the application. 


(2) Upon application and order for renewal of the judgment to the 

extended time for enforcing the judgment. 

SEC. 4. Section 209 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

209. (a) Any person who seizes, confines, inveigles, entices, 


decoys, abducts, conceals, kidnaps or carries away another person by 

any means whatsoever with intent to hold or detain, or who holds or 

detains, that person for ransom, reward or to commit extortion or to 

exact from another person any money or valuable thing, or any person 

who aids or abets any of those acts, is guilty of a felony. Upon 

conviction thereof, he or she shall be punished by imprisonment in 

the state prison for life without possibility of parole in cases in 

which any person subjected to any of those acts suffers death or 

bodily harm, or is intentionally confined in a manner which exposes 

that person to a substantial likelihood of death, or shall be 

punished by imprisonment in the state prison for life with the 

possibility of parole if the victim does not suffer death or bodily 

harm. 


(b) (1) Any person who kidnaps or carries away any individual to 

commit robbery, rape, spousal rape, oral copulation, sodomy, or any 

violation of Section 264.1, 288, or 289, shall be punished by 

imprisonment in the state prison for life with the possibility of 

parole. 




(2) This subdivision shall only apply if the movement of the 

victim is beyond that merely incidental to the commission of, and 

increases the risk of harm to the victim over and above that 

necessarily present in, the intended underlying offense. 


(c) In all cases in which probation is granted, the court shall, 

except in unusual cases where the interests of justice would best be 

served by a lesser penalty, require as a condition of the probation 

that the person be confined in the county jail for 12 months. If the 

court grants probation without requiring the defendant to be confined 

in the county jail for 12 months, it shall specify its reason or 

reasons for imposing a lesser penalty. 


(d) Subdivision (b) shall not be construed to supersede or affect 

Section 667.61. A person may be charged with a violation of 

subdivision (b) and Section 667.61. However, a person may not be 

punished under subdivision (b) and Section 667.61 for the same act 

that constitutes a violation of both subdivision (b) and Section 

667.61. 

SEC. 5. Section 220 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

220. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b), any person who 


assaults another with intent to commit mayhem, rape, sodomy, oral 

copulation, or any violation of Section 264.1, 288, or 289 shall be 

punished by imprisonment in the state prison for two, four, or six 

years. 


(b) Any person who, in the commission of a burglary of the first 

degree, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 460, assaults 

another with the intent to commit rape, sodomy, oral copulation, or 

any violation of Section 264.1, 288, or 289 shall be punished by 

imprisonment in the state prison for life with the possibility of 

parole. 


SEC. 6. Section 269 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

269. (a) Any person who commits any of the following acts upon a 


child who is under 14 years of age and seven or more years younger 

than the person is guilty of aggravated sexual assault of a child: 


(1) Rape, in violation of paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) 

of Section 261. 


(2) Rape or sexual penetration, in concert, in violation of 

Section 264.1. 


(3) Sodomy, in violation of paragraph (2) or (3) of subdivision 

(c), or subdivision (d), of Section 286. 


(4) Oral copulation, in violation of paragraph (2) or (3) of 

subdivision (c), or subdivision (d), of Section 288a. 


(5) Sexual penetration, in violation of subdivision (a) of Section 

289. 


(b) Any person who violates this section is guilty of a felony and 

shall be punished by imprisonment in the state prison for 15 years 

to life. 


(c) The court shall impose a consecutive sentence for each offense 

that results in a conviction under this section if the crimes 

involve separate victims or involve the same victim on separate 

occasions, as defined in subdivision (d) of Section 667.6. 

SEC. 7. Section 288.3 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

288.3. (a) (I)Every person who, motivated by an unnatural or 


abnormal sexual interest in children, arranges a meeting with a minor 

or a person he or she believes to be a minor for the purpose of 

exposing his or her genitals or pubic or rectal area, having the 

child expose his or her genitals or pubic or rectal area, or engaging 

in lewd or lascivious behavior, shall be punished by a fine not 




exceeding five thousand dollars ($5,000), by imprisonment in a county 

jail not exceeding one year, or by both the fine and imprisonment. 


(2) Every person who violates this subdivision after a prior 

conviction for an offense listed in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (2) 

of subdivision (a) of Section 290 shall be punished by imprisonment 

in the state prison. 


(b) Every person described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) who 

goes to the arranged meeting place at or about the arranged time, 

shall be punished by imprisonment in the state prison for two, three, 

or four years. 


(c) Nothing in this section shall preclude or prohibit prosecution 

under any other provision of law. 


SEC. 8. Section 288.5 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

288.5. (a) Any person who either resides in the same home with 


the minor child or has recurring access to the child, who over a 

period of time, not less than three months in duration, engages in 

three or more acts of substantial sexual conduct with a child under 

the age of 14 years at the time of the commission of the offense, as 

defined in subdivision (b) of Section 1203.066, or three or more acts 

of lewd or lascivious conduct, as defined in Section 288, with a 

child under the age of 14 years at the time of the commission of the 

offense is guilty of the offense of continuous sexual abuse of a 

child and shall be punished by imprisonment in the state prison for a 

term of 6, 12, or 16 years. 


(b) To convict under this section the trier of fact, if a jury, 

need unanimously agree only that the requisite number of acts 

occurred not on which acts constitute the requisite number. 


(c) No other act of substantial sexual conduct, as defined in 

subdivision (b) of Section 1203.066, with a child under 14 years of 

age at the time of the commission of the offenses, or lewd and 

lascivious acts, as defined in Section 288, involving the same victim 

may be charged in the same proceeding with a charge under this 

section unless the other charged offense occurred outside the time 

period charged under this section or the other offense is charged in 

the alternative. A defendant may be charged with only one count under 

this section unless more than one victim is involved in which case a 

separate count may be charged for each victim. 

SEC. 9. Section 288.7 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

288.7. (a) Any person 18 years of age or older who engages in 


sexual intercourse or sodomy with a child who is 10 years of age or 

younger is guilty of a felony and shall be punished by imprisonment 

in the state prison for a term of 25 years to life. 


(b) Any person 18 years of age or older who engages in oral 

copulation or sexual penetration, as defined in Section 289, with a 

child who is 10 years of age or younger is guilty of a felony and 

shall be punished by imprisonment in the state prison for a term of 

15 years to life. 

SEC. 10. The heading of Chapter 5.5 (commencing with Section 290) 


is added to Title 9 of Part 2 of the Penal Code, to read: 

CHAPTER 5.5. Sex Offenders 


SEC. 11. Section 290 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

290. (a) (1) (A) Every person described in paragraph (2) , for the 

rest of his or her life while residing in California, or while 
attending school or working in California, as described in 
subparagraph (G),shall be required to register with the chief of 
police of the city in which he or she is residing, or the sheriff of 



the county if he or she is residing in an unincorporated area or city 

that has no police department, and, additionally, with the chief of 

police of a campus of the University of California, the California 

State University, or community college if he or she is residing upon 

the campus or in any of its facilities, within five working days of 

coming into, or changing his or her residence within, any city, 

county, or city and county, or campus in which he or she temporarily 

resides. 


(B) If the person who is registering has more than one residence 

address at which he or she regularly resides, he or she shall 

register in accordance with subparagraph (A) in each of the 

jurisdictions in which he or she regularly resides, regardless of the 

number of days or nights spent there. If a11 of the addresses are 

within the same jurisdiction, the person shall provide the 

registering authority with all of the addresses where he or she 

regularly resides. 


(C) Every person described in paragraph ( 2 ) ,  for the rest of his 
or her life while living as a transient in California shall be 
required to register, as follows: 

(i) A transient must register, or reregister if the person has 

previously registered, within five working days from release from 

incarceration, placement or commitment, or release on probation, 

pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (a), except that if the 

person previously registered as a transient less than 30 days from 

the date of his or her release from incarceration, he or she does not 

need to reregister as a transient until his or her next required 

30-day update of registration. If a transient is not physically 

present in any one jurisdiction for five consecutive working days, he 

or she must register in the jurisdiction in which he or she is 

physically present on the fifth working day following release, 

pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (a), Beginning on or before 

the 30th day following initial registration upon release, a transient 

must reregister no less than once every 30 days thereafter. A 

transient shall register with the chief of police of the city in 

which he or she is physically present within that 30-day period, or 

the sheriff of the county if he or she is physically present in an 

unincorporated area or city that has no police department, and 

additionally, with the chief of police of a campus of the University 

of California, the California State University, or community college 

if he or she is physically present upon the campus or in any of its 

facilities. A transient must reregister no less than once every 30 

days regardless of the length of time he or she has been physically 

present in the particular jurisdiction in which he or she 

reregisters. If a transient fails to reregister within any 30-day 

period, he or she may be prosecuted in any jurisdiction in which he 

or she is physically present. 


(ii) A transient who moves to a residence shall have five working 
days within which to register at that address, in accordance with 
subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a), A person 
registered at a residence address in accordance with subparagraph (A) 
of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a), who becomes transient shall 
have five working days within which to reregister as a transient in 
accordance with clause (i) . 

(iii) Beginning on his or her first birthday following 

registration, a transient shall register annually, within five 

working days of his or her birthday, to update his or her 

registration with the entities described in clause (i). A transient 




shall register in whichever jurisdiction he or she is physically 
present on that date. At the 30-day updates and the annual update, a 
transient shall provide current information as required on the 
Department of Justice annual update form, including the information 
described in subparagraphs (A) to (C), inclusive, of paragraph ( 2 ) of 
subdivision (e), and the information specified in clause (iv) . 

(iv) A transient shall, upon registration and reregistration, 

provide current information as required on the Department of Justice 

registration forms, and shall also list the places where he or she 

sleeps, eats, works, frequents, and engages in leisure activities. If 

a transient changes or adds to the places listed on the form during 

the 30-day period, he or she does not need to report the new place or 

places until the next required reregistration. 


(v) Failure to comply with the requirement of reregistering every 

30 days following initial registration pursuant to clause (i) of this 

subparagraph shall be punished in accordance with paragraph (6) of 

subdivision (g). Failure to comply with any other requirement of this 

section shall be punished in accordance with either paragraph (1) or 

(2) of subdivision (g) . 

(vi) A transient who moves out of state shall inform, in person, 

the chief of police in the city in which he or she is physically 

present, or the sheriff of the county if he or she is physically 

present in an unincorporated area or city that has no police 

department, within five working days, of his or her move out of 

state. The transient shall inform that registering agency of his or 

her planned destination, residence or transient location out of 

state, and any plans he or she has to return to California, if known. 

The law enforcement agency shall, within three days after receipt of 

this information, forward a copy of the change of location 

information to the Department of Justice. The department shall 

forward appropriate registration data to the law enforcement agency 

having local jurisdiction of the new place of residence or location. 


(vii) For purposes of this section, I1transient1' 
means a person who 

has no residence. "Residenceu means one or more addresses at which a 

person regularly resides, regardless of the number of days or nights 

spent there, such as a shelter or structure that can be located by a 

street address, including, but not limited to, houses, apartment 

buildings, motels, hotels, homeless shelters, and recreational and 

other vehicles. 


(viii) The transient registrant's duty to update his or her 

registration no less than every 30 days shall begin with his or her 

second transient update following the date this subdivision became 

effective. 


(D) Beginning on his or her first birthday following registration 

or change of address, the person shall be required to register 

annually, within five working days of his or her birthday, to update 

his or her registration with the entities described in subparagraph 

(A). At the annual update, the person shall provide current 

information as required on the Department of Justice annual update 

form, including the information described in subparagraphs (A) to 

(C), inclusive, of paragraph (2) of subdivision (e). 


( E )  In addition, every person who has ever been adjudicated a 
sexually violent predator, as defined in Section 6600 of the Welfare 
and Institutions Code, shall, after his or her release from custody, 
verify his or her address no less than once every 90 days and place 
of employment, including the name and address of the employer, in a 



manner established by the Department of Justice. 

(F) No entity shall require a person to pay a fee to register or 

update his or her registration pursuant to this section. The 
registering agency shall submit registrations, including annual 
updates or changes of address, directly into the Department of 
Justice Violent Crime Information Network (VCIN) . The registering 
agency shall give the registrant a copy of the completed Department 
of Justice form each time the person registers or reregisters, 
including at the annual update. 

(G) Persons required to register in their 

state of residence who are out-of-state residents employed, or 

carrying on a vocation in California on a full-time or part-time 

basis, with or without compensation, for more than 14 days, or for an 

aggregate period exceeding 30 days in a calendar year, shall 

register in accordance with subparagraph (A). Persons described in 

paragraph (2) who are out-of-state residents enrolled in any 

educational institution in California, as defined in Section 22129 of 

the Education Code, on a full-time or part-time basis, shall 

register in accordance with subparagraph (A). The place where the 

out-of-state resident is located, for purposes of registration, shall 

be the place where the person is employed, carrying on a vocation, 

or attending school. The out-of-state resident subject to this 

subparagraph shall, in addition to the information required pursuant 

to subdivision (e), provide the registering authority with the name 

of his or her place of employment or the name of the school attended 

in California, and his or her address or location in his or her state 

of residence. The registration requirement for persons subject to 

this subparagraph shall become operative on November 25, 2000. The 

terms "employed or carries on a vocationu include employment whether 

or not financially compensated, volunteered, or performed for 

government or educational benefit. 


(2) The following persons shall be required to register pursuant 
to paragraph (1) : 

(A) Any person who, since July 1, 1944, has been or is hereafter 
convicted in any court in this state or in any federal or military 
court of a violation of Section 187 committed in the perpetration, or 
an attempt to perpetrate, rape or any act punishable under Section 
286, 288, 288a, or 289, Section 207 or 209 committed with intent to 
violate Section 261, 286, 288, 288a, or 289, Section 220, except 
assault to commit mayhem, Section 243.4, paragraph (1) , (2), (3), 
(4), or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 261, or paragraph (1) of 

subdivision (a) of Section 262 involving the use of force or violence 

for which the person is sentenced to the state prison, Section 

264.1, 266, or 266c, subdivision (b) of Section 266h, subdivision (b) 

of Section 266i, Section 266j, 267, 269, 285, 286, 288, 288a, 288.3, 

288.5, 288.7, or 289, Section 311.1, subdivision (b), (c), or (d) of 

Section 311.2, Section 311.3, 311.4, 311.10, 311.11, or 647.6, 

former Section 647a, subdivision (c) of Section 653f, subdivision 1 

or 2 of Section 314, any offense involving lewd or lascivious conduct 

under Section 272, or any felony violation of Section 288.2; or any 

statutory predecessor that includes all elements of one of the 

above-mentioned offenses; or any person who since that date has been 

or is hereafter convicted of the attempt or conspiracy to commit any 

of the above-mentioned offenses. 


(B) Any person who, since July 1, 1944, has been or hereafter is 

released, discharged, or paroled from a penal institution where he or 

she was confined because of the commission or attempted commission 




of one of the offenses described in subparagraph (A). 

(C) Any person who, since July 1, 1944, has been or hereafter is 


determined to be a mentally disordered sex offender under ~rticle 1 

(commencing with Section 6300) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of ~ivision 6 

of the Welfare and Institutions Code or any person who has been found 

guilty in the guilt phase of a trial for an offense for which 

registration is required by this section but who has been found not 

guilty by reason of insanity in the sanity phase of the trial. 


(D) (i) Any person who, since July 1, 1944, has been, or is 

hereafter convicted in any other court, including any state, federal, 

or military court, of any offense that, if committed or attempted in 

this state, would have been punishable as one or more of the 

offenses described in subparagraph (A), including offenses in which 

the person was a principal, as defined in Section 31. 


(ii) Any person ordered by any other court, including any state, 

federal, or military court, to register as a sex offender for any 

offense, if the court found at the time of conviction or sentencing 

that the person committed the offense as a result of sexual 

compulsion or for purposes of sexual gratification. 


(iii) (I) Except as provided in subclause (II), any person who 

would be required to register while residing in the state of 

conviction for a sex offense committed in that state. 


(11) Notwithstanding subclause (I), a person convicted in another 
state of an offense similar to one of the following offenses who is 
required to register in the state of conviction shall not be required 
to register in California unless the out-of-state offense contains 
all of the elements of a registerable California offense described in 
subparagraph (A) : 

(aa) Indecent exposure, pursuant to Section 314. 

(ab) Unlawful sexual intercourse, pursuant to Section 261.5. 

(ac) Incest, pursuant to Section 285. 

(ad) Sodomy, pursuant to Section 286, or oral copulation, pursuant 

to Section 288a, provided that the offender notifies the Department 
of Justice that the sodomy or oral copulation conviction was for 
conduct between consenting adults, as described in subparagraph ( G )  
and the department is able, upon the exercise of reasonable 
diligence, to verify that fact. 

(ae) Pimping, pursuant to Section 266h, or pandering, pursuant to 

Section 266i. 


(E) Any person ordered by any court to register pursuant to this 

section for any offense not included specifically in this section if 

the court finds at the time of conviction or sentencing that the 

person committed the offense as a result of sexual compulsion or for 

purposes of sexual gratification. The court shall state on the record 

the reasons for its findings and the reasons for requiring 

registration. 


(F) Any person required to register pursuant to any provision of 

this section, regardless of whether the person's conviction has been 

dismissed pursuant to Section 1203.4, unless the person obtains a 

certificate of rehabilitation and is entitled to relief from 

registration pursuant to Section 290.5. 


( G )  (i) Notwithstanding any other subdivision, a person who was 
convicted before January 1, 1976, under subdivision (a) of Section 
286, or Section 288a, shall not be required to register pursuant to 
this section for that conviction if the conviction was for conduct 
between consenting adults that was decriminalized by Chapter 71 of 
the Statutes of 1975 or Chapter 1139 of the Statutes of 1976. The 



Department of Justice shall remove that person from the Sex Offender 

Registry, and the person is discharged from his or her duty to 

register pursuant to the following procedure: 


(I) The person submits to the Department of Justice official 

documentary evidence, including court records or police reports, that 

demonstrate that the person's conviction pursuant to either of those 

sections was for conduct between consenting adults that was 

decriminalized; or 


(11) The person submits to the department a declaration stating 

that the person's conviction pursuant to either of those sections was 

for consensual conduct between adults that has been decriminalized. 

The declaration shall be confidential and not a public record, and 

shall include the person's name, address, telephone number, date of 

birth, and a summary of the circumstances leading to the conviction, 

including the date of the conviction and county of the occurrence. 


(111) The department shall determine whether the person's 

conviction was for conduct between consensual adults that has been 

decriminalized. If the conviction was for consensual conduct between 

adults that has been decriminalized, and the person has no other 

offenses for which he or she is required to register pursuant to this 

section, the department shall, within 60 days of receipt of those 

documents, notify the person that he or she is relieved of the duty 

to register, and shall notify the local law enforcement agency with 

which the person is registered that he or she has been relieved of 

the duty to register. The local law enforcement agency shall remove 

the person's registration from its files within 30 days of receipt of 

notification. If the documentary or other evidence submitted is 

insufficient to establish the person's claim, the department shall, 

within 60 days of receipt of those documents, notify the person that 

his or her claim cannot be established, and that the person shall 

continue to register pursuant to this section. The department shall 

provide, upon the person's request, any information relied upon by 

the department in making its determination that the person shall 

continue to register pursuant to this section. Any person whose claim 

has been denied by the department pursuant to this clause may 

petition the court to appeal the department's denial of the person's 

claim. 


(ii) On or before July 1, 1998, the department shall make a report 

to the Legislature concerning the status of persons who may come 

under the provisions of this subparagraph, including the number of 

persons who were convicted before January 1, 1976, under subdivision 

(a) of Section 286 or Section 288a and are required to register under 

this section, the average age of these persons, the number of these 

persons who have any subsequent convictions for a registerable sex 

offense, and the number of these persons who have sought successfully 

or unsuccessfully to be relieved of their duty to register under 

this section. 


(b) (1) Any person who is released, discharged, or paroled from a 

jail, state or federal prison, school, road camp, or other 

institution where he or she was confined because of the commission or 

attempted commission of one of the offenses specified in subdivision 

(a) or is released from a state hospital to which he or she was 

committed as a mentally disordered sex offender under Article 1 

(commencing with Section 6300) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6 

of the Welfare and Institutions Code, shall, prior to discharge, 

parole, or release, be informed of his or her duty to register under 

this section by the official in charge of the place of confinement or 




hospital, and the official shall require the person to read and sign 

any form that may be required by the Department of Justice, stating 

that the duty of the person to register under this section has been 

explained to the person. The official in charge of the place of 

confinement or hospital shall obtain the address where the person 

expects to reside upon his or her discharge, parole, or release and 

shall report the address to the Department of Justice. The official 

shall at the same time forward a current photograph of the person to 

the Department of Justice. 


(2) The official in charge of the place of confinement or hospital 

shall give one copy of the form to the person and shall send one 

copy to the Department of Justice and one copy to the appropriate law 

enforcement agency or agencies having jurisdiction over the place 

the person expects to reside upon discharge, parole, or release. If 

the conviction that makes the person subject to this section is a 

felony conviction, the official in charge shall, not later than 45 

days prior to the scheduled release of the person, send one copy to 

the appropriate law enforcement agency or agencies having local 

jurisdiction where the person expects to reside upon discharge, 

parole, or release; one copy to the prosecuting agency that 

prosecuted the person; and one copy to the Department of Justice. The 

official in charge of the place of confinement or hospital shall 

retain one copy. 


(c) (1)Any person who is convicted in this state of the 

commission or attempted commission of any of the offenses specified 

in subdivision (a) and who is released on probation, shall, prior to 

release or discharge, be informed of the duty to register under this 

section by the probation department, and a probation officer shall 

require the person to read and sign any form that may be required by 

the Department of Justice, stating that the duty of the person to 

register under this section has been explained to him or her. The 

probation officer shall obtain the address where the person expects 

to reside upon release or discharge and shall report within three 

days the address to the Department of Justice, The probation officer 

shall give one copy of the form to the person, send one copy to the 

Department of Justice, and forward one copy to the appropriate law 

enforcement agency or agencies having local jurisdiction where the 

person expects to reside upon his or her discharge, parole, or 

release. 


(2) Any person who is convicted in this state of the commission or 

attempted commission of any of the offenses specified in subdivision 

(a) and who is granted conditional release without supervised 

probation, or discharged upon payment of a fine, shall, prior to 

release or discharge, be informed of the duty to register under this 

section in open court by the court in which the person has been 

convicted, and the court shall require the person to read and sign 

any form that may be required by the Department of Justice, stating 

that the duty of the person to register under this section has been 

explained to him or her. If the court finds that it is in the 

interest of the efficiency of the court, the court may assign the 

bailiff to require the person to read and sign forms under this 

section. The court shall obtain the address where the person expects 

to reside upon release or discharge and shall report within three 

days the address to the Department of Justice. The court shall give 

one copy of the form to the person, send one copy to the Department 

of Justice, and forward one copy to the appropriate law enforcement 

agency or agencies having local jurisdiction where the person expects 




to reside upon his or her discharge, parole, or release. 

(d) (1) Any person who, on or after January 1, 1986, is discharged 


or paroled from the Department of Corrections and ~ehabilitation to 

the custody of which he or she was committed after having been 

adjudicated a ward of the juvenile court pursuant to Section 602 of 

the Welfare and Institutions Code because of the commission or 

attempted commission of any offense described in paragraph (3) shall 

be subject to registration under the procedures of this section. 


(2) Any person who is discharged or paroled from a facility in 

another state that is equivalent to the Division of Juvenile Justice, 

to the custody of which he or she was committed because of an 

offense which, if committed or attempted in this state, would have 

been punishable as one or more of the offenses described in paragraph 

(3), shall be subject to registration under the procedures of this 

section. 


(3) Any person described in this subdivision who committed an 

offense in violation of any of the following provisions shall be 

required to register pursuant to this section: 


(A) Assault with intent to commit rape, sodomy, oral copulation, 

or any violation of Section 264.1, 288, or 289 under Section 220. 


(B) Any offense defined in paragraph (I), (2), (3), (4), or (6) of 

subdivision (a) of Section 261, Section 264.1, 266c, or 267, 

paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) of, or subdivision (c) or (d) of, 

Section 286, Section 288 or 288.5, paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) 

of, or subdivision (c) or (d) of, Section 288a, subdivision (a) of 

Section 289, or Section 647.6. 


(C) A violation of Section 207 or 209 committed with the intent to 

violate Section 261, 286, 288, 288a, or 289. 


(4) Prior to discharge or parole from the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation, any person who is subject to 

registration under this subdivision shall be informed of the duty to 

register under the procedures set forth in this section. Department 

officials shall transmit the required forms and information to the 

Department of Justice. 


(5) All records specifically relating to the registration in the 

custody of the Department of Justice, law enforcement agencies, and 

other agencies or public officials shall be destroyed when the person 

who is required to register has his or her records sealed under the 

procedures set forth in Section 781 of the Welfare and Institutions 

Code. This subdivision shall not be construed as requiring the 

destruction of other criminal offender or juvenile records relating 

to the case that are maintained by the Department of Justice, law 

enforcement agencies, the juvenile court, or other agencies and 

public officials unless ordered by a court under Section 781 of the 

Welfare and Institutions Code. 


(e) (1) On or after January 1, 1998, upon incarceration, 

placement, or commitment, or prior to release on probation, any 

person who is required to register under this section shall 

preregister. The preregistering official shall be the admitting 

officer at the place of incarceration, placement, or commitment, or 

the probation officer if the person is to be released on probation. 

The preregistration shall consist of all of the following: 


(A) A preregistration statement in writing, signed by the person, 

giving information that shall be required by the Department of 

Justice. 


(B) The fingerprints and a current photograph of the person. 

(C) Any person who is preregistered pursuant to this subdivision 




is required to be preregistered only once. 

(2) A person described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) shall 


register, or reregister if the person has previously registered, upon 

release from incarceration, placement, commitment, or release on 

probation pursuant to paragraph (1) of subdivision (a). This 

paragraph shall not apply to a person who is incarcerated for less 

than 30 days if he or she has registered as required by paragraph (1) 

of subdivision (a), he or she returns after incarceration to the 

last registered address, and the annual update of registration that 

is required to occur within five working days of his or her birthday, 

pursuant to subparagraph (D) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a), 

did not fall within that incarceration period. The registration shall 

consist of all of the following: 


(A) A statement in writing signed by the person, giving 

information as shall be required by the Department of Justice and 

giving the name and address of the person's employer, and the address 

of the person's place of employment if that is different from the 

employer's main address. 


(B) The fingerprints and a current photograph of the person taken 

by the registering official. 


(C) The license plate number of any vehicle owned by, regularly 

driven by, or registered in the name of the person. 


(D) Notice to the person that, in addition to the requirements of 
paragraph ( 4 ) ,  he or she may have a duty to register in any other 
state where he or she may relocate. 

( E )  Copies of adequate proof of residence, which shall be limited 
to a California driver's license, California identification card, 
recent rent or utility receipt, printed personalized checks or other 
recent banking documents showing that person's name and address, or 
any other information that the registering official believes is 
reliable. If the person has no residence and no reasonable 
expectation of obtaining a residence in the foreseeable future, the 
person shall so advise the registering official and shall sign a 
statement provided by the registering official stating that fact. 
Upon presentation of proof of residence to the registering official 
or a signed statement that the person has no residence, the person 
shall be allowed to register. If the person claims that he or she has 
a residence but does not have any proof of residence, he or she 
shall be allowed to register but shall furnish proof of residence 
within 30 days of the date he or she is allowed to register. 

(3) Within three days thereafter, the preregistering official or 

the registering law enforcement agency or agencies shall forward the 

statement, fingerprints, photograph, and vehicle license plate 

number, if any, to the Department of Justice. 


(f) (1) (A) Any person who was last registered at a residence 

address pursuant to this section who changes his or her residence 

address, whether within the jurisdiction in which he or she is 

currently registered or to a new jurisdiction inside or outside the 

state, shall, in person, within five working days of the move, inform 

the law enforcement agency or agencies with which he or she last 

registered of the move, the new address or transient location, if 

known, and any plans he or she has to return to California. 


(B) If the person does not know the new residence address or 

location at the time of the move, the registrant shall, in person, 

within five working days of the move, inform the last registering 

agency or agencies that he or she is moving. The person shall later 

notify the last registering agency or agencies, in writing, sent by 




certified or registered mail, of the new address or location within 

five working days of moving into the new residence address or 

location, whether temporary or permanent. 


(C)The law enforcement agency or agencies shall, within three 

working days after receipt of this information, forward a copy of the 

change of address information to the Department of ~ustice. The 

Department of Justice shall forward appropriate registration data to 

the law enforcement agency or agencies having local jurisdiction of 

the new place of residence. 


(2) If the person's new address is in a Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation facility or state mental institution, an official 

of the place of incarceration, placement, or commitment shall, within 

90 days of receipt of the person, forward the registrant's change of 

address information to the Department of ~ustice. The agency need 

not provide a physical address for the registrant but shall indicate 

that he or she is serving a period of incarceration or commitment in 

a facility under the agency's jurisdiction. This paragraph shall 

apply to persons received in a department facility or state mental 

institution on or after January 1, 1999. The Department of Justice 

shall forward the change of address information to the agency with 

which the person last registered. 


(3) If any person who is required to register pursuant to this 

section changes his or her name, the person shall inform, in person, 

the law enforcement agency or agencies with which he or she is 

currently registered within five working days. The law enforcement 

agency or agencies shall forward a copy of this information to the 

Department of Justice within three working days of its receipt. 


(g) (1) Any person who is required to register under this section 

based on a misdemeanor conviction or juvenile adjudication who 

willfully violates any requirement of this section is guilty of a 

misdemeanor punishable by imprisonment in a county jail not exceeding 

one year. 


(2) Except as provided in paragraphs (5), ( 7 ) ,  and (9), any person 
who is required to register under this section based on a felony 
conviction or juvenile adjudication who willfully violates any 
requirement of this section or who has a prior conviction or juvenile 
adjudication for the offense of failing to register under this 
section and who subsequently and willfully violates any requirement 
of this section is guilty of a felony and shall be punished by 
imprisonment in the state prison for 16 months, or two or three 
years. 

If probation is granted or if the imposition or execution of 

sentence is suspended, it shall be a condition of the probation or 

suspension that the person serve at least 90 days in a county jail. 

The penalty described in this paragraph shall apply whether or not 

the person has been released on parole or has been discharged from 

parole. 


(3) Any person determined to be a mentally disordered sex offender 

or who has been found guilty in the guilt phase of trial for an 

offense for which registration is required under this section, but 

who has been found not guilty by reason of insanity in the sanity 

phase of the trial, or who has had a petition sustained in a juvenile 

adjudication for an offense for which registration is required under 

this section pursuant to subdivision (d), but who has been found not 

guilty by reason of insanity, who willfully violates any requirement 

of this section is guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be punished by 

imprisonment in a county jail not exceeding one year. For any second 




or subsequent willful violation of any requirement of this section, 

the person is guilty of a felony and shall be punished by 

imprisonment in the state prison for 16 months, or two or three 

years. 


(4) If, after discharge from parole, the person is convicted of a 

felony or suffers a juvenile adjudication as specified in this 

subdivision, he or she shall be required to complete parole of at 

least one year, in addition to any other punishment imposed under 

this subdivision. A person convicted of a felony as specified in this 

subdivision may be granted probation only in the unusual case where 

the interests of justice would best be served. When probation is 

granted under this paragraph, the court shall specify on the record 

and shall enter into the minutes the circumstances indicating that 

the interests of justice would best be served by the disposition. 


(5) Any person who has ever been adjudicated a sexually violent 
predator, as defined in Section 6 6 0 0  of the Welfare and Institutions 
Code, and who fails to verify his or her registration every 9 0  days 
as required pursuant to subparagraph (E) of paragraph (1)of 
subdivision (a), shall be punished by imprisonment in the state 
prison, or in a county jail not exceeding one year. 

(6) Except as otherwise provided in paragraph ( 5 ) ,  any person who 
is required to register or reregister pursuant to clause (i) of 
subparagraph (C) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) and willfully 
fails to comply with the requirement that he or she reregister no 
less than every 3 0  days is guilty of a misdemeanor and shall be 
punished by imprisonment in a county jail at least 3 0  days, but not 
exceeding six months. A person who willfully fails to comply with the 
requirement that he or she reregister no less than every 3 0  days 
shall not be charged with this violation more often than once for a 
failure to register in any period of 9 0  days, Any person who 
willfully commits a third or subsequent violation of the requirements 
of subparagraph (C) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) that he or 
she reregister no less than every 3 0  days shall be punished in 
accordance with either paragraph (1) or (2) of this subdivision. 

(7)Any person who fails to provide proof of residence as required 

by subparagraph (E) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (e), regardless 

of the offense upon which the duty to register is based, is guilty of 

a misdemeanor 

punishable by imprisonment in a county jail not exceeding six months. 


(8) Any person who is required to register under this section who 

willfully violates any requirement of this section is guilty of a 

continuing offense as to each requirement he or she violated. 


(9) In addition to any other penalty imposed under this 

subdivision, the failure to provide information required on 

registration and reregistration forms of the Department of Justice, 

or the provision of false information, is a crime punishable by 

imprisonment in a county jail for a period not exceeding one year. 


(h) Whenever any person is released on parole or probation and is 
required to register under this section but fails to do so within the 
time prescribed, the parole authority or the court, as the case may 
be, shall order the parole or probation of the person revoked. For 
purposes of this subdivision, "parole authority" has the same meaning 
as described in Section 3 0 0 0 .  

(i) Except as otherwise provided by law, the statements, 

photographs, and fingerprints required by this section shall not be 

open to inspection by the public or by any person other than a 




regularly employed peace officer or other law enforcement officer. 

(j) In any case in which a person who would be required to 


register pursuant to this section for a felony conviction is to be 

temporarily sent outside the institution where he or she is confined 

on any assignment within a city or county including firefighting, 

disaster control, or of whatever nature the assignment may be, the 

local law enforcement agency having jurisdiction over the place or 

places where the assignment shall occur shall be notified within a 

reasonable time prior to removal from the institution. This 

subdivision shall not apply to any person who is temporarily released 

under guard from the institution where he or she is confined. 


(k) As used in this section, "mentally disordered sex offenderu 

includes any person who has been determined to be a sexual psychopath 

or a mentally disordered sex offender under any provision which, on 

or before January 1, 1976, was contained in Division 6 (commencing 

with Section 6000) of the Welfare and Institutions Code. 


(1) (1) Every person who, prior to January 1, 1997, is required to 

register under this section, shall be notified whenever he or she 

next reregisters of the reduction of the registration period from 14 

to 5 working days. This notice shall be provided in writing by the 

registering agency or agencies. Failure to receive this notification 

shall be a defense against the penalties prescribed by subdivision 

(g) if the person did register within 14 days. 


(2) Every person who, as a sexually violent predator, as defined 
in Section 6600 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, is required to 
verify his or her registration every 90 days, shall be notified 
wherever he or she next registers of his or her increased 
registration obligations. This notice shall be provided in writing by 
the registering agency or agencies. Failure to receive this notice 
shall be a defense against the penalties prescribed by paragraph (5) 
of subdivision (g) . 

(m) The registration provisions of this section are applicable to 

every person described in this section, without regard to when his or 

her crime or crimes were committed or his or her duty to register 

pursuant to this section arose, and to every offense described in 

this section, regardless of when it was committed. 


(n) On or before June 1, 2010, the Department of Justice shall 

renovate the VCIN to do the following: 


(1) Correct all software deficiencies affecting data integrity and 

include designated data fields for all mandated sex offender data. 


(2) Consolidate and simplify program logic, thereby increasing 

system performance and reducing system maintenance costs. 


(3) Provide all necessary data storage, processing, and search 

capabilities. 


(4) Provide law enforcement agencies with full Internet access to 

all sex offender data and photos. 


(5) Incorporate a flexible design structure to readily meet future 

demands for enhanced system functionality, including public Internet 

access to sex offender information pursuant to Section 290.46. 

SEC. 12. Section 290.03 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.03. (a) The Legislature finds and declares that a 


comprehensive system of risk assessment, supervision, monitoring and 

containment for registered sex offenders residing in California 

communities is necessary to enhance public safety and reduce the risk 

of recidivism posed by these offenders. The Legislature further 

affirms and incorporates the following findings and declarations, 

previously reflected in its enactment of "Megan's Law": 




(1) Sex offenders pose a potentially high risk of committing 

further sex offenses after release from incarceration or commitment, 

and the protection of the public from reoffending by these offenders 

is a paramount public interest. 


(2) It is a compelling and necessary public interest that the 

public have information concerning persons convicted of offenses 

involving unlawful sexual behavior collected pursuant to Sections 290 

and 290.4 to allow members of the public to adequately protect 

themselves and their children from these persons. 


(3) Persons convicted of these offenses involving unlawful sexual 

behavior have a reduced expectation of privacy because of the publici 

s interest in public safety. 


(4) In balancing the offenders' due process and other rights 

against the interests of public security, the Legislature finds that 

releasing information about sex offenders under the circumstances 

specified in the Sex Offender Punishment, Control, and Containment 

Act of 2006 will further the primary government interest of 

protecting vulnerable populations from potential harm. 


(5)The registration of sex offenders, the public release of 

specified information about certain sex offenders pursuant to 

Sections 290 and 290.4, and public notice of the presence of certain 

high risk sex offenders in communities will further the governmental 

interests of public safety and public scrutiny of the criminal and 

mental health systems that deal with these offenders. 


(6) To protect the safety and general welfare of the people of 

this state, it is necessary to provide for continued registration of 

sex offenders, for the public release of specified information 

regarding certain more serious sex offenders, and for community 

notification regarding high risk sex offenders who are about to be 

released from custody or who already reside in communities in this 

state. This policy of authorizing the release of necessary and 

relevant information about serious and high risk sex offenders to 

members of the general public is a means of assuring public 

protection and shall not be construed as punitive. 


(7) The Legislature also declares, however, that in making 

information available about certain sex offenders to the public, it 

does not intend that the information be used to inflict retribution 

or additional punishment on any person convicted of a sex offense. 

While the Legislature is aware of the possibility of misuse, it finds 

that the dangers to the public of nondisclosure far outweigh the 

risk of possible misuse of the information. The Legislature is 

further aware of studies in Oregon and Washington indicating that 

community notification laws and public release of similar information 

in those states have resulted in little criminal misuse of the 

information and that the enhancement to public safety has been 

significant. 


(b) In enacting the Sex Offender Punishment, Control, and 

Containment Act of 2006, the Legislature hereby creates a 

standardized, statewide system to identify, assess, monitor and 

contain known sex offenders for the purpose of reducing the risk of 

recidivism posed by these offenders, thereby protecting victims and 

potential victims from future harm, 


SEC. 13. Section 290.04 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.04. (a) (1) The sex offender risk assessment tools authorized 

by this section for use with selected populations shall be known, 
with respect to each population, as the State-Authorized Risk 
Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO) . If a SARATSO has not 



been selected for a given population pursuant to this section, no 

duty to administer the SARATSO elsewhere in this code shall apply 

with respect to that population. Every person required to register as 

a sex offender shall be subject to assessment with the SARATSO as 

set forth in this section and elsewhere in this code. 


(2) A representative of the State Department of Mental Health, in 

consultation with a representative of the Department of Corrections 

and ~ehabilitation and a representative of the Attorney General's 

office, shall comprise the SARATSO Review Committee, The purpose of 

the committee, which shall be staffed by the State Department of 

Mental Health, shall be to ensure that the SARATSO reflects the most 

reliable, objective and well-established protocols for predicting sex 

offender risk of recidivism, has been scientifically validated with 

multiple cross-validations, and is widely accepted by the courts. The 

committee shall consult with experts in the fields of risk 

assessment and the use of actuarial instruments in predicting sex 

offender risk, sex offending, sex offender treatment, mental health, 

and law, as it deems appropriate. 


(b) (1)Commencing January 1, 2007, the SARATSO for adult males 

required to register as sex offenders shall be the STATIC-99 risk 

assessment scale. 


(2) On or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review Committee 

shall determine whether the STATIC-99 should be supplemented with an 

actuarial instrument that measures dynamic risk factors or whether 

the STATIC-99 should be replaced as the SARATSO with a different risk 

assessment tool. If the committee unanimously agrees on changes to 

be made to the SARATSO, it shall advise the Governor and the 

Legislature of the changes, and the State Department of Mental Health 

shall post the decision on its Internet Web site. Sixty days after 

the decision is posted, the selected tool shall become the SARATSO 

for adult males. 


(c) On or before July 1, 2007, the SARATSO Review Committee shall 

research risk assessment tools for females required to register as 

sex offenders. If the committee unanimously agrees on an appropriate 

risk assessment tool to be used to assess this population, it shall 

advise the Governor and the Legislature of the selected tool, and the 

State Department of Mental Health shall post the decision on its 

Internet Web site. Sixty days after the decision is posted, the 

selected tool shall become the SARATSO for females. 


(d) On or before January 1, 2007, the SARATSO Review Committee 

shall research risk assessment tools for juveniles required to 

register as sex offenders. If the committee unanimously agrees on an 

appropriate risk assessment tool to be used to assess this 

population, it shall advise the Governor and the Legislature of the 

selected tool, and the State Department of Mental Health shall post 

the decision on its Internet Web site. Sixty days after the decision 

is posted, the selected tool shall become the SARATSO for juveniles. 


(e) The committee shall periodically evaluate the SARATSO for each 

specified population. If the committee unanimously agrees on a 

change to the SARATSO for any population, it shall advise the 

Governor and the Legislature of the selected tool, and the State 

Department of Mental Health shall post the decision on its Internet 

Web site. Sixty days after the decision is posted, the selected tool 

shall become the SARATSO for that population. 


(f) The committee shall perform other functions consistent with 

the provisions of this act or as may be otherwise required by law, 




including, but not limited to, defining tiers of risk based on the 

SARATSO. The committee shall be immune from liability for good faith 

conduct under this act. 

SEC. 14. Section 290.05 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.05. (a) On or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 


Committee established pursuant to Section 290.04, in consultation 

with the entities specified in subdivision (b), shall develop a 

training program for persons authorized by this code to administer 

the SARATSO, as set forth in Section 290.04. 


(b) (1) The Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall be 

responsible for overseeing the training of persons who will 

administer the SARATSO pursuant to paragraph (1)' or (2) of 

subdivision (a) of Section 290.06. 


(2) The State Department of Mental Health shall be responsible for 

overseeing the training of persons who will administer the SARATSO 

pursuant to paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 290.06. 


(3) The Correction Standards Authority shall be responsible for 

developing standards for the training of persons who will administer 

the SARATSO pursuant to paragraph (4) or (5) of subdivision (a) of 

Section 290.06. 


(4) The Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training shall 

be responsible for developing standards for the training of persons 

who will administer the SARATSO pursuant to subdivision (c) of 

Section 290.06. 


(c) The training shall be conducted by experts in the field of 

risk assessment and the use of actuarial instruments in predicting 

sex offender risk. Subject to requirements established by the 

committee, the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation, the 

State Department of Mental Health, probation departments, and 

authorized local law enforcement agencies shall designate key persons 

within their organizations to attend training and, as authorized by 

the department, to train others within their organizations designated 

to perform risk assessments as required or authorized by law. Any 

person who administers the SARATSO shall receive training no less 

frequently than every two years. 


(d) The SARATSO may be performed for purposes authorized by 

statute only by persons trained pursuant to this section. 

SEC. 15. Section 290.06 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.06. Effective on or before July 1, 2008, the SARATSO, as set 


forth in Section 290.04, shall be administered as follows: 

(a) (1) The Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall 


assess every eligible person who is incarcerated in state prison, 

Whenever possible, the assessment shall take place at least four 

months, but no sooner than 10 months, prior to release from 

incarceration. 


(2) The department shall assess every eligible person who is on 

parole. Whenever possible, the assessment shall take place at least 

four months, but no sooner than 10 months, prior to termination of 

parole. 


(3) The Department of Mental Health shall assess every eligible 

person who is committed to that department. Whenever possible, the 

assessment shall take place at least four months, but no sooner than 

10 months, prior to release from commitment. 


(4) Each probation department shall assess every eligible person 

for whom it prepares a report pursuant to Section 1203. 


(5) Each probation department shall assess every eligible person 

under its supervision who was not assessed pursuant to paragraph (4). 




The assessment shall take place prior to the termination of 

probation, but no later than January 1, 2010. 


(b) If a person required to be assessed pursuant to subdivision 

(a) was assessed pursuant to that subdivision within the previous 

five years, a reassessment is permissible but not required. 


(c) The SARATSO Review Committee established pursuant to Section 

290.04, in consultation with local law enforcement agencies, shall 

establish a plan and a schedule for assessing eligible persons not 

assessed pursuant to subdivision (a). The plan shall provide for 

adult males to be assessed on or before January 1, 2012, and for 

females and juveniles to be assessed on or before January 1, 2013, 

and it shall give priority to assessing those persons most recently 

convicted of an offense requiring registration as a sex offender. On 

or before January 15, 2008, the committee shall introduce legislation 

to implement the plan. 


(d) On or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review Committee 

shall research the appropriateness and feasibility of providing a 

means by which an eligible person subject to assessment may, at his 

or her own expense, be assessed with the SARATSO by a governmental 

entity prior to his or her scheduled assessment. If the committee 

unanimously agrees that such a process is appropriate and feasible, 

it shall advise the Governor and the Legislature of the selected 

tool, and it shall post its decision on the Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation's Internet Web site. Sixty days after the 

decision is posted, the established process shall become effective. 


(e) For purposes of this section,"eligible personu means a person 

who was convicted of an offense that requires him or her to register 

as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290 and who has not been 

assessed with the SARATSO within the previous five years, 

SEC. 16. Section 290.07 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.07. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any person 


authorized by statute to administer the State Authorized Risk 

Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders and trained pursuant to Section 

290.06 shall be granted access to all relevant records pertaining to 

a registered sex offender, including, but not limited to, criminal 

histories, sex offender registration records, police reports, 

probation and presentencing reports, judicial records and case files, 

juvenile records, psychological evaluations and psychiatric hospital 

reports, sexually violent predator treatment program reports, and 

records that have been sealed by the courts or the Department of 

Justice. Records and information obtained under this section shall 

not be subject to the California Public Records Act, Chapter 3.5 

(commencing with Section 6250) of Division 7 of Title 1 of the 

Government Code. 

SEC. 17. Section 290.08 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.08. Every district attorney's office and the Department of 


Justice shall retain records relating to a person convicted of an 

offense for which registration is required pursuant to Section 290 

for a period of 75 years after disposition of the case. 

SEC. 18. Section 290.3 of the Penal Code, as amended by Chapter 69 


of the Statutes of 2006, is amended to read: 

290.3. (a) Every person who is convicted of any offense specified 


in subdivision (a) of Section 290 shall, in addition to any 

imprisonment or fine, or both, imposed for violation of the 

underlying offense, be punished by a fine of three hundred dollars 

($300) upon the first conviction or a fine of five hundred dollars 

($500) upon the second and each subsequent conviction, unless the 




court determines that the defendant does not have the ability to pay 

the fine. 


An amount equal to all fines collected pursuant to this 
subdivision during the preceding month upon conviction of, or upon 
the forfeiture of bail by, any person arrested for, or convicted of, 
committing an offense specified in subdivision (a) of Section 290, 
shall be transferred once a month by the county treasurer to the 
Controller for deposit in the General Fund. Moneys deposited in the 
General Fund pursuant to this subdivision shall be transferred by the 
Controller as provided in subdivision (b) . 

(b) Out of the moneys deposited pursuant to subdivision (a) as a 

result of second and subsequent convictions of Section 290, one-third 

shall first be transferred to the Department of Justice Sexual 

Habitual Offender Fund, as provided in paragraph (1) of this 

subdivision. Out of the remainder of all moneys deposited pursuant to 

subdivision (a), 50 percent shall be transferred to the Department 

of Justice Sexual Habitual Offender Fund, as provided in paragraph 

(I), and 25 percent shall be transferred to the Department of Justice 

DNA Testing Fund, as provided in paragraph (2), and 25 percent shall 

be allocated equally to counties that maintain a local DNA testing 

laboratory, as provided in paragraph (3). 


(1)Those moneys so designated shall be transferred to the 

Department of Justice Sexual Habitual Offender Fund created pursuant 

to paragraph (5) of subdivision (b) of Section 11170 and, when 

appropriated by the Legislature, shall be used for the purposes of 

Chapter 9.5 (commencing with Section 13885) and Chapter 10 

(commencing with Section 13890) of Title 6 of Part 4 for the purpose 

of monitoring, apprehending, and prosecuting sexual habitual 

offenders. 


(2) Those moneys so designated shall be directed to the Department 

of Justice and transferred to the Department of Justice DNA Testing 

Fund, which is hereby created, for the exclusive purpose of testing 

DNA samples for law enforcement purposes. The moneys in that fund 

shall be available for expenditure upon appropriation by the 

Legislature. 


(3)Those moneys so designated shall be allocated equally and 

distributed quarterly to counties that maintain a local DNA testing 

laboratory. Before making any allocations under this paragraph, the 

Controller shall deduct the estimated costs that will be incurred to 

set up and administer the payment of these funds to the counties. Any 

funds allocated to a county pursuant to this paragraph shall be used 

by that county for the exclusive purpose of testing DNA samples for 

law enforcement purposes. 


(c)Notwithstanding any other provision of this section, the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation may collect a fine 

imposed pursuant to this section from a person convicted of a 

violation of any offense listed in subdivision (a) of Section 290 

that results in incarceration in a facility under the jurisdiction of 

the department. All moneys collected by the department under this 

subdivision shall be transferred, once a month, to the Controller for 

deposit in the General Fund, as provided in subdivision (a), for 

transfer by the Controller, as provided in subdivision (b), 


(d)An amount equal to one hundred dollars ($100) for every fine 

imposed pursuant to subdivision (a) in excess of one hundred dollars 

($100) shall be transferred to the Governor's Office of Emergency 

Services to fund SAFE teams pursuant to Chapter 9.7 (commencing with 

Section 13887) of Title 6 of Part 4. 




SEC. 19. Section 290.46 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

290.46. (a) (1) On or before the dates specified in this section, 


the Department of Justice shall make available information 

concerning persons who are required to register pursuant to Section 

290 to the public via an Internet Web site as specified in this 

section. The department shall update the Internet Web site on an 

ongoing basis. All information identifying the victim by name, birth 

date, address, or relationship to the registrant shall be excluded 

from the Internet Web site. The name or address of the person's 

employer and the listed person's criminal history other than the 

specific crimes for which the person is required to register shall 

not be included on the Internet Web site. The Internet Web site shall 

be translated into languages other than English, as determined by 

the department. 


(2) The Department of Mental Health shall provide to the 

Department of Justice Sex Offender Tracking Program the names of all 

persons committed to its custody pursuant to Article 4 (commencing 

with Section 6600) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6 of the 

Welfare and Institutions Code, within 30 days of commitment, and 

shall provide the names of all of those persons released from its 

custody within five working days of release. 


(b) (1) On or before July 1, 2005, with respect to a person who 

has been convicted of the commission or the attempted commission of 

any of the offenses listed in, or who is described in, paragraph (2), 

the Department of Justice shall make available to the public via the 

Internet Web site his or her name and known aliases, a photograph, a 

physical description, including gender and race, date of birth, 

criminal history, prior adjudication as a sexually violent predator, 

the address at which the person resides, and any other information 

that the Department of Justice deems relevant, but not the 

information excluded pursuant to subdivision (a). 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses and 

offenders: 


(A) Section 207 committed with intent to violate Section 261, 286, 

288, 288a, or 289. 


( B )  Section 209 committed with intent to violate Section 261, 286, 
288, 288a, or 289. 

(C) Paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 261. 

(D) Section 264 .l. 

(E) Section 269. 

( F )  Subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 286. 
( G )  Subdivision (a), (b) , or (c) of Section 288, provided that the 

offense is a felony. 
( H )  Subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 288a. 
(I) Section 288.3, provided that the offense is a felony. 

(J) Section 288.5. 

(K) Section 288.7. 

(L) Subdivision (a) or (j) of Section 289. 

(M) Any person who has ever been adjudicated a sexually violent 


predator as defined in Section 6600 of the Welfare and Institutions 

Code. 


(c) (1) On or before July 1, 2005, with respect to a person who 

has been convicted of the commission or the attempted commission of 

any of the offenses listed in paragraph (2), the Department of 

Justice shall make available to the public via the Internet Web site 

his or her name and known aliases, a photograph, a physical 

description, including gender and race, date of birth, criminal 




history, the community of residence and ZIP Code in which the person 

resides or the county in which the person is registered as a 

transient, and any other information that the Department of Justice 

deems relevant, but not the information excluded pursuant to 

subdivision (a). On or before July 1, 2006, the Department of ~ustice 

shall determine whether any person convicted of an offense listed in 

paragraph (2) also has one or more prior or subsequent convictions 

of an offense listed in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 

290, and, for those persons, the Department of Justice shall make 

available to the public via the Internet Web site the address at 

which the person resides. However, the address at which the person 

resides shall not be disclosed until a determination is made that the 

person is, by virtue of his or her additional prior or subsequent 

conviction of an offense listed in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) 

of Section 290, subject to this subdivision. 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses: 

(A) Section 220, except assault to commit mayhem. 

(B) Paragraph (1) , (3), or (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 261. 

(C) Paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) , or subdivision (f) , (g), or 
(i), of Section 286. 

(D) Paragraph (2) of subdivision (b), or subdivision (f), (g), or 

(i), of Section 288a. 

(E) Subdivision (b) , (d), (e), or (i) of Section 289. 
(d) (1) On or before July 1, 2005, with respect to a person who 


has been convicted of the commission or the attempted commission of 

any of the offenses listed in, or who is described in, this 

subdivision, the Department of Justice shall make available to the 

public via the Internet Web site his or her name and known aliases, a 

photograph, a physical description, including gender and race, date 

of birth, criminal history, the community of residence and ZIP Code 

in which the person resides or the county in which the person is 

registered as a transient, and any other information that the 

Department of Justice deems relevant, but not the information 

excluded pursuant to subdivision (a) or the address at which the 

person resides. 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses and 

offenders: 


(A) Subdivision (a) of Section 243.4, provided that the offense is 

a felony. 


(B) Section 266, provided that the offense is a felony. 

(C) Section 266c, provided that the offense is a felony. 

(D) Section 2663. 

( E )  Section 267. 
(F) Subdivision (c) of Section 288, provided that the offense is a 


misdemeanor. 

( G )  Section 288.3, provided that the offense is a misdemeanor. 
(H) Section 626.81. 

(I) Section 647.6. 

(J) Section 653c. 

( K )  Any person required to register pursuant to Section 290 based 

upon an out-of-state conviction, unless that person is excluded from 
the Internet Web site pursuant to subdivision (e). However, if the 
Department of Justice has determined that the out-of-state crime, if 
committed or attempted in this state, would have been punishable in 
this state as a crime described in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (2) 



of subdivision (a) of Section 290, the person shall be placed on the 

Internet Web site as provided in subdivision (b) or (c), as 

applicable to the crime. 


(e) (1) If a person has been convicted of the commission or the 

attempted commission of any of the offenses listed in this 

subdivision, and he or she has been convicted of no other offense 

listed in subdivision (b), (c), or (d) other than those listed in 

this subdivision, that person may file an application with the 

Department of Justice, on a form approved by the department, for 

exclusion from the Internet Web site. If the department determines 

that the person meets the requirements of this subdivision, the 

department shall grant the exclusion and no information concerning 

the person shall be made available via the Internet Web site 

described in this section. He or she bears the burden of proving the 

facts that make him or her eligible for exclusion from the Internet 

Web site. However, a person who has filed for or been granted an 

exclusion from the Internet Web site is not relieved of his or her 

duty to register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290 nor from 

any otherwise applicable provision of law. 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses: 

(A) A felony violation of subdivision (a) of Section 243.4. 

( B )  Section 647.6, if the offense is a misdemeanor. 
( C )  (i) An offense for which the offender successfully completed 

probation, provided that the offender submits to the department a 
certified copy of a probation report, presentencing report, report 
prepared pursuant to Section 288.1, or other official court document 
that clearly demonstrates that the offender was the victim's parent, 
stepparent, sibling, or grandparent and that the crime did not 
involve either oral copulation or penetration of the vagina or rectum 
of either the victim or the offender by the penis of the other or by 
any foreign object. 

(ii) An offense for which the offender is on probation at the time 

of his or her application, provided that the offender submits to the 

department a certified copy of a probation report, presentencing 

report, report prepared pursuant to Section 288.1, or other official 

court document that clearly demonstrates that the offender was the 

victim's parent, stepparent, sibling, or grandparent and that the 

crime did not involve either oral copulation or penetration of the 

vagina or rectum of either the victim or the offender by the penis of 

the other or by any foreign object. 


(iii) If, subsequent to his or her application, the offender 

commits a violation of probation resulting in his or her 

incarceration in county jail or state prison, his or her exclusion, 

or application for exclusion, from the Internet Web site shall be 

terminated. 


(iv) For the purposes of this subparagraph, "successfully 

completed probationu means that during the period of probation the 

offender neither received additional county jail or state prison time 

for a violation of probation nor was convicted of another offense 

resulting in a sentence to county jail or state prison. 


(3) If the department determines that a person who was granted an 

exclusion under a former version of this subdivision would not 

qualify for an exclusion under the current version of this 

subdivision, the department shall rescind the exclusion, make a 

reasonable effort to provide notification to the person that the 

exclusion has been rescinded, and, no sooner than 30 days after 

notification is attempted, make information about the offender 




available to the public on the Internet Web site as provided in this 

section. 


(4) Effective January 1, 2012, no person shall be excluded 

pursuant to this subdivision unless the offender has submitted to the 

department documentation sufficient for the department to determine 

that he or she has a SARATSO risk level of low or moderate low. 


(f) The Department of Justice shall make a reasonable effort to 

provide notification to persons who have been convicted of the 

commission or attempted commission of an offense specified in 

subdivision (b), (c), or (d), that on or before July 1, 2005, the 

department is required to make information about specified sex 

offenders available to the public via an Internet Web site as 

specified in this section. The Department of Justice shall also make 

a reasonable effort to provide notice that some offenders are 

eligible to apply for exclusion from the Internet Web site. 


(g) (1) A designated law enforcement entity, as defined in 

subdivision (f) of Section 290.45, may make available information 

concerning persons who are required to register pursuant to Section 

290 to the public via an Internet Web site as specified in paragraph 

(2). 


(2) The law enforcement entity may make available by way of an 

Internet Web site the information described in subdivision (c) if it 

determines that the public disclosure of the information about a 

specific offender by way of the entity's Internet Web site is 

necessary to ensure the public safety based upon information 

available to the entity concerning that specific offender. 


(3) The information that may be provided pursuant to this 
subdivision may include the information specified in subdivision (b) 
of Section 290.45. However, that offender's address may not be 
disclosed unless he or she is a person whose address is on the 
Department of Justice's Internet Web site pursuant to subdivision (b) 
or (c) . 

(h) For purposes of this section, "offenseu includes the statutory 

predecessors of that offense, or any offense committed in another 

jurisdiction that, if committed or attempted to be committed in this 

state, would have been punishable in this state as an offense listed 

in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 

290. 


(i) Notwithstanding Section 6254.5 of the Government Code, 

disclosure of information pursuant to this section is not a waiver of 

exemptions under Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 6250) of Title 

1 of Division 7 of the Government Code and does not affect other 

statutory restrictions on disclosure in other situations. 


(j) (1) Any person who uses information disclosed pursuant to this 

section to commit a misdemeanor shall be subject to, in addition to 

any other penalty or fine imposed, a fine of not less than ten 

thousand dollars ($10,000) and not more than fifty thousand dollars 

($50,000). 

(2) Any person who uses information disclosed pursuant to this 

section to commit a felony shall be punished, in addition and 

consecutive to any other punishment, by a five-year term of 

imprisonment in the state prison. 


(k) Any person who is required to register pursuant to Section 290 

who enters an Internet Web site established pursuant to this section 

shall be punished by a fine not exceeding one thousand dollars 

($1,000), imprisonment in a county jail for a period not to exceed 

six months, or by both that fine and imprisonment. 




(1) (1) A person is authorized to use information disclosed 

pursuant to this section only to protect a person at risk. 


(2) Except as authorized under paragraph (1) or any other 

provision of law, use of any information that is disclosed pursuant 

to this section for purposes relating to any of the following is 

prohibited: 


(A) Health insurance. 

(B) Insurance. 

(C) Loans. 

(D) Credit. 

(E) Employment. 

(F) Education, scholarships, or fellowships. 

(G) Housing or accommodations. 

(H) Benefits, privileges, or services provided by any business 


establishment. 

(3) This section shall not affect authorized access to, or use of, 


information pursuant to, among other provisions, Sections 11105 and 

11105.3, Section 8808 of the Family Code, Sections 777.5 and 14409.2 

of the Financial Code, Sections 1522.01 and 1596.871 of the Health 

and Safety Code, and Section 432.7 of fhe Labor Code. 


(4) (A) Any use of information disclosed pursuant to this section 

for purposes other than those provided by paragraph (1) or in 

violation of paragraph (2) shall make the user liable for the actual 

damages, and any amount that may be determined by a jury or a court 

sitting without a jury, not exceeding three times the amount of 

actual damage, and not less than two hundred fifty dollars ($250), 

and attorney's fees, exemplary damages, or a civil penalty not 

exceeding twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000). 


(B) Whenever there is reasonable cause to believe that any person 

or group of persons is engaged in a pattern or practice of misuse of 

the information available via an Internet Web site established 

pursuant to this section in violation of paragraph (2), the Attorney 

General, any district attorney, or city attorney, or any person 

aggrieved by the misuse is authorized to bring a civil action in the 

appropriate court requesting preventive relief, including an 

application for a permanent or temporary injunction, restraining 

order, or other order against the person or group of persons 

responsible for the pattern or practice of misuse. The foregoing 

remedies shall be independent of any other remedies or procedures 

that may be available to an aggrieved party under other provisions of 

law, including Part 2 (commencing with Section 43) of Division 1 of 

the Civil Code. 


(m) The public notification provisions of this section are 

applicable to every person described in this section, without regard 

to when his or her crimes were committed or his or her duty to 

register pursuant to Section 290 arose, and to every offense 

described in this section, regardless of when it was committed. 


(n) On or before July 1, 2006, and every year thereafter, the 

Department of Justice shall make a report to the Legislature 

concerning the operation of this section. 


(0) A designated law enforcement entity and its employees shall be 

immune from liability for good faith conduct under this section. 


( p )  The Attorney General, in collaboration with local law 
enforcement and others knowledgeable about sex offenders, shall 
develop strategies to assist members of the public in understanding 
and using publicly available information about registered sex 
offenders to further public safety. These strategies may include, but 



are not limited to, a kiotline for community inquiries, neighborkiood 

and business guidelines for kiow to respond to information posted on 

this Web site, and any other resource that promotes public education 

about these offenders. 

SEC. 19.5. Section 290.46 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

290.46. (a) (1) On or before the dates specified in this section, 


the Department of Justice shall make available information 

concerning persons who are required to register pursuant to Section 

290 to the public via an Internet Web site as specified in this 

section. The department shall update the Internet Web site on an 

ongoing basis. All information identifying the victim by name, birth 

date, address, or relationship to the registrant shall be excluded 

from the Internet Web site. The name or address of the person's 

employer and the listed person's criminal history other than the 

specific crimes for which the person is required to register shall 

not be included on the Internet Web site. The Internet Web site shall 

be translated into languages other than English as determined by the 

department. 


(2) (A) On or before July 1, 2010, the Department of Justice shall 

make available to the public, via an Internet Web site as specified 

in this section, as to any person described in subdivision (b), (c), 

or (d), the following information: 


(i) The year of conviction of his or her most recent offense 

requiring registration pursuant to Section 290, 


(ii) The year he or she was released from incarceration for that 

offense. 


(iii) Whether he or she was subsequently incarcerated for any 

other felony, if that fact is reported to the department. If the 

department has no information about a subsequent incarceration for 

any felony, that fact shall be noted on the Internet Web site. 

However, no year of conviction shall be made available to the public 

unless the department also is able to make available the 

corresponding year of release of incarceration for that offense, and 

the required notation regarding any subsequent felony. 


(B) (i) Any state or local facility that releases from 

incarceration a person who was incarcerated because of a crime for 

which he or she is required to register as a sex offender pursuant to 

Section 290 shall, within 30 days of release, provide the year of 

conviction and year of release for his or her most recent offense 

requiring registration to the Department of Justice in a manner and 

format approved by the department. 


(ii) Any state or local facility that releases a person who is 

required to register pursuant to Section 290 from incarceration whose 

incarceration was for a felony committed subsequently to the offense 

for which he or she is required to register shall, within 30 days of 

release, advise the Department of Justice of that fact. 


(iii) Any state or local facility that, prior to January 1, 2007, 

released from incarceration a person who was incarcerated because of 

a crime for which he or she is required to register as a sex offender 

pursuant to Section 290 shall provide the year of conviction and 

year of release for his or her most recent offense requiring 

registration to the Department of Justice in a manner and format 

approved by the department. 


(iv) Any state or local facility that, prior to January 1, 2007, 

released a person who is required to register pursuant to Section 290 

from incarceration whose incarceration was for a felony committed 

subsequently to the offense for which he or she is required to 




register shall advise the Department of Justice of that fact in a 

manner and format approved by the department. 


(b) (1) On or before July 1, 2005, with respect to a person who 

has been convicted of the commission or the attempted commission of 

any of the offenses listed in, or who is described in, paragraph (2), 

the Department of Justice shall make available to the public via the 

Internet Web site his or her name and known aliases, a photograph, a 

physical description, including gender and race, date of birth, 

criminal history, prior adjudication as a sexually violent predator, 

the address at which the person resides, and any other information 

that the Department of Justice deems relevant, but not the 

information excluded pursuant to subdivision (a). 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses and 

offenders: 


(A) Section 207 committed with intent to violate Section 261, 286, 

288, 288a, or 289. 


( B )  Section 209 committed with intent to violate Section 261, 286, 
288, 288a, or 289. 

(C) Paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 261. 

(D) Section 264 .l. 

( E )  Section 269. 
(F) Subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 286. 

( G )  Subdivision (a), (b), or (c) of Section 288, provided that the 

offense is a felony. 
(H) Subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 288a. 

(I) Section 288.3, provided that the offense is a felony. 

(J) Section 288.5. 

(K) Section 288.7. 

(L) Subdivision (a) or (j ) of Section 289. 
(M) Any person who has ever been adjudicated a sexually violent 


predator as defined in Section 6600 of the Welfare and Institutions 

Code. 


(c) (1) On or before July 1, 2005, with respect to a person who 
has been convicted of the commission or the attempted commission of 
any of the offenses listed in paragraph ( 2 ) ,  the Department of 
Justice shall make available to the public via the Internet Web site 
his or her name and known aliases, a photograph, a physical 
description, including gender and race, date of birth, criminal 
history, the community of residence and ZIP Code in which the person 
resides or the county in which the person is registered as a 
transient, and any other information that the Department of Justice 
deems relevant, but not the information excluded pursuant to 
subdivision (a). On or before July 1, 2006, the Department of Justice 
shall determine whether any person convicted of an offense listed in 
paragraph (2) also has one or more prior or subsequent convictions 
of an offense listed in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 
290, and, for those persons, the Department of Justice shall make 
available to the public via the Internet Web site the address at 
which the person resides. However, the address at which the person 
resides shall not be disclosed until a determination is made that the 
person is, by virtue of his or her additional prior or subsequent 
conviction of an offense listed in paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) 
of Section 290, subject to this subdivision. 

(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses: 

(A) Section 220, except assault to commit mayhem, 

( B )  Paragraph (I), (3), or (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 261. 



(C) Paragraph (2) of subdivision (b), or subdivision (f), (g), or 

(i), of Section 286. 

(D) Paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) , or subdivision (f) , (g), or 
(i), of Section 288a. 

(E) Subdivision (b), (d), (e), or (i) of Section 289. 

(d) (1) On or before July 1, 2005, with respect to a person who 


has been convicted of the commission or the attempted commission of 

any of the offenses listed in, or who is described in, this 

subdivision, the Department of Justice shall make available to the 

public via the Internet Web site his or her name and known aliases, a 

photograph, a physical description, including gender and race, date 

of birth, criminal history, the community of residence and ZIP Code 

in which the person resides or the county in which the person is 

registered as a transient, and any other information that the 

Department of Justice deems relevant, but not the information 

excluded pursuant to subdivision (a) or the address at which the 

person resides. 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses and 

offenders: 


(A) Subdivision (a) of Section 243.4, provided that the offense is 

a felony. 


( B )  Section 266, provided that the offense is a felony. 
(C) Section 266c, provided that the offense is a felony. 

(D) Section 2661. 

( E )  Section 267. 
( F )  Subdivision (c) of Section 288, provided that the offense is a 

misdemeanor. 
( G )  Section 288.3, provided that the offense is a misdemeanor. 
(H) Section 626.81. 

(I) Section 647.6. 

(J) Section 653c. 

( K )  Any person required to register pursuant to Section 290 based 

upon an out-of-state conviction, unless that person is excluded from 
the Internet Web site pursuant to subdivision (e). However, if the 
Department of Justice has determined that the out-of-state crime, if 
committed or attempted in this state, would have been punishable in 
this state as a crime described in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (2) 
of subdivision (a) of Section 290, the person shall be placed on the 
Internet Web site as provided in subdivision (b) or (c), as 
applicable to the crime. 

(e) (1) If a person has been convicted of the commission or the 

attempted commission of any of the offenses listed in this 

subdivision, and he or she has been convicted of no other offense 

listed in subdivision (b), (c), or (d) other than those listed in 

this subdivision, that person may file an application with the 

Department of Justice, on a form approved by the department, for 

exclusion from the Internet Web site. If the department determines 

that the person meets the requirements of this subdivision, the 

department shall grant the exclusion and no information concerning 

the person shall be made available via the Internet Web site 

described in this section. He or she bears the burden of proving the 

facts that make him or her eligible for exclusion from the Internet 

Web site. However, a person who has filed for or been granted an 

exclusion from the Internet Web site is not relieved of his or her 

duty to register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290 nor from 

any otherwise applicable provision of law. 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses: 




(A) A felony violation of subdivision (a) of Section 243.4. 

(B) Section 647.6, provided the offense is a misdemeanor. 

( C )  (i) An offense for which the offender successfully completed 

probation, provided that the offender submits to the department a 
certified copy of a probation report, presentencing report, report 
prepared pursuant to Section 288.1, or other official court document 
that clearly demonstrates that .the offender was the victim's parent, 
stepparent, sibling, or grandparent and that the crime did not 
involve either oral copulation or penetration of the vagina or rectum 
of either the victim or the offender by the penis of the other or by 
any foreign object. 

(ii) An offense for which the offender is on probation at the time 

of his or her application, provided that the offender submits to the 

department a certified copy of a probation report, presentencing 

report, report prepared pursuant to Section 288.1, or other official 

court document that clearly demonstrates that the offender was the 

victim's parent, stepparent, sibling, or grandparent and that the 

crime did not involve either oral copulation or penetration of the 

vagina or rectum of either the victim or the offender by the penis of 

the other or by any foreign object. 


(iii) If, subsequent to his or her application, the offender 

commits a violation of probation resulting in his or her 

incarceration in county jail or state prison, his or her exclusion, 

or application for exclusion, from the Internet Web site shall be 

terminated. 


(iv) For the purposes of this subparagraph, usuccessfully 

completed probationu means that during the period of probation the 

offender neither received additional county jail or state prison time 

for a violation of probation nor was convicted of another offense 

resulting in a sentence to county jail or state prison. 


(3) If the department determines that a person who was granted an 

exclusion under a former version of this subdivision would not 

qualify for an exclusion under the current version of this 

subdivision, the department shall rescind the exclusion, make a 

reasonable effort to provide notification to the person that the 

exclusion has been rescinded, and, no sooner that 30 days after 

notification is attempted, make information about the offender 

available to the public on the Internet Web site as provided in this 

section. 


(4) Effective January 1, 2012, no person shall be excluded 

pursuant to this subdivision unless the offender has submitted to the 

department documentation sufficient for the department to determine 

that he or she has a SARATSO risk level of low or moderate low. 


(f) The Department of Justice shall make a reasonable effort to 

provide notification to persons who have been convicted of the 

commission or attempted commission of an offense specified in 

subdivision (b), (c), or (d), that on or before July 1, 2005, the 

department is required to make information about specified sex 

offenders available to the public via an Internet Web site as 

specified in this section. The Department of Justice shall also make 

a reasonable effort to provide notice that some offenders are 

eligible to apply for exclusion from the Internet Web site. 


(g) (1) A designated law enforcement entity, as defined in 

subdivision (f) of Section 290.45, may make available information 

concerning persons who are required to register pursuant to Section 

290 to the public via an Internet Web site as specified in paragraph 

(2). 




(2)The law enforcement entity may make available by way of an 

Internet Web site the information described in subdivision (c) if it 

determines that the public disclosure of the information about a 

specific offender by way of the entity's Internet Web site is 

necessary to ensure the public safety based upon information 

available to the entity concerning that specific offender. 


(3)The information that may be provided pursuant to this 

subdivision may include the information specified in subdivision (b) 

of Section 290.45. However, that offender's address may not be 

disclosed unless he or she is a person whose address is on the 

Department of Justice's Internet Web site pursuant to subdivision (b) 

or (c). 


(h)For purposes of this section, uoffenseM includes the statutory 

predecessors of that offense, or any offense committed in another 

jurisdiction that, if committed or attempted to be committed in this 

state, would have been punishable in this state as an offense listed 

in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 

290. 


(i)Notwithstanding Section 6254.5 of the Government Code, 

disclosure of information pursuant to this section is not a waiver of 

exemptions under Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 6250) of Title 

1 of Division 7 of the Government Code and does not affect other 

statutory restrictions on disclosure in other 


situations. 

(j) (1) Any person who uses information disclosed pursuant to this 


section to commit a misdemeanor shall be subject to, in addition to 

any other penalty or fine imposed, a fine of not less than ten 

thousand dollars ($10,000) and not more than fifty thousand dollars 

($50,000). 

(2) Any person who uses information disclosed pursuant to this 

section to commit a felony shall be punished, in addition and 

consecutive to any other punishment, by a five-year term of 

imprisonment in the state prison. 


(k)Any person who is required to register pursuant to Section 290 

who enters an Internet Web site established pursuant to this section 

shall be punished by a fine not exceeding one thousand dollars 

($1,000), imprisonment in a county jail for a period not to exceed 

six months, or by both that fine and imprisonment. 


(1) (1)A person is authorized to use information disclosed 

pursuant to this section only to protect a person at risk. 


(2) Except as authorized under paragraph (1) or any other 

provision of law, use of any information that is disclosed pursuant 

to this section for purposes relating to any of the following is 

prohibited: 


(A) Health insurance. 

(B) Insurance. 
(C) Loans. 

(D) Credit. 

(E) Employment. 

(F) Education, scholarships, or fellowships. 

(G)Housing or accommodations. 

(H) Benefits, privileges, or services provided by any business 


establishment. 

(3) This section shall not affect authorized access to, or use of, 


information pursuant to, among other provisions, Sections 11105 and 

11105.3, Section 8808 of the Family Code, Sections 777.5 and 14409.2 

of the Financial Code, Sections 1522.01 and 1596,871 of the Health 




and Safety Code, and Section 432.7 of the Labor Code. 

(4) (A) Any use of information disclosed pursuant to this section 


for purposes other than those provided by paragraph (1) or in 

violation of paragraph (2) shall make the user liable for the actual 

damages, and any amount that may be determined by a jury or a court 

sitting without a jury, not exceeding three times the amount of 

actual damage, and not less than two hundred fifty dollars ($250), 

and attorney's fees, exemplary damages, or a civil penalty not 

exceeding twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000). 


(B) Whenever there is reasonable cause to believe that any person 

or group of persons is engaged in a pattern or practice of misuse of 

the information available via an Internet Web site established 

pursuant to this section in violation of paragraph (2), the Attorney 

General, any district attorney, or city attorney, or any person 

aggrieved by the misuse is authorized to bring a civil action in the 

appropriate court requesting preventive relief, including an 

application for a permanent or temporary injunction, restraining 

order, or other order against the person or group of persons 

responsible for the pattern or practice of misuse. The foregoing 

remedies shall be independent of any other remedies or procedures 

that may be available to an aggrieved party under other provisions of 

law, including Part 2 (commencing with Section 43) of Division 1 of 

the Civil Code. 


(m) The public notification provisions of this section are 

applicable to every person described in this section, without regard 

to when his or her crimes were committed or his or her duty to 

register pursuant to Section 290 arose, and to every offense 

described in this section, regardless of when it was committed. 


(n) On or before July 1, 2006, and every year thereafter, the 

Department of Justice shall make a report to the Legislature 

concerning the operation of this section. 


(0) A designated law enforcement entity and its employees shall be 

immune from liability for good faith conduct under this section. 


(p) The Attorney General, in collaboration with local law 

enforcement and others knowledgeable about sex offenders, shall 

develop strategies to assist members of the public in understanding 

and using publicly available information about registered sex 

offenders to further public safety. These strategies may include, but 

are not limited to, a hotline for community inquiries, neighborhood 

and business guidelines for how to respond to information posted on 

this Web site, and any other resource that promotes public education 

about these offenders. 

SEC. 20. Section 311.2 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

311.2. (a) Every person who knowingly sends or causes to be sent, 


or brings or causes to be brought, into this state for sale or 

distribution, or in this state possesses, prepares, publishes, 

produces, or prints, with intent to distribute or to exhibit to 

others, or who offers to distribute, distributes, or exhibits to 

others, any obscene matter is for a first offense, guilty of a 

misdemeanor. If the person has previously been convicted of any 

violation of this section, the court may, in addition to the 

punishment authorized in Section 311.9, impose a fine not exceeding 

fifty thousand dollars ($50,000). 


(b) Every person who knowingly sends or causes to be sent, or 

brings or causes to be brought, into this state for sale or 

distribution, or in this state possesses, prepares, publishes, 

produces, develops, duplicates, or prints any representation of 




information, data, or image, including, but not limited to, any film, 

filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video 

laser disc, computer hardware, computer software, computer floppy 

disc, data storage media, CD-ROM, or computer-generated equipment or 

any other computer-generated image that contains or incorporates in 

any manner, any film or filmstrip, with intent to distribute or to 

exhibit to, or to exchange with, others for commercial consideration, 

or who offers to distribute, distributes, or exhibits to, or 

exchanges with, others for commercial consideration, any obscene 

matter, knowing that the matter depicts a person under the age of 18 

years personally engaging in or personally simulating sexual conduct, 

as defined in Section 311.4, is guilty of a felony and shall be 

punished by imprisonment in the state prison for two, three, or six 

years, or by a fine not exceeding one hundred thousand dollars 

($100,000), in the absence of a finding that the defendant would be 

incapable of paying that fine, or by both that fine and imprisonment. 


(c) Every person who knowingly sends or causes to be sent, or 

brings or causes to be brought, into this state for sale or 

distribution, or in this state possesses, prepares, publishes, 

produces, develops, duplicates, or prints any representation of 

information, data, or image, including, but not limited to, any film, 

filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video 

laser disc, computer hardware, computer software, computer floppy 

disc, data storage media, CD-ROM, or computer-generated equipment or 

any other computer-generated image that contains or incorporates in 

any manner, any film or filmstrip, with' intent to distribute or 

exhibit to, or to exchange with, a person 18 years of age or older, 

or who offers to distribute, distributes, or exhibits to, or 

exchanges with, a person 18 years of age or older any matter, knowing 

that the matter depicts a person under the age of 18 years 

personally engaging in or personally simulating sexual conduct, as 

defined in Section 311.4, shall be punished by imprisonment in the 

county jail for up to one year, or by a fine not exceeding two 

thousand dollars ($2,000), or by both that fine and imprisonment, or 

by imprisonment in the state prison. It is not necessary to prove 

commercial consideration or that the matter is obscene in order to 

establish a violation of this subdivision. If a person has been 

previously convicted of a violation of this subdivision, he or she is 

guilty of a felony. 


(d) Every person who knowingly sends or causes to be sent, or 

brings or causes to be brought, into this state for sale or 

distribution, or in this state possesses, prepares, publishes, 

produces, develops, duplicates, or prints any representation of 

information, data, or image, including, but not limited to, any film, 

filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video 

laser disc, computer hardware, computer software, computer floppy 

disc, data storage media, CD-ROM, or computer-generated equipment or 

any other computer-generated image that contains or incorporates in 

any manner, any film or filmstrip, with intent to distribute or 

exhibit to, or to exchange with, a person under 18 years of age, or 

who offers to distribute, distributes, or exhibits to, or exchanges 

with, a person under 18 years of age any matter, knowing that the 

matter depicts a person under the age of 18 years personally engaging 

in or personally simulating sexual conduct, as defined in Section 

311.4, is guilty of a felony, It is not necessary to prove commercial 

consideration or that the matter is obscene in order to establish a 




violation of this subdivision. 

(e) Subdivisions (a) to (d), inclusive, do not apply to the 


activities of law enforcement and prosecuting agencies in the 

investigation and prosecution of criminal offenses, to legitimate 

medical, scientific, or educational activities, or to lawful conduct 

between spouses. 


(f) This section does not apply to matter that depicts a legally 

emancipated child under the age of 18 years or to lawful conduct 

between spouses when one or both are under the age of 18 years. 


(g) It does not constitute a violation of this section for a 

telephone corporation, as defined by Section 234 of the Public 

Utilities Code, to carry or transmit messages described in this 

chapter or to perform related activities in providing telephone 

services. 

SEC. 21. Section 311.4 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

311.4. (a) Every person who, with knowledge that a person is a 


minor, or who, while in possession of any facts on the basis of which 

he or she should reasonably know that the person is a minor, hires, 

employs, or uses the minor to do or assist in doing any of the acts 

described in Section 311.2, shall be punished by imprisonment in the 

county jail for up to one year, or by a fine not exceeding two 

thousand dollars ($2,000), or by both that fine and imprisonment, or 

by imprisonment in the state prison. If the person has previously 

been convicted of any violation of this section, the court may, in 

addition to the punishment authorized in Section 311.9, impose a fine 

not exceeding fifty thousand dollars ($50,000). 


(b) Every person who, with knowledge that a person is a minor 

under the age of 18 years, or who, while in possession of any facts 

on the basis of which he or she should reasonably know that the 

person is a minor under the age of 18 years, knowingly promotes, 

employs, uses, persuades, induces, or coerces a minor under the age 

of 18 years, or any parent or guardian of a minor under the age of 18 

years under his or her control who knowingly permits the minor, to 

engage in or assist others to engage in either posing or modeling 

alone or with others for purposes of preparing any representation of 

information, data, or image, including, but not limited to, any film, 

filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video 

laser disc, computer hardware, computer software, computer floppy 

disc, data storage media, CD-ROM, or computer-generated equipment or 

any other computer-generated image that contains or incorporates in 

any manner, any film, filmstrip, or a live performance involving, 

sexual conduct by a minor under the age of 18 years alone or with 

other persons or animals, for commercial purposes, is guilty of a 

felony and shall be punished by imprisonment in the state prison for 

three, six, or eight years. 


( c ) Every person who, with knowledge that a person is a minor 
under the age of 18 years, or who, while in possession of any facts 
on the basis of which he or she should reasonably know that the 
person is a minor under the age of 18 years, knowingly promotes, 
employs, uses, persuades, induces, or coerces a minor under the age 
of 18 years, or any parent or guardian of a minor under the age of 18 
years under his or her control who knowingly permits the minor, to 
engage in or assist others to engage in either posing or modeling 
alone or with others for purposes of preparing any representation of 
information, data, or image, including, but not limited to, any film, 
filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video 
laser disc, computer hardware, computer software, computer floppy 



disc, data storage media, CD-ROM, or computer-generated equipment or 

any other computer-generated image that contains or incorporates in 

any manner, any film, filmstrip, or a live performance involving, 

sexual conduct by a minor under the age of 18 years alone or with 

other persons or animals, is guilty of a felony. It is not necessary 

to prove commercial purposes in order to establish a violation -of 

this subdivision. 


(d) (1) As used in subdivisions (b) and (c) , "sexual conductH 
means any of the following, whether actual or simulated: sexual 
intercourse, oral copulation, anal intercourse, anal oral copulation, 
masturbation, bestiality, sexual sadism, sexual masochism, 
penetration of the vagina or rectum by any object in a lewd or 
lascivious manner, exhibition of the genitals or pubic or rectal area 
for the purpose of sexual stimulation of the viewer, any lewd or 
lascivious sexual act as defined in Section 288, or excretory 
functions performed in a lewd or lascivious manner, whether or not 
any of the above conduct is performed alone or between members of the 
same or opposite sex or between humans and animals. An act is 
simulated when it gives the appearance of being sexual conduct. 

(2)As used in subdivisions (b) and (c), "matteru means any film, 

filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video 

laser disc, computer hardware, computer software, computer floppy 

disc, or any other computer-related equipment or computer-generated 

image that contains or incorporates in any manner, any film, 

filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, or 

video laser disc. 


(e) This section does not apply to a legally emancipated minor or 

to lawful conduct between spouses if one or both are under the age of 

18. 


(f) In every prosecution under this section involving a minor 

under the age of 14 years at the time of the offense, the age of the 

victim shall be pled and proven for the purpose of the enhanced 

penalty provided in Section 647.6. Failure to plead and prove that 

the victim was under the age of 14 years at the time of the offense 

is not a bar to prosecution under this section if it is proven that 

the victim was under the age of 18 years at the time of the offense. 


SEC. 22. Section 311.9 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

311.9. (a) Every person who violates subdivision (a) of Section 


311.2 or Section 311.5 is punishable by fine of not more than one 

thousand dollars ($1,000) plus five dollars ($5) for each additional 

unit of material coming within the provisions of this chapter, which 

is involved in the offense, not to exceed ten thousand dollars 

($10,000), or by imprisonment in the county jail for not more than 

six months plus one day for each additional unit of material coming 

within the provisions of this chapter, and which is involved in the 

offense, not to exceed a total of 360 days in the county jail, or by 

both that fine and imprisonment. If that person has previously been 

convicted of any offense in this chapter, or of a violation of 

Section 313.1, a violation of subdivision (a) of Section 311.2 or 

Section 311.5 is punishable as a felony. 


(b) Every person who violates subdivision (a) of Section 311.4 is 

punishable by fine of not more than two thousand dollars ($2,000) or 

by imprisonment in the county jail for not more than one year, or by 

both that fine and imprisonment, or by imprisonment in the state 

prison. If that person has been previously convicted of a violation 

of former Section 311.3 or Section 311.4 he or she is punishable by 




imprisonment in the state prison. 

(c) Every person who violates Section 311.7 is punishable by fine 


of not more than one thousand dollars ($1,000) or by imprisonment in 

the county jail for not more than six months, or by both that fine 

and imprisonment. For a second and subsequent offense he or she shall 

be punished by a fine of not more than two thousand dollars 

($2,000), or by imprisonment in the county jail for not more than one 

year, or by both that fine and imprisonment. If the person has been 

twice convicted of a violation of this chapter, a violation of 

Section 311.7 is punishable as a felony. 


S E C .  23. Section 311.11 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 
311.11. (a) Every person who knowingly possesses or controls any 


matter, representation of information, data, or image, including, but 

not limited to, any film, filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, 

photocopy, videotape, video laser disc, computer hardware, computer 

software, computer floppy disc, data storage media, CD-ROM, or 

computer-generated equipment or any other computer-generated image 

that contains or incorporates in any manner, any film or filmstrip, 

the production of which involves the use of a person under the age of 

18 years, knowing that the matter depicts a person under the age of 

18 years personally engaging in or simulating sexual conduct, as 

defined in subdivision (d) of Section 311.4, is guilty of a public 

offense and shall be punished by imprisonment in the county jail for 

up to one year, or by imprisonment in the state prison, or by a fine 

not exceeding two thousand five hundred dollars ($2,500), or by both 

the fine and imprisonment, 


(b)Any person who commits a violation of subdivision (a) and who 

has been previously convicted of a crime for which registration is 

required pursuant to Section 290, or any person who has ever been 

adjudicated as a sexually violent predator pursuant to Article 4 

(commencing with Section 6600) of Chapter 2 of Part 2 of Division 6 

of the Welfare and Institutions Code, is guilty of a felony and shall 

be punished by imprisonment for two, four, or six years. 


(c) It is not necessary to prove that the matter is obscene in 

order to establish a violation of this section. 


(d) This section does not apply to drawings, figurines, statues, 

or any film rated by the Motion Picture Association of America, nor 

does it apply to live or recorded telephone messages when 

transmitted, disseminated, or distributed as part of a commercial 

transaction. 

SEC. 24. Section 626.8 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

626.8. (a) Any person who comes into any school building or upon 


any school ground, or street, sidewalk, or public way adjacent 

thereto, without lawful business thereon, and whose presence or acts 

interfere with the peaceful conduct of the activities of the school 

or disrupt the school or its pupils or school activities, is guilty 

of a misdemeanor if he or she does any of the following: 


(1) Remains there after being asked to leave by the chief 
administrative official of that school or his or her designated 
representative, or by a person employed as a member of a security or 
police department of a school district pursuant to Section 39670 of 
the Education Code, or a city police officer, or sheriff or deputy 
sheriff, or a Department of the California Highway Patrol peace 
officer . 

(2) Reenters or comes upon that place within seven days of being 

asked to leave by a person specified in paragraph (1). 


(3) Has otherwise established a continued pattern of unauthorized 




entry. 

This section shall not be utilized to impinge upon the lawful 


exercise of constitutionally protected rights of freedom of speech or 

assembly. 


(b) Punishment for violation of this section shall be as follows: 


(1) Upon a first conviction by a fine of not exceeding five 

hundred dollars ($500), by imprisonment in the county jail for a 

period of not more than six months, or by both the fine and 

imprisonment. 


(2) If the defendant has been previously convicted once of a 

violation of any offense defined in this chapter or section 415.5, by 

imprisonment in the county jail for a period of not less than 10 

days or more than six months, or by both imprisonment and a fine of 

not exceeding five hundred dollars ($500), and shall not be released 

on probation, parole, or any other basis until he or she has served 

not less than 10 days. 


(3) If the defendant has been previously convicted two or more 

times of a violation of any offense defined in this chapter or 

Section 415.5, by imprisonment in the county jail for a period of not 

less than 90 days or more than six months, or by both imprisonment 

and a fine of not exceeding five hundred dollars ($500), and shall 

not be released on probation, parole, or any other basis until he or 

she has served not less than 90 days. 


(c) As used in this section, the following definitions apply: 

(1) "Lawful businessu means a reason for being present upon school 


property which is not otherwise prohibited by statute, by ordinance, 

or by any regulation adopted pursuant to statute or ordinance. 


(2) I1Continued pattern of unauthorized entryn means that on at 

least two prior occasions in the same school year the defendant came 

into any school building or upon any school ground, or street, 

sidewalk, or public way adjacent thereto, without lawful business 

thereon, and his or her presence or acts interfered with the peaceful 

conduct of the activities of the school or disrupted the school or 

its pupils or school activities, and the defendant was asked to leave 

by a person specified in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a). 


( 3 )  "School1rmeans any preschool or school having any of grades 
kindergarten through 12. 

(d) When a person is directed to leave pursuant to paragraph (1) 

of subdivision (a), the person directing him or her to leave shall 

inform the person that if he or she reenters the place within seven 

days he or she will be guilty of a crime. 


SEC. 25. Section 626.81 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

626.81. (a) Any person who is required to register as a sex 


offender pursuant to Section 290, who comes into any school building 

or upon any school ground without lawful business thereon and written 

permission from the chief administrative official of that school, is 

guilty of a misdemeanor. 


(b) Punishment for violation of this section shall be as follows: 


(1) Upon a first,conviction by a fine of not exceeding five 

hundred dollars ($500), by imprisonment in a county jail for a period 

of not more than six months, or by both the fine and imprisonment. 


(2) If the defendant has been previously convicted once of a 

violation of this section, by imprisonment in a county jail for a 

period of not less than 10 days or more than six months, or by both 

imprisonment and a fine of not exceeding five hundred dollars ($500), 




and shall not be released on probation, parole, or any other basis 

until he or she has served not less than 10 days. 


(3) If the defendant has been previously convicted two or more 

times of a violation of this section, by imprisonment in a county 

jail for a period of not less than 90 days or more than six months, 

or by both imprisonment and a fine of not exceeding five hundred 

dollars ($500), and shall not be released on probation, parole, or 

any other basis until he or she has served not less than 90 days. 


(c) Nothing in this section shall preclude or prohibit prosecution 

under any other provision of law. 


SEC. 26. Section 647.6 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

647.6. (a) (1) Every person who annoys or molests any child under 


18 years of age shall be punished by a fine not exceeding five 

thousand dollars ($5,000), by imprisonment in a county jail not 

exceeding one year, or by both the fine and imprisonment. 


(2) Every person who, motivated by an unnatural or abnormal sexual 

interest in children, engages in conduct with an adult whom he or 

she believes to be a child under 18 years of age, which conduct, if 

directed toward a child under 18 years of age, would be a violation 

of this section, shall be punished by a fine not exceeding five 

thousand dollars ($5,000), by imprisonment in a county jail for up to 

one year, or by both that fine and imprisonment. 


(b) Every person who violates this section after having entered, 

without consent, an inhabited dwelling house, or trailer coach as 

defined in Section 635 of the Vehicle Code, or the inhabited portion 

of any other building, shall be punished by imprisonment in the state 

prison, or in a county jail not exceeding one year, and by a fine 

not exceeding five thousand dollars ($5,000). 


(c) (1) Every person who violates this section shall be punished 

upon the second and each subsequent conviction by imprisonment in the 

state prison. 


(2) Every person who violates this section after a previous felony 

conviction under Section 261, 264.1, 269, 285, 286, 288a, 288.5, or 

289, any of which involved a minor under 16 years of age, or a 

previous felony conviction under this section, a conviction under 

Section 288, or a felony conviction under Section 311.4 involving a 

minor under 14 years of age shall be punished by imprisonment in the 

state prison for two, four, or six years. 


(d) (1) In any case in which a person is convicted of violating 

this section and probation is granted, the court shall require 

counseling as a condition of probation, unless the court makes a 

written statement in the court record, that counseling would be 

inappropriate or ineffective. 


(2) In any case in which a person is convicted of violating this 

section, and as a condition of probation, the court prohibits the 

defendant from having contact with the victim, the court order 

prohibiting contact shall not be modified except upon the request of 

the victim and a finding by the court that the modification is in the 

best interest of the victim. As used in this paragraph, "contact 

with the victimu includes all physical contact, being in the presence 

of the victim, communication by any means, any communication by a 

third party acting on behalf of the defendant, and any gifts. 


(e) Nothing in this section prohibits prosecution under any other 

provision of law. 


SEC. 27. Section 653g of the Penal Code is amended and renumbered 

to read: 


653b. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b), every person who 




loiters about any school or public place at or near which children 

attend or normally congregate and who remains at any school or public 

place at or near which children attend or normally congregate, or 

who reenters or comes upon a school or place within 72 hours, after 

being asked to leave by the chief administrative official of that 

school or, in the absence of the chief 


administrative official, the person acting as 

the chief administrative official, or by a member of the security 

patrol of the school district who has been given authorization, in 

writing, by the chief administrative official of that school to act 

as his or her agent in performing this duty, or a city police 

officer, or sheriff or deputy sheriff, or Department of the 

California Highway Patrol peace officer is a vagrant, and is 

punishable by a fine of not exceeding one thousand dollars ($1,000) 

or by imprisonment in the county jail for not exceeding six months, 

or by both the fine and the imprisonment. 


(b) Every person required to register as a sex offender who 

violates subdivision (a) shall be punished as follows: 


(1) Upon a first conviction, by a fine not exceeding two thousand 

($2,000), by imprisonment in a county jail for a period of not more 

than six months, or by both that fine and imprisonment. 


(2) If the defendant has been previously convicted once of a 

violation of this section or former Section 6539, by imprisonment in 

a county jail for a period of not less than 10 days or more than six 

months, or by both imprisonment and a fine of not exceeding two 

thousand dollars ($2,000), and shall not be released on probation, 

parole, or any other basis until he or she has served at least 10 

days. 


(3) If the defendant has been previously convicted two or more 

times of a violation of this section or former Section 6539, by 

imprisonment in a county jail for a period of not less than 90 days 

or more than six months, or by both imprisonment and a fine of not 

exceeding two thousand dollars ($2,000), and shall not be released on 

probation, parole, or any other basis until he or she has served at 

least 90 days. 


(c) As used in this section, ltloiteru means to delay, to linger, 

or to idle about a school or public place without lawful business for 

being present. 


(d) Nothing in this section shall preclude or prohibit prosecution 

under any other provision of law. 

SEC. 28. Section 653c is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

653c. (a) No person required to register as a sex offender 


pursuant to Section 290 for an offense committed against an elder or 

dependent adult, as defined in Section 368, other than a resident of 

the facility, shall enter or remain on the grounds of a day care or 

residential facility where elders or dependent adults are regularly 

present or living, without having registered with the facility 

administrator or his or her designees, except to proceed 

expeditiously to the office of the facility administrator or designee 

for the purpose of registering. 


(b) In order to register pursuant to subdivision (a), a sex 

offender shall advise the facility administrator or designee that he 

or she is a sex offender; provide his or her name, address, and 

purpose for entering the facility; and provide proof of identity. 


(c) The facility administrator may refuse to register, impose 

restrictions on registration, or revoke the registration of a sex 

offender if he or she has a reasonable basis for concluding that the 




offender's presence or acts would disrupt, or have disrupted, the 

facility, any resident, employee, volunteer, or visitor; would 

result, or has resulted, in damage to property; the offender's 

presence at the facility would interfere, or has interfered, with the 

peaceful conduct of the activities of the facility; or would 

otherwise place at risk the facility, or any employee, volunteer or 

visitor. 


(d) Punishment for any violation of this section shall be as 

follows: 


(1) Upon a first conviction by a fine of not exceeding two 

thousand dollars ($2,000), by imprisonment in a county jail for a 

period of not more than six months, or by both that fine and 

imprisonment. 


(2) If the defendant has been previously convicted once of a 

violation of this section, by imprisonment in a county jail for a 

period of not less than 10 days or more than six months, or by both 

imprisonment and a fine of not exceeding two thousand dollars 

($2,000), and shall not be released on probation, parole, or any 

other basis until he or she has served at least 10 days. 


(3) If the defendant has been previously convicted two or more 

times of a violation of this section, by imprisonment in a county 

jail for a period of not less than 90 days or more than six months, 

or by both imprisonment and a fine of not exceeding two thousand 

dollars ($2,000), and shall not be released on probation, parole, or 

any other basis until he or she has served at least 90 days. 


(e)Nothing in this section shall preclude or prohibit prosecution 

under any other provision of law. 

SEC. 29. Section 667.1 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

667.1. Notwithstanding subdivision (h) of Section 667, for all 


offenses committed on or after the effective date of this act, all 

references to existing statutes in subdivisions (c) to (g), 

inclusive, of Section 667, are to those statutes as they existed on 

the effective date of this act, including amendments made to those 

statutes by the act enacted during the 2005-06 Regular Session that 

amended this section. 

SEC. 30. Section 667.5 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

667.5. Enhancement of prison terms for new offenses because of 


prior prison terms shall be imposed as follows: 

(a) Where one of the new offenses is one of the violent felonies 


specified in subdivision (c), in addition to and consecutive to any 

other prison terms therefor, the court shall impose a three-year term 

for each prior separate prison term served by the defendant where 

the prior offense was one of the violent felonies specified in 

subdivision (c). However, no additional term shall be imposed under 

this subdivision for any prison term served prior to a period of 10 

years in which the defendant remained free of both prison custody and 

the commission of an offense which results in a felony conviction. 


(b) Except where subdivision (a) applies, where the new offense is 

any felony for which a prison sentence is imposed, in addition and 

consecutive to any other prison terms therefor, the court shall 

impose a one-year term for each prior separate prison term served for 

any felony; provided that no additional term shall be imposed under 

this subdivision for any prison term served prior to a period of five 

years in which the defendant remained free of both prison custody 

and the commission of an offense which results in a felony 

conviction. 


(c) For the purpose of this section, ''violent felonyu shall mean 




any of the following: 

(1) Murder or voluntary manslaughter. 

(2) Mayhem. 

(3) Rape, as defined in paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) of 


Section 261 or paragraph (I) or (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 

262. 


(4) Sodomy, as defined in subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 286. 

(5) Oral copulation, as defined in subdivision (c) or (d) of 


Section 288a. 

(6)A lewd or lascivious act, as defined in subdivision (a) or (b) 


of Section 288. 

(7) Any felony punishable by death or imprisonment in the state 


prison for life. 

(8) Any felony in which the defendant inflicts great bodily injury 


on any person other than an accomplice which has been charged and 

proved as provided for in Section 12022.7, 12022.8, or 12022.9 on or 

after July 1, 1977, or as specified prior to July 1, 1977, in 

Sections 213, 264, and 461, or any felony in which the defendant uses 

a firearm which use has been charged and proved as provided in 

subdivision (a) of Section 12022.3, or Section 12022.5 or 12022.55. 


(9)Any robbery. 

(10) Arson, in violation of subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 451. 


(11) Sexual penetration, as defined in subdivision (a) or (j) of 

Section 289. 


(12) Attempted murder. 

(13) A violation of Section 12308, 12309, or 12310. 

(14) Kidnapping. 

(15) Assault with the intent to commit a specified felony, in 


violation of Section 220. 

(16) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 


288.5. 

(17) Carjacking, as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 215. 

(18) Rape, spousal rape, or sexual penetration, in concert, in 


violation of Section 264.1. 

(19) Extortion, as defined in Section 518, which would constitute 


a felony violation of Section 186.22 of the Penal Code. 

(20) Threats to victims or witnesses, as defined in Section 136.1, 


which would constitute a felony violation of Section 186.22 of the 

Penal Code. 


(21)Any burglary of the first degree, as defined in subdivision 

(a) of Section 460, wherein it is charged and proved that another 

person, other than an accomplice, was present in the residence during 

the commission of the burglary. 


(22)Any violation of Section 12022.53. 

(23) A violation of subdivision (b) or (c) of Section 11418. 

The Legislature finds and declares that these specified crimes 


merit special consideration when imposing a sentence to display 

society's condemnation for these extraordinary crimes of violence 

against the person. 


(d) For the purposes of this section, the defendant shall be 

deemed to remain in prison custody for an offense until the official 

discharge from custody or until release on parole, whichever first 

occurs, including any time during which the defendant remains subject 

to reimprisonment for escape from custody or is reimprisoned on 

revocation of parole. The additional penalties provided for prior 

prison terms shall not be imposed unless they are charged and 
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admitted or found true in the action for the new offense. 

(e) The additional penalties provided for prior prison terms shall 


not be imposed for any felony for which the defendant did not serve 

a prior separate term in state prison. 


(f) A prior conviction of a felony shall include a conviction in 

another jurisdiction for an offense which, if committed in 

California, is punishable by imprisonment in the state prison if the 

defendant served one year or more in prison for the offense in the 

other jurisdiction. A prior conviction of a particular felony shall 

include a conviction in another jurisdiction for an offense which 

includes all of the elements of the particular felony as defined 

under California law if the defendant served one year or more in 

prison for the offense in the other jurisdiction. 


(g) A prior separate prison term for the purposes of this section 

shall mean a continuous completed period of prison incarceration 

imposed for the particular offense alone or in combination with 

concurrent or consecutive sentences for other crimes, including any 

reimprisonment on revocation of parole which is not accompanied by a 

new commitment to prison, and including any reimprisonment after an 

escape from incarceration. 


(h) Serving a prison term includes any confinement time in any 

state prison or federal penal institution as punishment for 

commission of an offense, including confinement in a hospital or 

other institution or facility credited as service of prison time in 

the jurisdiction of the confinement. 


(i) For the purposes of this section, a commitment to the State 

Department of Mental Health as a mentally disordered sex offender 

following a conviction of a felony, which commitment exceeds one year 

in duration, shall be deemed a prior prison term. 


(j) For the purposes of this section, when a person subject to the 

custody, control, and discipline of the Secretary of the Department 

of Corrections and Rehabilitation is incarcerated at a facility 

operated by the Division of Juvenile Facilities, that incarceration 

shall be deemed to be a term served in state prison. 


(k) Notwithstanding subdivisions (d) and (g) or any other 

provision of law, where one of the new offenses is committed while 

the defendant is temporarily removed from prison pursuant to Section 

2690 or while the defendant is transferred to a community facility 

pursuant to Section 3416, 6253, or 6263, or while the defendant is on 

furlough pursuant to Section 6254, the defendant shall be subject to 

the full enhancements provided for in this section. 


This subdivision shall not apply when a full, separate, and 

consecutive term is imposed pursuant to any other provision of law. 


SEC. 31. Section 667.51 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

667.51. (a) Any person who is convicted of violating Section 288 


or 288.5 shall receive a five-year enhancement for a prior conviction 

of an offense specified in subdivision (b). 


(b) Section 261, 262, 264.1, 269, 285, 286, 288, 288a, 288.5, or 

289, or any offense committed in another jurisdiction that includes 

all of the elements of any of the offenses specified in this 

subdivision. 


(c) A violation of Section 288 or 288.5 by a person who has been 

previously convicted two or more times of an offense specified in 

subdivision (b) shall be punished by imprisonment in the state prison 

for 15 years to life. 

SEC. 32. Section 667.6 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 




667.6. (a)Any person who is convicted of an offense specified in 

subdivision (e) and who has been convicted previously of any of 

those offenses shall receive a five-year enhancement for each of 

those prior convictions. 


(b)Any person who is convicted of an offense specified in 

subdivision (e) and who has served two or more prior prison terms as 

defined in Section 667.5 for any of those offenses, shall receive a 

10-year enhancement for each of those prior terms. 


(c) In lieu of the term provided in Section 1170.1, a full, 

separate, and consecutive term may be imposed for each violation of 

an offense specified in subdivision (e) if the crimes involve the 

same victim on the same occasion. A term may be imposed consecutively 

pursuant to this subdivision if a person is convicted of at least 

one offense specified in subdivision (e). If the term is imposed 

consecutively pursuant to this subdivision, it shall be served 

consecutively to any other term of imprisonment, and shall commence 

from the time the person otherwise would have been released from 

imprisonment. The term shall not be included in any determination 

pursuant to Section 1170.1. Any other term imposed subsequent to that 

term shall not be merged therein but shall commence at the time the 

person otherwise would have been released from prison, 


(d)A full, separate, and consecutive term shall be imposed for 

each violation of an offense specified in subdivision (e) if the 

crimes involve separate victims or involve the same victim on 

separate occasions. 


In determining whether crimes against a single victim were 

committed on separate occasions under this subdivision, the court 

shall consider whether, between the commission of one sex crime and 

another, the defendant had a reasonable opportunity to reflect upon 

his or her actions and nevertheless resumed sexually assaultive 

behavior. Neither the duration of time between crimes, nor whether or 

not the defendant lost or abandoned his or her opportunity to 

attack, shall be, in and of itself, determinative on the issue of 

whether the crimes in question occurred on separate occasions. 


The term shall be served consecutively to any other term of 

imprisonment and shall commence from the time the person otherwise 

would have been released from imprisonment. The term shall not be 

included in any determination pursuant to Section 1170.1. Any other 

term imposed subsequent to that term shall not be merged therein but 

shall commence at the time the person otherwise would have been 

released from prison. 


(e)This section shall apply to the following offenses: 

(1)Rape, in violation of paragraph (2) , (3), (6) , or (7) of 

subdivision (a) of Section 261. 
(2) Spousal rape, in violation of paragraph (1) , ( 4 ) , or (5) of 

subdivision (a) of Section 262. 
(3)Rape, spousal rape, or sexual penetration, in concert, in 


violation of Section 264.1. 

(4) Sodomy, in violation of paragraph (2) or (3) of subdivision 


(c), or subdivision (d) or (k) , of Section 286. 
(5)A lewd or lascivious act, in violation of subdivision (b) of 


Section 288. 

(6) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 


288.5. 

(7) Oral copulation, in violation of paragraph (2) or (3) of 

subdivision (c) , or subdivision (d) or (k) , of Section 288a. 
(8) Sexual penetration, in violation of subdivision (a) or (g) of 




Section 289. 

(9) As a present offense under subdivision (c) or (d) , assault 

with intent to commit a specified sexual offense, in violation of 
Section 220. 

(10) As a prior conviction under subdivision (a) or (b) , an 
offense committed in another jurisdiction that includes all of the 
elements of an offense specified in this subdivision. 

(f) (1) In addition to any enhancement imposed pursuant to 

subdivision (a) or (b), the court may also impose a fine not to 

exceed twenty thousand dollars ($20,000) for anyone sentenced under 

those provisions. The fine imposed and collected pursuant to this 

subdivision shall be deposited in the Victim-Witness Assistance Fund 

to be available for appropriation to fund child sexual exploitation 

and child sexual abuse victim counseling centers and prevention 

programs established pursuant to Section 13837. 


(2) If the court orders a fine to be imposed pursuant to this 

subdivision, the actual administrative cost of collecting that fine, 

not to exceed 2 percent of the total amount paid, may be paid into 

the general fund of the county treasury for the use and benefit of 

the county. 

SEC. 33. Section 667.61 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

667.61. (a) Any person who is convicted of an offense specified 


in subdivision (c) under one or more of the circumstances specified 

in subdivision (d) or under two or more of the circumstances 

specified in subdivision (e) shall be punished by imprisonment in the 

state prison for 25 years to life. 


(b) Except as provided in subdivision (a), any person who is 

convicted of an offense specified in subdivision (c) under one of the 

circumstances specified in subdivision (e) shall be punished by 

imprisonment in the state prison for 15 years to life. 


(c) This section shall apply to any of the following offenses: 

(1) Rape, in violation of paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) 


of Section 261. 

(2) Spousal rape, in violation of paragraph (1) or (4) of 


subdivision (a) of Section 262. 

(3) Rape, spousal rape, or sexual penetration, in concert, in 


violation of Section 264.1. 

(4) A lewd or lascivious act, in violation of subdivision (b) of 


Section 288. 

(5) Sexual penetration, in violation of subdivision (a) of Section 


289. 

(6) Sodomy, in violation of paragraph (2) or (3) of subdivision 


(c), or subdivision (d), of Section 286. 

(7) Oral copulation, in violation of paragraph (2) or (3) of 


subdivision (c), or subdivision (d), of Section 288a. 

(8) A lewd or lascivious act, in violation of subdivision (a) of 


Section 288. 

(9) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 


288.5. 

(d) The following circumstances shall apply to the offenses 

specified in subdivision (c) : 
(1) The defendant has been previously convicted of an offense 

specified in subdivision (c), including an offense committed in 
another jurisdiction that includes all of the elements of an offense 
specified in subdivision (c) . 

(2) The defendant kidnapped the victim of the present offense and 

the movement of the victim substantially increased the risk of harm 




to the victim over and above that level of risk necessarily inherent 
in the underlying offense in subdivision (c) . 

(3) The defendant inflicted aggravated mayhem or torture on the 

victim or another person in the commission of the present offense in 

violation of Section 205 or 206. 


(4) The defendant committed the present offense during the 

commission of a burglary of the first degree, as defined in 

subdivision (a) of Section 460, with intent to commit an offense 

specified in subdivision (c). 


(5) The defendant committed the present offense in violation of 
Section 264.1, subdivision (d) of Section 286, or subdivision (d) of 
Section 288a, and, in the commission of that offense, any person 
committed any act described in paragraph (2) , (3), or (4) of this 
subdivision. 

(e) The following circumstances shall apply to the offenses 

specified in subdivision (c): 


(1) Except as provided in paragraph (2) of subdivision (d), the 

defendant kidnapped the victim of the present offense in violation of 

Section 207, 209, or 209.5. 


(2) Except as provided in paragraph (4) of subdivision (d), the 

defendant committed the present offense during the commission of a 

burglary, in violation of Section 459, 


(3) The defendant personally inflicted great bodily injury on the 

victim or another person in the commission of the present offense in 

violation of Section 12022.53, 12022.7, or 12022.8. 


(4) The defendant personally used a dangerous or deadly weapon or 

a firearm in the commission of the present offense in violation of 

Section 12022, 12022.3, 12022.5, or 12022.53. 


(5) The defendant has been convicted in the present case or cases 

of committing an offense specified in subdivision (c) against more 

than one victim. 


(6) The defendant engaged in the tying or binding of the victim or 

another person in the commission of the present offense. 


(7) The defendant administered a controlled substance to the 

victim in the commission of the present offense in violation of 

Section 12022.75. 


(8) The defendant committed the present offense in violation of 
Section 264.1, subdivision (d) of Section 286, or subdivision (d) of 
Section 288a, and, in the commission of that offense, any person 
committed any act described in paragraph (1) , (2), 3 , ( 4 ) , (6), or 
(7) of this subdivision. 


(f) If only the minimum number of circumstances specified in 

subdivision (d) or (e) that are required for the punishment provided 

in subdivision (a) or (b) to apply have been pled and proved, that 

circumstance or those circumstances shall be used as the basis for 

imposing the term provided in subdivision (a) or (b), whichever is 

greater, rather than being used to impose the punishment authorized 

under any other provision of law, unless another provision of law 

provides for a greater penalty, or the punishment under another 

provision of law may be imposed in addition to the punishment 

provided by this section. However, if any additional circumstance or 

circumstances specified in subdivision (d) or (e) have been pled and 

proved, the minimum number of circumstances shall be used as the 

basis for imposing the term provided in subdivision (a), and any 

other additional circumstance or circumstances shall be used to 

impose any punishment or enhancement authorized under any other 

provision of law. 
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(g) Notwithstanding Section 1385 or any other provision of law, 

the court shall not strike any allegation, admission, or finding of 

any of the circumstances specified in subdivision (d) or (e) for any 

person who is subject to punishment under this section. 


(h) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, probation shall 

not be granted to, nor shall the execution or imposition of sentence 

be suspended for, any person who is subject to punishment under this 

section. 


(i) For any offense specified in paragraphs (1) to (7) , inclusive, 
of subdivision (c), the court shall impose a consecutive sentence 
for each offense that results in a conviction under this section if 
the crimes involve separate victims or involve the same victim on 
separate occasions, as defined in subdivision (d) of Section 667.6. 

(j) The penalties provided in this section shall apply only if the 

existence of any circumstance specified in subdivision (d) or (e) is 

alleged in the accusatory pleading pursuant to this section and 

either admitted by the defendant in open court or found to be true by 

the trier of fact. 

SEC. 34. Section 667.71 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

667.71. (a) For the purpose of this section, a habitual sexual 


offender is a person who has been previously convicted of one or more 

of the offenses specified in subdivision (c) and who is convicted in 

the present proceeding of one of those offenses. 


(b) A habitual sexual offender shall be punished by imprisonment 

in the state prison for 25 years to life. 


(c) This section shall apply to any of the following offenses: 

(1) Rape, in violation of paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) 


of Section 261. 

(2) Spousal rape, in violation of paragraph (1) or (4) of 


subdivision (a) of Section 262, 

(3) Rape, spousal rape, or sexual penetration, in concert, in 


violation of Section 264.1. 

(4) A lewd or lascivious act, in violation of subdivision (a) or 


(b) of Section 288. 

(5) Sexual penetration, in violation of subdivision (a) or (j) of 


Section 289. 

(6) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 


288.5. 

(7) Sodomy, in violation of subdivision (c) or (d) of Section 286. 


(8) Oral copulation, in violation of subdivision (c) or (d) of 

Section 288a. 


(9) Kidnapping, in violation of subdivision (b) of Section 207. 

(10) Kidnapping, in violation of former subdivision (d) of 


Section 208 (kidnapping to commit specified sex offenses). 

(11) Kidnapping, in violation of subdivision (b) of Section 209 


with the intent to commit a specified sexual offense. 

(12) Aggravated sexual assault of a child, in violation of 


Section 269. 

(13) An offense committed in another jurisdiction that includes 


all of the elements of an offense specified in this subdivision. 

(d) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, probation shall 


not be granted to, nor shall the execution or imposition of sentence 

be suspended for, any person who is subject to punishment under this 

section. 


(e) This section shall apply only if the defendant's status as a 

habitual sexual offender is alleged in the accusatory pleading, and 




either admitted by the defendant in open court, or found to be true 

by the trier of fact. 

SEC. 35. Section 801.2 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

801.2. ~otwithstanding any other limitation of time prescribed in 


this chapter, prosecution for a violation of subdivision (b) of 

Section 311.4 shall commence within 10 years of the date of 

production of the pornographic material. 

SEC, 36. Section 1170.125 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1170.125. Notwithstanding Section 2 of ~roposition 184, as 


adopted at the November 8, 1994, general election, for all offenses 

committed on or after the effective date of this act, all references 

to existing statutes in Section 1170.12 are to those statutes as they 

existed on the effective date of this act, including amendments made 

to those statutes by the act enacted during the 2005-06 Regular 

Session that amended this section. 


SEC. 37. Section 1192.7 of the Penal Code is 

amended to read: 


1192.7. (a) (1) It is the intent of the Legislature that district 

attorneys prosecute violent sex crimes under statutes that provide 

sentencing under a "one strike," "three strikes1' or habitual sex 

offender statute instead of engaging in plea bargaining over those 

offenses. 


(2) Plea bargaining in any case in which the indictment or 

information charges any serious felony, any felony in which it is 

alleged that a firearm was personally used by the defendant, or any 

offense of driving while under the influence of alcohol, drugs, 

narcotics, or any other intoxicating substance, or any combination 

thereof, is prohibited, unless there is insufficient evidence to 

prove the people's case, or testimony of a material witness cannot be 

obtained, or a reduction or dismissal would not result in a 

substantial change in sentence. 


(3) If the indictment or information charges the defendant with a 

violent sex crime, as listed in subdivision (c) of Section 667.61, 

that could be prosecuted under Sections 269, 288.7, subdivisions (b) 

through (i) of Section 667, Section 667.61, or 667.71, plea 

bargaining is prohibited unless there is insufficient evidence to 

prove the people's case, or testimony of a material witness cannot be 

obtained, or a reduction or dismissal would not result in a 

substantial change in sentence. At the time of presenting the 

agreement to the court, the district attorney shall state on the 

record why a sentence under one of those sections was not sought. 


(b)As used in this section "plea bargainingr1 means any 

bargaining, negotiation, or discussion between a criminal defendant, 

or his or her counsel, and a prosecuting attorney or judge, whereby 

the defendant agrees to plead guilty or nolo contendere, in exchange 

for any promises, commitments, concessions, assurances, or 

consideration by the prosecuting attorney or judge relating to any 

charge against the defendant or to the sentencing of the defendant. 


(c)As used in this section, llserious felonyr1means any of the 

following: 


(1) Murder or voluntary manslaughter; (2) mayhem; (3) rape; (4) 

sodomy by force, violence, duress, menace, threat of great bodily 

injury, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim 

or another person; (5) oral copulation by force, violence, duress, 

menace, threat of great bodily injury, or fear of immediate and 

unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; (6) lewd or 

lascivious act on a child under 14 years of age; (7) any felony 




punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life; (8) 

any felony in which the defendant personally inflicts great bodily 

injury on any person, other than an accomplice, or any felony in 

which the defendant personally uses a firearm; (9) attempted murder; 

(10) assault with intent to commit rape or robbery; (11) assault with 

a deadly weapon or instrument on a peace officer; (12) assault by a 

life prisoner on a noninmate; (13) assault with a deadly weapon by an 

inmate; (14) arson; (15) exploding a destructive device or any 

explosive with intent to injure; (16) exploding a destructive device 

or any explosive causing bodily injury, great bodily injury, or 

mayhem; (17) exploding a destructive device or any explosive with 

intent to murder; (18) any burglary of the first degree; (19) robbery 

or bank robbery; (20) kidnapping; (21) holding of a hostage by a 

person confined in a state prison; (22) attempt to commit a felony 

punishable by death or imprisonment in the state prison for life; 

(23) any felony in which the defendant personally used a dangerous or 

deadly weapon; (24) selling, furnishing, administering, giving, or 

offering to sell, furnish, administer, or give to a minor any heroin, 

cocaine, phencyclidine (PCP), or any methamphetamine-related drug, 

as described in paragraph (2) of subdivision (d) of Section 11055 of 

the Health and Safety Code, or any of the precursors of 

methamphetamines, as described in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (1) 

of subdivision (f) of Section 11055 or subdivision (a) of Section 

11100 of the Health and Safety Code; (25) any violation of 

subdivision (a) of Section 289 where the act is accomplished against 

the victim's will by force, violence, duress, menace, or fear of 

immediate and unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person; 

(26) grand theft involving a firearm; (27) carjacking; (28) any 

felony offense, which would also constitute a felony violation of 

Section 186.22; (29) assault with the intent to commit mayhem, rape, 

sodomy, or oral copulation, in violation of Section 220; (30) 

throwing acid or flammable substances, in violation of Section 244; 

(31) assault with a deadly weapon, firearm, machinegun, assault 

weapon, or semiautomatic firearm or assault on a peace officer or 

firefighter, in violation of Section 245; (32) assault with a deadly 

weapon against a public transit employee, custodial officer, or 

school employee, in violation of Sections 245.2, 245.3, or 245.5; 

(33) discharge of a firearm at an inhabited dwelling, vehicle, or 

aircraft, in violation of Section 246; (34) commission of rape or 

sexual penetration in concert with another person, in violation of 

Section 264.1; (35) continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation 

of Section 288.5; (36) shooting from a vehicle, in violation of 

subdivision (c) or (dl of Section 12034; (37) intimidation of victims 

or witnesses, in violation of Section 136.1; (38) criminal threats, 

in violation of Section 422; (39) any attempt to commit a crime 

listed in this subdivision other than an assault; (40) any violation 

of Section 12022.53; (41) a violation of subdivision (b) or (c) of 

Section 11418; and (42) any conspiracy to commit an offense described 

in this subdivision. 


(d) As used in this section, "bank robbery1' means to take or 

attempt to take, by force or violence, or by intimidation from the 

person or presence of another any property or money or any other 

thing of value belonging to, or in the care, custody, control, 

management, or possession of, any bank, credit union, or any savings 

and loan association. 


As used in this subdivision, the following terms have the 

following meanings: 




(1) "Bankl1 means any member of the Federal Reserve System, and any 

bank, banking association, trust company, savings bank, or other 

banking institution organized or operating under the laws of the 

United States, and any bank the deposits of which are insured by the 

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. 


(2) "Savings and loan association" means any federal savings and 

loan association and any "insured institution" as defined in Section 

401 of the National Housing Act, as amended, and any federal credit 

union as defined in Section 2 of the Federal Credit Union Act. 


(3) "Credit union" means any federal credit union and any 

state-chartered credit union the accounts of which are insured by the 

Administrator of the National Credit Union administration. 


(e) The provisions of this section shall not be amended by the 

Legislature except by statute passed in each house by rollcall vote 

entered in the journal, two-thirds of the membership concurring, or 

by a statute that becomes effective only when approved by the 

electors, 

SEC. 38. Section 1203 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1203. (a) As used in this code, llprobationll 
means the suspension 


of the imposition or execution of a sentence and the order of 

conditional and revocable release in the community under the 

supervision of a probation officer. As used in this code, 

"conditional sentenceu means the suspension of the imposition or 

execution of a sentence and the order of revocable release in the 

community subject to conditions established by the court without the 

supervision of a probation officer. It is the intent of the 

Legislature that both conditional sentence and probation are 

authorized whenever probation is authorized in any code as a 

sentencing option for infractions or misdemeanors. 


(b) (1) Except as provided in subdivision ( j ) , if a person is 
convicted of a felony and is eligible for probation, before judgment 
is pronounced, the court shall immediately refer the matter to a 
probation officer to investigate and report to the court, at a 
specified time, upon the circumstances surrounding the crime and the 
prior history and record of the person, which may be considered 
either in aggravation or mitigation of the punishment. 

(2) (A) The probation officer shall immediately investigate and 

make a written report to the court of his or her findings and 

recommendations, including his or her recommendations as to the 

granting or denying of probation and the conditions of probation, if 

granted. 


(B) Pursuant to Section 828 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, 

the probation officer shall include in his or her report any 

information gathered by a law enforcement agency relating to the 

taking of the defendant into custody as a minor, which shall be 

considered for purposes of determining whether adjudications of 

commissions of crimes as a juvenile warrant a finding that there are 

circumstances in aggravation pursuant to Section 1170 or to deny 

probation. 


(C) If the person was convicted of an offense that requires him or 

her to register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290, the 

probation officer's report shall include the results of the 

State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO) 

administered pursuant to Sections 290.04 to 290.06, inclusive, if 

applicable. 


(D) The probation officer shall also include in the report his or 

her recommendation of both of the following: 




(i) The amount the defendant should be required to pay as a 

restitution fine pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 1202.4. 


(ii) Whether the court shall require, as a condition of probation, 

restitution to the victim or to the Restitution Fund and the amount 

thereof. 


(E) The report shall be made available to the court and the 

prosecuting and defense attorneys at least five days, or upon request 

of the defendant or prosecuting attorney nine days, prior to the 

time fixed by the court for the hearing and determination of the 

report, and shall be filed with the clerk of the court as a record in 

the case at the time of the hearing. The time within which the 

report shall be made available and filed may be waived by written 

stipulation of the prosecuting and defense attorneys that is filed 

with the court or an oral stipulation in open court that is made and 

entered upon the minutes of the court. 


(3) At a time fixed by the court, the court shall hear and 

determine the application, if one has been made, or, in any case, the 

suitability of probation in the particular case. At the hearing, the 

court shall consider any report of the probation officer, including 

the results of the SARATSO, if applicable, and shall make a statement 

that it has considered the report, which shall be filed with the 

clerk of the court as a record in the case. If the court determines 

that there are circumstances in mitigation of the punishment 

prescribed by law or that the ends of justice would be served by 

granting probation to the person, it may place the person on 

probation. If probation is denied, the clerk of the court shall 

immediately send a copy of the report to the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation at the prison or other institution to 

which the person is delivered. 


(4) The preparation of the report or the consideration of the 

report by the court may be waived only by a written stipulation of 

the prosecuting and defense attorneys that is filed with the court or 

an oral stipulation in open court that is made and entered upon the 

minutes of the court, except that there shall be no waiver unless the 

court consents thereto. However, if the defendant is ultimately 

sentenced and committed to the state prison, a probation report shall 

be completed pursuant to Section 1203c. 


(c) If a defendant is not represented by an attorney, the court 

shall order the probation officer who makes the probation report to 

discuss its contents with the defendant. 


(d) If a person is convicted of a misdemeanor, the court may 

either refer the matter to the probation officer for an investigation 

and a report or summarily pronounce a conditional sentence. If the 

person was convicted of an offense that requires him or her to 

register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290, the court shall 

refer the matter to the probation officer for the purpose of 

obtaining a report on the results of the State-Authorized Risk 

Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders administered pursuant to Sections 

290.04 to 290.06, inclusive, if applicable, which the court shall 

consider. If the case is not referred to the probation officer, in 

sentencing the person, the court may consider any information 

concerning the person that could have been included in a probation 

report. The court shall inform the person of the information to be 

considered and permit him or her to answer or controvert the 

information. For this purpose, upon the request of the person, the 

court shall grant a continuance before the judgment is pronounced. 


(e) Except in unusual cases where the interests of justice would 




best be served if the person is granted probation, probation shall 

not be granted to any of the following persons: 


(1) Unless the person had a lawful right to carry a deadly weapon, 

other than a firearm, at the time of the perpetration of the crime 

or his or her arrest, any person who has been convicted of arson, 

robbery, ca.rjacking, burglary, burglary with explosives, rape with 

force or violence, torture, aggravated mayhem, murder, attempt to 

commit murder, trainwrecking, kidnapping, escape from the state 

prison, or a conspiracy to commit one or more of those crimes and who 

was armed with the weapon at either of those times. 


(2) Any person who used, or attempted to use, a deadly weapon upon 

a human being in connection with the perpetration of the crime of 

which he or she has been convicted. 


(3) Any person who willfully inflicted great bodily injury or 

torture in the perpetration of the crime of which he or she has been 

convicted. 


(4) Any person who has been previously convicted twice in this 

state of a felony or in any other place of a public offense which, if 

committed in this state, would have been punishable as a felony. 


(5) Unless the person has never been previously convicted once in 

this state of a felony or in any other place of a public offense 

which, if committed in this state, would have been punishable as a 

felony, any person who has been convicted of burglary with 

explosives, rape with force or violence, torture, aggravated mayhem, 

murder, attempt to commit murder, trainwrecking, extortion, 

kidnapping, escape from the state prison, a violation of Section 286, 

288, 288a, or 288.5, or a conspiracy to commit one or more of those 

crimes. 


(6) Any person who has been previously convicted once in this 

state of a felony or in any other place of a public offense which, if 

committed in this state, would have been punishable as a felony, if 

he or she committed any of the following acts: 


(A) Unless the person had a lawful right to carry a deadly weapon 

at the time of the perpetration of the previous crime or his or her 

arrest for the previous crime, he or she was armed with a weapon at 

either of those times. 


( B )  The person used, or attempted to use, a deadly weapon upon a 
human being in connection with the perpetration of the previous 
crime. 

( C )  The person willfully inflicted great bodily injury or torture 
in the perpetration of the previous crime. 

(7) Any public official or peace officer of this state or any 

city, county, or other political subdivision who, in the discharge of 

the duties of his or her public office or employment, accepted or 

gave or offered to accept or give any bribe, embezzled public money, 

or was guilty of extortion. 


(8) Any person who knowingly furnishes or gives away 

phencyclidine. 


( 9 )  Any person who intentionally inflicted great bodily injury in 
the commission of arson under subdivision (a) of Section 451 or who 
intentionally set fire to, burned, or caused the burning of, an 
inhabited structure or inhabited property in violation of subdivision 
(b) of Section 451. 


(10) Any person who, in the commission of a felony, inflicts great 

bodily injury or causes the death of a human being by the discharge 

of a firearm from or at an occupied motor vehicle proceeding on a 

public street or highway. 




(11) Any person who possesses a short-barreled rifle or a 

short-barreled shotgun under Section 12020, a machinegun under 

Section 12220, or a silencer under Section 12520. 


(12) Any person who is convicted of violating Section 8101 of the 

Welfare and Institutions Code. 


(13) Any person who is described in paragraph (2) or (3) of 

subdivision (g) of Section 12072. 


(f) When probation is granted in a case which comes within 

subdivision (e), the court shall specify on the record and shall 

enter on the minutes the circumstances indicating that the interests 

of justice would best be served by that disposition. 


(g) If a person is not eligible for probation, the judge shall 

refer the matter to the probation officer for an investigation of the 

facts relevant to determination of the amount of a restitution fine 

pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 1202.4 in all cases where the 

determination is applicable. The judge, in his or her discretion, may 

direct the probation officer to investigate all facts relevant to 

the sentencing of the person. Upon that referral, the probation 

officer shall immediately investigate the circumstances surrounding 

the crime and the prior record and history of the person and make a 

written report to the court of his or her findings. The findings 

shall include a recommendation of the amount of the restitution fine 

as provided in subdivision (b) of Section 1202.4. 


(h) If a defendant is convicted of a felony and a probation report 

is prepared pursuant to subdivision (b) or (g), the probation 

officer may obtain and include in the report a statement of the 

comments of the victim concerning the offense. The court may direct 

the probation officer not to obtain a statement if the victim has in 

fact testified at any of the court proceedings concerning the 

offense. 


(i) No probationer shall be released to enter another state unless 

his or her case has been referked to the Administrator of the 

Interstate Probation and Parole Compacts, pursuant to the Uniform Act 

for Out-of-State Probationer or Parolee Supervision (Article 3 

(commencing with Section 11175) of Chapter 2 of Title 1 of Part 4) 

and the probationer has reimbursed the county that has jurisdiction 

over his or her probation case the reasonable costs of processing his 

or her request for interstate compact supervision. The amount and 

method of reimbursement shall be in accordance with Section 1203.lb. 


(j) In any court where a county financial evaluation officer is 

available, in addition to referring the matter to the probation 

officer, the court may order the defendant ta appear before the 

county financial evaluation officer for a financial evaluation af the 

defendant's ability to pay restitution, in which case the county 

financial evaluation officer shall report his or her findings 

regarding restitution and other court-related costs to the probation 

officer on the question of the defendant's ability to pay those 

costs. 


Any order made pursuant to this subdivision may be enforced as a 

violation of the terms and conditions of probation upon willful 

failure to pay and at the discretion of the court, may be enforced in 

the same manner as a judgment in a civil action, if any balance 

remains unpaid at the end of the defendant's probationary period, 


(k)Probation shall not be granted to, nor shall the execution of, 

or imposition of sentence be suspended for, any person who is 

convicted of a violent felony, as defined in subdivision (c) of 
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Section 667.5, or a serious felony, as defined in subdivision (c) of 

Section 1192.7, and who was on probation for a felony offense at the 

time of the commission of the new felony offense. 


SEC. 39. Section 1203c of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1203c. (a) (1) Notwithstanding any other provisions of law, 


whenever a person is committed to an institution under the 

jurisdiction of the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation, 

whether probation has been applied for or not, or granted and 

revoked, it shall be the duty of the probation officer of the county 

from which the person is committed to send to the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation a report of the circumstances 

surrounding the offense and the prior record and history of the 

defendant, as may be required by the Secretary of the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation. 


(2) If the person is being committed to the jurisdiction of the 

department for a conviction of an offense that requires him or her to 

register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290, the probation 

officer shall include in the report the results of the 

State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO) 

administered pursuant to Sections 290.04 to 290.06, inclusive, if 

applicable. 


(b) These reports shall accompany the commitment papers. The 

reports shall be prepared in the form prescribed by the administrator 

following consultation with the Corrections Standards Authority, 

except that if the defendant is ineligible for probation, a report of 

the circumstances surrounding the offense and the prior record and 

history of the defendant, prepared by the probation officer on 

request of the court and filed with the court before sentence, shall 

be deemed to meet the requirements of paragraph (1) of subdivision 

(a). 


(c) In order to allow the probation officer an opportunity to 

interview, for the purpose of preparation of these reports, the 

defendant shall be held in the county jail for 48 hours, excluding 

Saturdays, Sundays and holidays, subsequent to imposition of sentence 

and prior to delivery to the custody of the Secretary of the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation, unless the probation 

officer has indicated the need for a different period of time. 


SEC. 40. Section 1203e is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

1203e. (a) Commencing June 1, 2010, the probation department 


shall compile a Facts of Offense Sheet for every person convicted of 

an offense that requires him or her to register as a sex offender 

pursuant to Section 290 who is referred to the department pursuant to 

Section 1203. The Facts of Offense Sheet shall contain the following 

information concerning the offender: name; CII number; criminal 

history, including all arrests and convictions for any registerable 

sex offenses or any violent offense; circumstances of the offense for 

which registration is required, including, but not limited to, 

weapons used and victim pattern; and results of the State-Authorized 

Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO), as set forth in 

Section 290.04, if required. The Facts of Offense Sheet shall be 

included in the probation officer's report. 


(b) The defendant may move the court to correct the Facts of 

Offense Sheet. Any corrections to that sheet shall be made consistent 

with procedures set forth in Section 1204. 


(c) The probation officer shall send a copy of the Facts of 

Offense Sheet to the Department of Justice Sex Offender Tracking 

Program within 30 days of the person's sex offense conviction, and it 




shall be made part of the registered sex offender's file maintained 

by the Sex Offender Tracking Program. The Facts of Offense Sheet 

shall thereafter be made available to law enforcement by the 

Department of Justice, which shall post it with the offender's record 

on the Department of Justice Internet Web site maintained pursuant 

to Section 290.46, and shall be accessible only to law enforcement. 


(d) If the registered sex offender is sentenced to a period of 

incarceration, at either the state prison or a county jail, the Facts 

of Offense Sheet shall be sent by the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation or the county sheriff to the registering law 

enforcement agency in the jurisdiction where the registered sex 

offender will be paroled or will live on release, within three days 

of the person's release. If the registered sex offender is committed 

to the Department of Mental Health, the Facts of Offense Sheet shall 

be sent by the Department of Mental Health to the registering law 

enforcement agency in the jurisdiction where the person will live on 

release, within three days of release. 

SEC. 41. Section 1203f is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

1203f. Every probation department shall ensure that all 


probationers under active supervision who are deemed to pose a high 

risk to the public of committing sex crimes, as determined by the 

State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders, as set forth 

in Sections 290.04 to 290.06, inclusive, are placed on intensive and 

specialized probation supervision and are required to report 

frequently to designated probation officers. The probation department 

may place any other probationer convicted of an offense that 

requires him or her to register as a sex offender who is on active 

supervision to be placed on intensive and specialized supervision and 

require him or her to report frequently to designated probation 

officers. 

SEC. 42. Section 1203.06 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1203.06. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 


probation shall not be granted to, nor shall the execution or 

imposition of sentence be suspended for, nor shall a finding bringing 

the defendant within this section be stricken pursuant to Section 

1385 for, any of the following persons: 


(1)Any person who personally used a firearm during the commission 

or attempted commission of any of the following crimes: 


(A) Murder. 

(B) Robbery, in violation of Section 211. 

(C) Kidnapping, in violation of Section 207, 209, or 209.5. 

(D) A lewd or lascivious act, in violation of Section 288. 

(E) Burglary of the first degree, as defined in Section 460. 

(F) Rape, in violation of Section 261, 262, or 264.1. 

( G )  Assaxlt with intent to commit a specified sexual offense, in 

violation of Section 220. 
(H) Escape, in violation of Section 4530 or 4532. 

(I) Carjacking, in violation of Section 215. 

(J)Aggravated mayhem, in violation of Section 205. 

( K )  Torture, in violation of Section 206. 
( L )  Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of Section 

288.5. 

(M)A felony violation of Section 136.1 or 137. 

(N) Sodomy, in violation of Section 286. 


(0) Oral 

copulation, in violation of Section 288a. 


(P) Sexual penetration, in violation of Section 264.1 or 289. 
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(Q)Aggravated sexual assault of a child, in violation of Section 

269. 


(2) Any person previously convicted of a felony specified in 

paragraph ('I), or assault with intent to commit murder under former 

Section 217, who is convicted of a subsequent felony and who was 

personally armed with a firearm at any time during its commission or 

attempted commission or was unlawfully armed with a firearm at the 

time of his or her arrest for the subsequent felony. 


(3)Aggravated arson, in violation of Section 451.5. 

(b) (1) The existence of any fact that would make a person 


ineligible for probation under subdivision (a) shall be alleged in 

the accusatory pleading, and either admitted by the defendant in open 

court, or found to be true by the trier of fact. 


(2) As used in subdivision (a), "used a firearmt1 means to display 

a firearm in a menacing manner, to intentionally fire it, to 

intentionally strike or hit a human being with it, or to use it in 

any manner that qualifies under Section 12022.5. 


(3)As used in subdivision (a), "armed with a firearm" means to 

knowingly carry or have available for use a firearm as a means of 

offense or defense. 

SEC. 43. Section 1203.065 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1203.065. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 


probation shall not be granted to, nor shall the execution or 

imposition of sentence be suspended for, any person who is convicted 

of violating paragraph (2) or (6) of subdivision (a) of Section 261, 

Section 264.1, 266h, 266i, 266j, or 269, or paragraph (2) or (3) of 

subdivision (c), or subdivision (d), of Section 286 or 288a, or 

subdivision (a) of Section 289, or subdivision (c) of Section 311.4. 


(b) (1) Except in unusual cases where the interests of justice 

would best be served if the person is granted probation, probation 

shall not be granted to any person who is convicted of violating 

paragraph (7) of subdivision (a) of Section 261, subdivision (k)of 

Section 286, subdivision (k) of Section 288a, subdivision (g) of 

Section 289, or Section 220 for assault with intent to commit a 

specified sexual offense. 


(2) When probation is granted, the court shall specify on the 

record and shall enter on the minutes the circumstances indicating 

that the interests of justice would best be served by the 

disposition. 

SEC. 44. Section 1203.075 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1203.075. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 


probation shall not be granted to, nor shall the execution or 

imposition of sentence be suspended for, nor shall a finding bringing 

the defendant within this section be stricken pursuant to Section 

1385 for, any person who personally inflicts great bodily injury, as 

defined in Section 12022.7, on the person of another in the 

commission or attempted commission of any of the following crimes: 


(I) Murder. 

(2) Robbery, in violation of Section 211. 

(3) Kidnapping, in violation of Section 207, 209, or 209.5. 

(4) A lewd or lascivious act, in violation of Section 288. 

(5) Burglary of the first degree, as defined in Section 460. 

(6) Rape, in violation of Section 261, 262, or 264.1. 

(7) Assault with intent to commit a specified sexual offense, in 


violation of Section 220. 

(8) Escape, in violation of Section 4530 or 4532. 




(9) Sexual penetration, in violation of Section 289 or 264.1. 

(10) Sodomy, in violation of Section 286. 

(11) Oral copulation, in violation of Section 288a. 

(12) Carjacking, in violation of section 215. 

(13) Continuous sexual abuse of a child, in violation of section 


288.5. 

(14) Aggravated sexual assault of a child, in violation of Section 


269. 

(b) The existence of any fact that would make a person ineligible 


for probation under subdivision (a) shall be alleged in the 

accusatory pleading, and either admitted by the defendant in open 

court, or found to be true by the trier of fact. 

SEC. 45. Section 3000 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

3000. (a) (1) The Legislature finds and declares that the period 


immediately following incarceration is critical to successful 

reintegration of the offender into society and to positive 

citizenship. It is in the interest of public safety for the state to 

provide for the supervision of and surveillance of parolees, 

including the judicious use of revocation actions, and to provide 

educational, vocational, family and personal counseling necessary to 

assist parolees in the transition between imprisonment and discharge. 

A sentence pursuant to Section 1168 or 1170 shall include a period 

of parole, unless waived, as provided in this section. 


(2) The Legislature finds and declares that it is not the intent 

of this section to diminish resources allocated to the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation for parole functions for which the 

department is responsible. It is also not the intent of this section 

to diminish the resources allocated to the Board of Parole Hearings 

to execute its duties with respect to parole functions for which the 

board is responsible. 


(3) The Legislature finds and declares that diligent effort must 

be made to ensure that parolees are held accountable for their 

criminal behavior, including, but not limited to, the satisfaction of 

restitution fines and orders. 


(4) For any person being evaluated as a sexually violent predator 

pursuant to Article 4 (commencing with Section 6600) of Chapter 2 of 

Part 2 of Division 6 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, parole 

shall toll from evaluation through the period of commitment, 

including conditional release under court monitoring, if any. The 

period during which parole is tolled shall include the filing of a 

petition for commitment, hearing on probable cause, trial 

proceedings, actual commitment, and any time spent on conditional 

release under court monitoring. Parole shall be tolled through any 

subsequent evaluation and commitment proceedings, actual commitment, 

and any time spent on conditional release under court monitoring. 

Time spent on conditional release under the supervision of the court 

shall be subtracted from the person's period of parole, 


(b) Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in Article 3 

(commencing with Section 3040) of this chapter, the following shall 

apply : 
(1) At the expiration of a term of imprisonment of one year and 


one day, or a term of imprisonment imposed pursuant to Section 1170 

or at the expiration of a term reduced pursuant to Section 2931 or 

2933, if applicable, the inmate shall be released on parole for a 

period not exceeding three years, unless the parole authority, for 

good cause, waives parole and discharges the inmate from the custody 

of the department. However, an inmate sentenced for an offense 




specified in paragraph (3), (4), (5), (6), (11) , (15), (16), or (18) 
of subdivision (c) of Section 667.5 shall be released on parole for a 
period not exceeding 10 years. 

(2) In the case of any inmate sentenced under Section 1168, the 

period of parole shall not exceed five years in the case of an inmate 

imprisoned for any offense other than first or second degree murder 

for which the inmate has received a life sentence, and shall not 

exceed three years in the case of any other inmate, unless in either 

case the parole authority for good cause waives parole and discharges 

the inmate from custody of the department. This subdivision shall 

also be applicable to inmates who committed crimes prior to July 1, 

1977, to the extent specified in Section 1170.2. 


(3) Notwithstanding paragraphs (1) and (2), in the case of any 

offense for which the inmate has received a life sentence pursuant to 

subdivision (b) of Section 209, with the intent to commit a 

specified sexual offense, Section 269, 288.7, 667.51, 667.61, or 

667.71, the period of parole shall be 10 years. 


(4) The parole authority shall consider the request of any inmate 

regarding the length of his or her parole and the conditions thereof. 


(5) Upon successful completion of parole, or at the end of the 

maximum statutory period of parole specified for the inmate under 

paragraph (I), (2), or (3), whichever is earlier, the inmate shall be 

discharged from custody. The date of the maximum statutory period of 

parole under this subdivision and paragraphs (I), (2), and (3) shall 

be computed from the date of initial parole and shall be a period 

chronologically determined. Time during which parole is suspended 

because the prisoner has absconded or has been returned to custody as 

a parole violator shall not be credited toward any period of parole 

unless the prisoner is found not guilty of the parole violation. 

However, the period of parole is subject to the following: 


(A) Except as provided in Section 3064, an inmate subject to three 

years on parole may not be retained under parole supervision or in 

custody for a period longer than four years from the date of his or 

her initial parole. 


(B) Except as provided in Section 3064, an inmate subject to five 

years on parole may not be retained under parole supervision or in 

custody for a period longer than seven years from the date of his or 

her initial parole. 


(C) Except as provided in Section 3064, an inmate subject to 10 

years on parole may not be retained under parole supervision or in 

custody for a period longer than 15 years from the date of his or her 

initial parole. 


(6) The Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall meet 

with each inmate at least 30 days prior to his or her good time 

release date and shall provide, under guidelines specified by the 

parole authority, the conditions of parole and the length of parole 

up to the maximum period of time provided by law. The inmate has the 

right to reconsideration of the length and conditions of parole by 

the parole authority. The department or the board may impose as a 

condition of parole that an inmate make payments on the inmate's 

outstanding restitution fines or orders imposed pursuant to 

subdivision (a) or (c) of Section 13967 of the Government Code, as 

operative prior to September 28, 1994, or subdivision (b) or (f) of 

Section 1202.4. 


(7) For purposes of this chapter, the Board of Parole Hearings 

shall be considered the parole authority. 




(8)The sole authority to issue warrants for the return to actual 

custody of any inmate released on parole rests with the board, except 

for any escaped inmate or any inmate released prior to his or her 

scheduled release date who is returned to custody, in which case 

Section 3060 shall apply. 


(9) It is the intent of the Legislature that efforts be made with 

respect to persons who are subject to Section 290 who are on parole 

to engage them in treatment. 

SEC. 46. Section 3001 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

3001. (a) (1) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, when 


any person referred to in paragraph (1)of subdivision (b) of Section 

3000 who was not imprisoned for committing a violent felony, as 

defined in subdivision (c) of Section 667.5, has been released on 

parole from the state prison, and has been on parole continuously for 

one year since release from confinement, within 30 days, that person 

shall be discharged from parole, unless the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation recommends to the Board of Parole 

Hearings that the person be retained on parole and the board, for 

good cause, determines that the person will be retained. 


(2) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, when any person 

referred to in paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) of Section 3000 who 

was imprisoned for committing a violent felony, as defined in 

subdivision (c) of Section 667.5, has been released on parole from 

the state prison for a period not exceeding three years and has been 

on parole continuously for two years since release from confinement, 

or has been released on parole from the state prison for a period not 

exceeding 10 years and has been on parole continuously for six years 

since release from confinement, the department shall discharge, 

within 30 days, that person from parole, unless the department 

recommends to the board that the person be retained on parole and the 

board, for good cause, determines that the person will be retained. 

The board shall make a written record of its determination and the 

department shall transmit a copy thereof to the parolee. 


(b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, when any person 

referred to in paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) of Section 3000 has 

been released on parole from the state prison, and has been on parole 

continuously for three years since release from confinement, the 

board shall discharge, within 30 days, the person from parole, unless 

the board, for good cause, determines that the person will be 

retained on parole. The board shall make a written record of its 

determination and the department shall transmit a copy thereof to the 

parolee. 


(c) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, when any person 

referred to in paragraph (3) of subdivision (b) of Section 3000 has 

been released on parole from the state prison, and has been on parole 

continuously for six years since release from confinement, the board 

shall discharge, within 30 days, the person from parole, unless the 

board, for good cause, determines that the person will be retained on 

parole. The board shall make a written record of its determination 

and the department shall transmit a copy thereof to the parolee. 


(d) In the event of a retention on parole, the parolee shall be 

entitled to a review by the parole authority each year thereafter 

until the maximum statutory period of parole has expired. 


(e) The amendments to this section made during the 2005-06 Regular 

Session of the Legislature shall only be applied prospectively and 

shall not extend the parole period for any person whose eligibility 

for discharge from parole was fixed as of the effective date of those 




amendments. 

SEC. 47. Section 3005 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

3005. (a) The Department of Corrections and ~ehabilitation shall 


ensure that all parolees under active supervision who are deemed to 

pose a high risk to the public of committing sex crimes, as 

determined by the State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex 

Offenders, as set forth in sections 290.04 to 290.06, inclusive, are 

placed on intensive and specialized parole supervision and are 

required to report frequently to designated parole officers. The 

department may place any other parolee convicted of an offense that 

requires him or her to register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 

290 who is on active supervision on intensive and specialized 

supervision and require him or her to report frequently to designated 

parole officers. 


(b) The department shall develop and, at the discretion of the 

secretary, and subject to an appropriation of the necessary funds, 

may implement a plan for the implementation of relapse prevention 

treatment programs, and the provision of other services deemed 

necessary by the department, in conjunction with intensive and 

specialized parole supervision, to reduce the recidivism of sex 

offenders. 


(c) The department shall develop control and containment 

programming for sex offenders who have been assessed pursuant to 

Section 5040 and shall require participation in appropriate 

programming as a condition of parole. 

SEC. 48. Section 3072 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

3072. (a) The Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation, 


subject to the legislative appropriation of the necessary funds, may 

establish and operate, after January 1, 2007, a specialized sex 

offender treatment pilot program for inmates whom the department 

determines pose a high risk to the public of committing violent sex 

crimes. 


(b) (1) The program shall be based upon the relapse prevention 

model and shall include referral to specialized services, such as 

substance abuse treatment, for offenders needing those specialized 

services. 


(2) Except as otherwise required under Section 645, the department 

may provide medication treatments for selected offenders, as 

determined by medical protocols, and only on a voluntary basis and 

with the offender's informed consent. 


(c) (1) The program shall be targeted primarily at adult sex 

offenders who meet the following conditions: 


(A) The offender is within five years of being released on parole. 
An inmate serving a life term may be excluded from treatment until 
he or she receives a parole date and is within five years of that 
parole date, unless the department determines that the treatment is 
necessary for the public safety. 

(B) The offender has been clinically assessed. 

(C) A review of the offender's criminal history indicates that the 


offender poses a high risk of committing new sex offenses upon his 

or her release on parole. 


(D) Based upon the clinical assessment, the offender may be 

amenable to treatment. 


(2) The department may include other appropriate offenders in the 

treatment program if doing so facilitates the effectiveness of the 

treatment program. 


(3) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, inmates who are 




condemned to death or sentenced to life without the possibility of 

parole are ineligible to participate in treatment. 


(d) The program under this section shall be established with the 

assistance and supervision of the staff of the department primarily 

by obtaining the services of specially trained sex offender treatment 

providers, as determined by the secretary of the department and the 

Director of the Department of Mental Health. 


(e) (1) The program under this section, upon full implementation, 

shall provide for the treatment of inmates who are deemed to pose a 

high risk to the public of committing sex crimes, as determined by 

the State-~uthorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders, pursuant 

to Sections 290.04 to 290.06, inclusive. 


(2) To the maximum extent that is practical and feasible, 

offenders participating in the treatment program shall be held in a 

separate area of the prison facility, segregated from any non-sex 

offenders held at the same prison, and treatment in the pilot program 

shall be provided in program space segregated, to the maximum extent 

that is practical and feasible, from program space for any non-sex 

offenders held at the same prison. 


(f) (1) The Department of Mental Health, by January 1, 2012, shall 

provide a report evaluating the program to the fiscal and public 

safety policy committees of both houses of the Legislature, and to 

the Joint Legislative Budget Committee. 


(2) The report shall initially evaluate whether the program under 

this section is operating effectively, is having a positive clinical 

effect on participating sex offenders, and is cost effective for the 

state. 


(3) In conducting its evaluation, the Department of Mental Health 

shall consider the effects of treatment of offenders while in prison 

and while subsequently on parole. 


(4) The Department of Mental Health shall advise the Legislature 

as to whether the program should be continued past its expiration 

date, expanded, or concluded. 


SEC. 49. Section 12022.75 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

12022.75. (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b), any person 


who, for the purpose of committing a felony, administers by 

injection, inhalation, ingestion, or any other means, any controlled 

substance listed in Section 11054, 11055, 11056, 11057, or 11058 of 

the Health and Safety Code, against the victim's will by means of 

force, violence, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury to 

the victim or another person, shall, in addition and consecutive to 

the penalty provided for the felony or attempted felony of which he 

or she has been convicted, be punished by an additional term of three 

years. 


(b) (1) Any person who, in the commission or attempted commission 

of any offense specified in paragraph (2), administers any controlled 

substance listed in Section 11054, 11055, 11056, 11057, or 11058 of 

the Health and Safety Code to the victim shall be punished by an 

additional and consecutive term of imprisonment in the state prison 

for five years. 


(2) This subdivision shall apply to the following offenses: 

(A) Rape, in violation of paragraph (3) or (4) of subdivision (a) 


of Section 261. 

(B) Sodomy, in violation of subdivision (f) or (i) of Section 286. 


( C )  Oral copulation, in violation of subdivision (f) or (i) of 
Section 288a. 
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(D) Sexual penetration, in violation of subdivision (d) or (e) of 

Section 289. 


(E) Any offense specified in subdivision (c) of Section 667.61. 

SEC. 50. Section 13887 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

13887. Any county may establish and implement a sexual assault 


felony enforcement (SAFE) team program pursuant to the provisions of 

this chapter. 

SEC. 51. Section 13887.1 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

13887.1. (a) The mission of this program shall be to reduce 


violent sexual assault offenses in the county through proactive 

surveillance and arrest of habitual sexual offenders, as defined in 

Section 667.71, and strict enforcement of registration requirements 

for sex offenders pursuant to Section 290. 


(b) The proactive surveillance and arrest authorized by this 

chapter shall be conducted within the limits of existing statutory 

and constitutional law. 


(c) The mission of this program shall also be to provide community 

education regarding the purposes of Chapter 5.5 (commencing with 

Section 290) of Title 9 of Part 2. The goal of community education is 

to do all of the following: 


(1) Provide information to the public about ways to protect 

themselves and families from sexual assault. 


(2) Emphasize the importance of using the knowledge of the 

presence of registered sex offenders in the community to enhance 

public safety. 


(3) Explain that harassment or vigilantism against registrants may 

cause them to disappear and attempt to live without supervision, or 

to register as transients, which would defeat the purpose of sex 

offender registration. 

SEC. 52. Section 13887.5 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

13887.5. The Office of Emergency Services shall establish 


standards by which grants are awarded on a competitive basis to 

counties for SAFE teams. The grants shall be awarded to innovative 

teams designed to promote the purposes of this chapter. 

SEC. 53. Section 6600 of the Welfare and Institutions Code is 


amended to read: 

6600. As used in this article, the following terms have the 


following meanings: 

(a) (1) "Sexually violent predatoru means a person who has been 


convicted of a sexually violent offense against two or more victims 

and who has a diagnosed mental disorder that makes the person a 

danger to the health and safety of others in that it is likely that 

he or she will engage in sexually violent criminal behavior. 


(2) For purposes of this subdivision any of the following shall be 

considered a conviction for a sexually violent offense: 


(A) A prior or current conviction that resulted in a determinate 

prison sentence for an offense described in subdivision (b). 


( B )  A conviction for an offense described in subdivision (b) that 
was committed prior to July 1, 1977, and that resulted in an 
indeterminate prison sentence. 

(C) A prior conviction in another jurisdiction for an offense that 

includes all of the elements of an offense described in subdivision 

(b). 

(D) A conviction for an offense under a predecessor statute that 

includes all of the elements of an offense described in subdivision 

(b). 

(E) A prior conviction for which the inmate received a grant of 




probation for an offense described in subdivision (b). 

(F) A prior finding of not guilty by reason of insanity for an 


offense described in subdivision (b). 

(G)A conviction resulting in a finding that the person was a 


mentally disordered sex offender. 

(H) A prior conviction for an offense described in subdivision (b) 


for which the person was committed to the Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation, Division of Juvenile Facilities, pursuant to 

Section 1731.5. 


(I)A prior conviction for an offense described in subdivision (b) 

that resulted in an indeterminate prison sentence. 


(3) Conviction of one or more of the crimes enumerated in this 

section shall constitute evidence that may support a court or jury 

determination that a person is a sexually violent predator, but shall 

not be the sole basis for the determination. The existence of any 

prior convictions may be shown with documentary evidence. The details 

underlying the commission of an offense that led to a prior 

conviction, including a predatory relationship with the victim, may 

be shown by documentary evidence, including, but not limited to, 

preliminary hearing transcripts, trial transcripts, probation and 

sentencing reports, and evaluations by the State Department of Mental 

Health. Jurors shall be admonished that they may not find a person a 

sexually violent predator based on prior offenses absent relevant 

evidence of a currently diagnosed mental disorder that makes the 

person a danger to the health and safety of others in that it is 

likely that he or she will engage in sexually violent criminal 

behavior. 


(4) The provisions of this section shall apply to any person 

against whom proceedings were initiated for commitment as a sexually 

violent predator on or after January 1, 1996. 


(b) I1Sexually violent offense11 means the following acts when 

committed by force, violence, duress, menace, fear of immediate and 

unlawful bodily injury on the victim or another person, or 

threatening to retaliate in the future against the victim or any 

other person, and that are committed on, before, or after the 

effective date of this article and result in a conviction or a 

finding of not guilty by reason of insanity, as defined in 

subdivision (a): a felony violation of Section 261, 262, 264.1, 269, 

286, 288, 288a, 288.5, or 289 of the Penal Code, or any felony 

violation of Section 207, 209, or 220 of the Penal Code, committed 

with the intent to commit a violation of Section 261, 262, 264.1, 

269, 286, 288, 288a, or 289 of the Penal Code. 


(c) "Diagnosed mental disorder" includes a congenital or acquired 

condition affecting the emotional or volitional capacity that 

predisposes the person to the commission of criminal sexual acts in a 

degree constituting the person a menace to the health and safety of 

others. 


(dl "Danger to the health and safety of others" does not require 

proof of a recent overt act while the offender is in custody. 


(el "Predatory1' means an act is directed toward a 

stranger, a person of casual acquaintance with whom no substantial 

relationship exists, or an individual with whom a relationship has 

been established or promoted for the primary purpose of 

victimization. 


(f) "Recent overt act1! means any criminal act that manifests a 

likelihood that the actor may engage in sexually violent predatory 




criminal behavior. 

(g) Notwithstanding any other provision of law and for purposes of 

this section, no more than one prior juvenile adjudication of a 
sexually violent offense may constitute a prior conviction for which 
the person received a determinate term if all of the following 
applies: 

(1) The juvenile was 16 years of age or older at the time he or 

she committed the prior offense. 


(2) The prior offense is a sexually violent offense as specified 
in subdivision (b) , Notwithstanding Section 6600.1, only an offense 
described in subdivision (b) shall constitute a sexually violent 
offense for purposes of this subdivision. 

(3) The juvenile was adjudged a ward of the juvenile court within 

the meaning of Section 602 because of the person's commission of the 

offense giving rise to the juvenile court adjudication. 


(4) The juvenile was committed to the Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation, Division of Juvenile Facilities for the sexually 

violent offense. 


(h)A minor adjudged a ward of the court for commission of an 

offense that is defined as a sexually violent offense shall be 

entitled to specific treatment as a sexual offender. The failure of a 

minor to receive that treatment shall not constitute a defense or 

bar to a determination that any person is a sexually violent predator 

within the meaning of this article. 

SEC, 54. Section 6601 of the Welfare and Institutions Code is 


amended to read: 

6601. (a) (1) Whenever the Secretary of the Department of 


Corrections and Rehabilitation determines that an individual who is 

in custody under the jurisdiction of that department, and who is 

either serving a determinate prison sentence or whose parole has been 

revoked, may be a sexually violent predator, the secretary shall, at 

least six months prior to that individual's scheduled date for 

release from prison, refer the person for evaluation in accordance 

with this section. However, if the inmate was received by the 

department with less than nine months of his or her sentence to 

serve, or if the inmate's release date is modified by judicial or 

administrative action, the director may refer the person for 

evaluation in accordance with this section at a date that is less 

than six months prior to the inmate's scheduled release date. 


(2)A petition may be filed under this section if the individual 

was in custody pursuant to his or her determinate prison term, parole 

revocation term, or a hold placed pursuant to Section 6601.3, at the 

time the petition is filed. A petition shall not be dismissed on the 

basis of a later judicial or administrative determination that the 

individual's custody was unlawful, if the unlawful custody was the 

result of a good faith mistake of fact or law. This paragraph shall 

apply to any petition filed on or after January 1, 1996, 


(b) The person shall be screened by the Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation and the Board of Parole Hearings based on whether 

the person has committed a sexually violent predatory offense and on 

a review of the person's social, criminal, and institutional history. 

This screening shall be conducted in accordance with a structured 

screening instrument developed and updated by the State Department of 

Mental Health in consultation with the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation. If as a result of this screening it is determined 

that the person is likely to be a sexually violent predator, the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall refer the person 




to the State Department of Mental Health for a full evaluation of 

whether the person meets the criteria in Section 6600. 


(c) The State Department of Mental Health shall evaluate the 

person in accordance with a standardized assessment protocol, 

developed and updated by the State Department of Mental Health, to 

determine whether the person is a sexually violent predator as 

defined in this articlk. The standardized assessment .protocol shall 

require assessment of diagnosable mental disorders, as well as 

various factors known to be associated with the risk of reoffense 

among sex offenders. Risk factors to be considered shall include 

criminal and psychosexual history, type, degree, and duration of 

sexual deviance, and severity of mental disorder. 


(d) Pursuant to subdivision (c), the person shall be evaluated by 

two practicing psychiatrists or psychologists, or one practicing 

psychiatrist and one practicing psychologist, designated by the 

Director of Mental Health. If both evaluators concur that the person 

has a diagnosed mental disorder so that he or she is likely to engage 

in acts of sexual violence without appropriate treatment and 

custody, the Director of Mental Health shall forward a request for a 

petition for commitment under Section 6602 to the county designated 

in subdivision (i). Copies of the evaluation reports and any other 

supporting documents shall be made available to the attorney 

designated by the county pursuant to subdivision (i) who may file a 

petition for commitment. 


(e) If one of the professionals performing the evaluation pursuant 

to subdivision (d) does not concur that the person meets the 

criteria specified in subdivision (d), but the other professional 

concludes that the person meets those criteria, the Director of 

Mental Health shall arrange for further examination of the person by 

two independent professionals selected in accordance with subdivision 

(9)-

(f) If an examination by independent professionals pursuant to 

subdivision (e) is conducted, a petition to request commitment under 

this article shall only be filed if both independent professionals 

who evaluate the person pursuant to subdivision (e) concur that the 

person meets the criteria for commitment specified in subdivision 

(d). The professionals selected to evaluate the person pursuant to 

subdivision (g) shall inform the person that the purpose of their 

examination is not treatment but to determine if the person meets 

certain criteria to be involuntarily committed pursuant to this 

article. It is not required that the person appreciate or understand 

that information. 


(g) Any independent professional who is designated by the 

Secretary of the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation or the 

Director of Mental Health for purposes of this section shall not be a 

state government employee, shall have at least five years of 

experience in the diagnosis and treatment of mental disorders, and 

shall include psychiatrists and licensed psychologists who have a 

doctoral degree in psychology. The requirements set forth in this 

section also shall apply to any professionals appointed by the court 

to evaluate the person for purposes of any other proceedings under 

this article. 


(h) If the State Department of Mental Health determines that the 

person is a sexually violent predator as defined in this article, the 

Director of Mental Health shall forward a request for a petition to 

be filed for commitment under this article to the county designated 

in subdivision (i). Copies of the evaluation reports and any other 




supporting documents shall be made available to the attorney 

designated by the county pursuant to subdivision (i) who may file a 

petition for commitment in the superior court. 


(i) If the county's designated counsel concurs with the 

recommendation, a petition for commitment shall be filed in the 

superior court of the county in which the person was convicted of the 

offense for which he or she was committed to the jurisdiction of the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation. The petition shall be 

filed, and the proceedings shall be handled, by either the district 

attorney or the county counsel of that county. The county board of 

supervisors shall designate either the district attorney or the 

county counsel to assume responsibility for proceedings under this 

article. 


(j) The time limits set forth in this section shall not apply 

during the first year that this article is operative. 


(k) If the person is otherwise subject to parole, a finding or 

placement made pursuant to this article shall toll the term of parole 

pursuant to Article 1 (commencing with Section 3000) of Chapter 8 of 

Title 1 of Part 3 of the Penal Code. The tolling of parole shall 

occur in accordance with paragraph (4) of subdivision (a) of Section 

3000 of the Penal Code. 


(1) Pursuant to subdivision (d), the attorney designated by the 

county pursuant to subdivision (i) shall notify the State Department 

of Mental Health of its decision regarding the filing of a petition 

for commitment within 15 days of making that decision. 

SEC. 55. Section 6604 of the Welfare and Institutions Code is 


amended to read: 

6604. The court or jury shall determine whether, beyond a 


reasonable doubt, the person is a sexually violent predator. If the 

court or jury is not satisfied beyond a reasonable doubt that the 

person is a sexually violent predator, the court shall direct that 

the person be released at the conclusion of the term for which he or 

she was initially sentenced, or that the person be unconditionally 

released at the end of parole, whichever is applicable. If the court 

or jury determines that the person is a sexually violent predator, 

the person shall be committed for an indeterminate term to the 

custody of the State Department of Mental Health for appropriate 

treatment and confinement in a secure facility designated by the 

Director of Mental Health. Time spent on conditional release shall 

not count toward the term of commitment, unless the person is placed 

in a locked facility by the conditional release program, in which 

case the time in a locked facility shall count toward the term of 

commitment. The facility shall be located on the grounds of an 

institution under the jurisdiction of the Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation. 


SEC. 56. Section 6604.1 of the Welfare and Institutions Code is 

amended to read: 


6604.1. (a) The indeterminate term of commitment provided for in 

Section 6604 shall commence on the date upon which the court issues 

the initial order of commitment pursuant to that section. 


(b) The person shall be evaluated by two practicing psychologists 

or psychiatrists, or by one practicing psychologist and one 

practicing psychiatrist, designated by the State Department of Mental 

Health. The provisions of subdivisions (c) to (i), inclusive, of 

Section 6601 shall apply to evaluations performed pursuant to a trial 

conducted pursuant to subdivision (f) of Section 6605. The rights, 

requirements, and procedures set forth in Section 6603 shall apply to 




all commitment proceedings. 

SEC. 57. Section 6605 of the Welfare and Institutions Code is 


amended to read: 

6605. (a) A person found to be a sexually violent predator and 


committed to the custody of the State Department of Mental Health 

shall have a current examination of his or her mental condition made 

at least once every year. The person may retain, or if he or she is 

indigent and so requests, the court may appoint, a qualified expert 

or professional person to examine him or her, and the expert or 

professional person shall have access to all records concerning the 

person. 


(b) The director shall provide the committed person with an annual 

written notice of his or her right to petition the court for 

conditional release under Section 6608. The notice shall contain a 

waiver of rights. The director shall forward the notice and waiver 

form to the court with the annual report. If the person does not 

affirmatively waive his or her right to petition the court for 

conditional release, the court shall set a show cause hearing to 

determine whether facts exist that warrant a hearing on whether the 

person's condition has so changed that he or she would not be a 

danger to the health and safety of others if discharged. The 

committed person shall have the right to be present and to have an 

attorney represent him or her at the show cause hearing. 


(c) If the court at the show cause hearing determines that 

probable cause exists to believe that the committed person's 

diagnosed mental disorder has so changed that he or she is not a 

danger to the health and safety of others and is not likely to engage 

in sexually violent criminal behavior if discharged, then the court 

shall set a hearing on the issue. 


(d) At the hearing, the committed person shall have the right to 

be present and shall be entitled to the benefit of all constitutional 

protections that were afforded to him or her at the initial 

commitment proceeding. The attorney designated by the county pursuant 

to subdivision (i) of Section 6601 shall represent the state and 

shall have the right to demand a jury trial and to have the committed 

person evaluated by experts chosen by the state. The committed 

person also shall have the right to demand a jury trial and to have 

experts evaluate him or her on his or her behalf. The court shall 

appoint an expert if the person is indigent and requests an 

appointment. The burden of proof at the hearing shall be on the state 

to prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the committed person's 

diagnosed mental disorder remains such that he or she is a danger to 

the health and safety of others and is likely to engage in sexually 

violent criminal behavior if discharged. The committed person's 

failure to engage in treatment shall be considered evidence that his 

or her condition has not changed, for purposes of any court 

proceeding held pursuant to this section, and a jury shall be so 

instructed. Completion of treatment programs shall be a condition of 

release. 


(e) If the court or jury rules against the committed person at the 

hearing conducted pursuant to subdivision (d), the term of 

commitment of the person shall run for an indeterminate period from 

the date of this ruling. If the court or jury rules for the committed 

person, he or she shall be unconditionally released and 

unconditionally discharged. 


(f) In the event that the State Department of Mental Health has 

reason to believe that a person committed to it as a sexually violent 




predator is no longer a sexually violent predator, it shall seek 

judicial review of the person's commitment pursuant to the procedures 

set forth in Section 7250 in the superior court from which the 

commitment was made. If the superior court determines that the person 

is no longer a sexually violent predator, he or she shall be 

unconditionally released and unconditionally discharged. 


SEC. 58. The sum of four hundred ninety-five thousand dollars 

($495,000) is hereby appropriated from the General Fund to the Office 

of Emergency Services, Division of Criminal Justice Programs for 

child abuse and abduction programs that provide prevention education 

to children in schools, and parents, teachers, and service providers. 

The objective of the programs shall be to increase awareness of the 

problem of child abduction, and basic knowledge of how children can 

help to protect themselves from being abducted. The programs may 

include a media component to build awareness of the problem within 

communities. 

SEC. 59. The provisions of this act are severable. If any 


provision of this act or its application is held invalid, that 

invalidity shall not affect other provisions or applications that can 

be given effect without the invalid provision or application. 


SEC. 60. Section 19.5 of this bill incorporates amendments to 

Section 290.46 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill and 

Assembly Bill 1849. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills 

are enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2007, but 

this bill becomes operative first, (2) each bill amends Section 

290.46 of the Penal Code, and (3) this bill is enacted after Assembly 

Bill 1849, in which case Section 290.46 of the Penal Code, as 

amended by Section 19 of this bill, shall remain operative only until 

the operative date of Assembly Bill 1849, at which time Section 19.5 

of this bill shall become operative. 

SEC. 61. No reimbursement is required by this act pursuant to 


Section 6 of Article XI11 B of the California Constitution for 

certain costs that may be incurred by a local agency or school 

district because, in that regard, this act creates a new crime or 

infraction, eliminates a crime or infraction, or changes the penalty 

for a crime or infraction, within the meaning of Section 17556 of the 

Government Code, or changes the definition of a crime within the 

meaning of Section 6 of Article XI11 B of the California 

Constitution. 


However, if the Commission on State Mandates determines that this 

act contains other costs mandated by the state, reimbursement to 

local agencies and school districts for those costs shall be made 

pursuant to Part 7 (commencing with Section 17500) of Division 4 of 

Title 2 of the Government Code. 

SEC. 62. This act is an urgency statute necessary for the 


immediate preservation of the public peace, health, or safety within 

the meaning of Article IV of the Constitution and shall go into 

immediate effect. The facts constituting the necessity are:: 


In order to protect the health and safety of the children of 

California, it is necessary that this act take effect immediately. 
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DIGEST : This bill enacts the Sex Offender Punishment, 
Control, and Containment Act of 2006 and makes specified 
legislative findings and declarations concerning sex 
offenders. 

Assembly Amendments : (1) authorize the Department of 
Corrections and Rehabilitation to establish a specialized 
sex offender treatment program for inmates, (2) add 
provisions providing for specified punishment for 
committing sex acts with a child 10 years of age or 
younger, (3) recast provision relative to punishment for 
possession of child pornography materials, (4) recast 
provision relative to a sex offender who enters upon or 
loiters around any school yard, (5) requires the Office of 
Emergency Services instead of the Corrections Standards 
Authority to award grants to SAFE teams, (6) deletes 
$6,000,000 appropriation to implement #5, (7) add 
double-jointing language, and (8) add coauthors. 

ANALYSIS : 

Existing law: 


1. Includes the One-Strike Sex Crime Sentencing Law that 

provides sentences of 15-years-to-life or 

25-years-to-life in certain sex crimes if specified 

circumstances in aggravation are found to be true. 


2. States that the qualifying sex crimes under the 

One-Strike Sex Law are forcible rape, forcible spousal 

rape, rape by a foreign object, forcible sodomy, 

forcible oral copulation, lewd and lascivious acts with 

a child under the age of 14 accomplished by force or 

duress, and lewd and lascivious acts with a child under 

the age of 14 accomplished by other than force or duress 

where the defendant is not eligible for probation. 


3. Provides that a defendant convicted of a One-Strike sex 

offense is only eligible for probation if he or she is 

also eligible for probation under Penal Code Section 

1203.066, which allows probation for a person convicted 

of lewd conduct in intra-family cases where the 

defendant is particularly likely to be rehabilitated and 

the grant of probation is in the best interests of the 
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child. 


4. Denies probation for any person convicted of lewd 

conduct committed by force, violence, duress or menace. 


5. Provides that every person who possesses or controls any 

matter depicting a person under the age of 18 years 

engaging in sexual conduct or simulating sexual conduct 

is guilty of a misdemeanor with imprisonment in the 

county jail up to one year or a fine not exceeding 

$2,500. If a person has a prior conviction, he or she is 

guilty of a felony and subject to imprisonment in the 

state prison for two, four, or six years. It is not 

necessary to prove that the matter in question is 

obscene. 


6. Provides that every person who sends, brings, possesses, 

prepares, publishes, produces, duplicates or prints any 

obscene matter depicting a person under the age of 18 

years engaging in or simulating sexual conduct with the 

intent to distribute, exhibit, or exchange such material 

is guilty of either a misdemeanor or a felony, 

punishable by imprisonment in the county jail up to one 

year or in the state prison for 16 months, 2 or 3 years 

and a fine not to exceed $10,000. 


7. Provides that every person who sends, brings, possesses, 

prepares, publishes, produces, duplicates or prints any 

obscene matter depicting a person under the age of 18 

years engaging in or simulating sexual conduct for 

commercial purposes is guilty of a felony, punishable by 

imprisonment in the state prison for two, three, or six 

years and a fine up to $100,000. 


8. Provides that every person who sends, brings, possesses, 

prepares, publishes, produces, duplicates or prints any 

matter depicting a person under the age of 18 years 

engaging in or simulating sexual conduct to distribute, 

exhibit, or exchange with a minor is guilty of a felony, 

punishable by imprisonment in the state prison for 16 

months, 2 or 3 years. It is not necessary to prove 

commercial consideration or that the matter is obscene. 


9. Provides that any person who hires or uses a minor to 
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assist in the possession, preparation or distribution of 

obscene matter or for commercial purposes is guilty of a 

felony, punishable by imprisonment in the state prison 

for three, six, or eight years. 


10. 	 Provides that an inmate serving a determinate term of 

imprisonment shall be released on parole for a period of 

three years unless the parole authority for good cause 

waives the period of parole and discharges the inmate 

from custody. A person convicted of lfviolentN sex 

offenses, as defined, and sentenced to determinate terms 

shall be released on parole for a period of five years 

unless the parole authority for good cause waives the 

period of parole. 


11. 	 Defines a I1SVP1! as an inmate "who has been convicted 

of a sexually violent offense against two or more 

victims and who has a diagnosed mental disorder that 

makes the person a danger to the health and safety of 

others in that it is likely that he or she will engage 

in sexually violent criminal behavior.!' 


12. 	 States that for any subsequent extended commitment, 

the term of commitment shall be for two years. The term 

shall commence on the date of the termination of the 

previous commitment, 


13. 	 Provides that for the purposes of extended 

commitments, the person shall be evaluated by two 

practicing psychologists or psychiatrists, or by one 

practicing psychiatrist and one practicing psychologist 

designated by DMH, both of whom must concur that the 

person has a diagnosed mental disorder so that he or she 

is likely to engage in acts of sexual violence without 

appropriate treatment and custody, 


14. 	 Provides that a prisoner found to be a SVP could be 

civilly confined based on a judicial commitment. A !'SVPn 

is defined as a person who has been convicted of a 

llsexuallyviolent offensell! as specified, against two or 

more victims for whom he or she received a determinate 

sentence. A SVP must have a diagnosable mental disorder 

that makes the person a danger to the health and safety 

of others in that it is likely that he or she will 
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engage in sexually violent criminal behavior. 


15. 	 Defines llsexually violent offenses" as specified 

sexual acts (rape or spousal rape, sex crimes in 

concert, lewd conduct with a child under 14 years, 

foreign or unknown object rape, sodomy and oral 

copulation) committed by force, violence, duress, 

menace, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily injury 

on the victim or another person. 


16. 	 Provides for a hearing procedure to determine whether 

there is probable cause to believe that a person who is 

the subject of a petition for civil commitment as a SVP 

is likely to engage in sexually violent predatory 

criminal behavior upon his or her release from prison. 

17)Requires a jury trial at the request of either party 

with a determination beyond a reasonable doubt that the 

person is a SVP. 


FISCAL EFFECT : Appropriation: Yes Fiscal Corn.: Yes 
Local: Yes 

According to the Assembly Appropriations Committee, major 

annual General Fund (GF) costs, potentially in the range of 

$200,000 million. Major costs include: 


1. If the numerous penalty-related provisions of this bill 

result in a 10% increase in the population of sex 

offenders in state prison, the annual GF cost would 

eventually exceed $25 million. 


2. One-time state capital outlay costs, within a few years, 

potentially in the low hundreds of millions of dollars 

for construction of additional state mental hospital and 

prison beds. 


3. Annual General Fund costs of about $3 million per year 

for three years to update DOJts Violent Crime 

Information Network and add information to the Megan's 

Law Web site. Ongoing maintenance costs of about 

$500,000. 


4. Costs in the tens of millions of dollars for more staff 

and more revocations. 
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5. Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 

presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and 

local authorities in the use of the assessment tool, 

assessing sex offenders, increasing state and local 

parole and probation staff to supervise more offenders 

for longer periods of time and increasing the scope of 

probation reports, will result in state costs in the 

tens of millions of dollars. 


6. Major changes to the SVP program will eventually result 

in increased annual costs in the tens of millions of 

dollars from increasing the number of SVP referrals, 

hearings, and commitments, and increasing the length of 

commitments. 


7. Increasing fines on persons convicted of registerable 

sex crimes (from $200 to $300 on the first conviction, 

and from $300 to $500 on a subsequent conviction), will 

likely result in a relatively minor increase in revenue, 

probably less than $1 million. 


8. In-custody sex offender relapse treatment program would 

likely cost tens of millions of dollars. To the extent 

these programs are effective, and reduce recidivism, 

there could be corresponding out-year savings. 


9. This bill appropriates $495,000 to OES for child abuse 

and abduction prevention programs. 


SUPPORT : (Verified as of 6/27 - Assembly Public Safety 
Committee analysis) 

California Association of Health Facilities 

California Association of Homes and Services for the Aging 

California Coalition Against Sexual Assault 

California District Attorneys Association 

California Police Chiefs Association 

California State Parent Teacher Association 

City of San Jose 

Community Solutions 

Crime Victims United 

Office of the Attorney General 

Peace Officers Research Association 
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Santa Clara County District Attorney's Office 


ARGUMENTS IN SUPPORT : According to the author's office, 
"The purpose of the bill is to provide a comprehensive, 
proactive approach to preventing the victimization of 
Californians by sex offenders. Under current law, 
California's tactical methods and infrastructure are 
insufficient for law enforcement to appropriately assess, 
convict and monitor sex offenders. 

I1SB 1128 is the product of months of discussion with, and 

input from, experts in the area. It incorporates a broad 

spectrum of approaches recognized by law enforcement and 

avoids key flaws that have marred other bills on this 

subject, such as residency requirements that dump offenders 

into rural communities or provisions that inadvertently tie 

the hands of police in performing Internet sting 

operations. 


I1SB 1128, the Sex Offender Punishment, Control and 

Containment Act of 2006: Increases the prison term for 

child rape to 25 years to life; Expands the Megan's Law 

database; Toughens penalties for child pornography; 

Toughens penalties for Internet predators; Ensures police 

can use on-line decoys to catch Internet predators; 

Discourages prosecutors from offering plea bargains in sex 

offense cases; Gives state and local officials a new system 

to monitor dangerous parolees; Increases parole time for 

violent sexual offenses; Keeps sex offenders away from 

schools, parks, and other places where vulnerable 

populations, including the elderly and disabled, 

congregate. 


"By taking this comprehensive approach SB 1128 will make 
all of California's communities safer from all sexual 
predators, not just some. I' 

ASSEMBLY FLOOR : 

AYES: Aghazarian, Arambula, Baca, Bass, Benoit, Berg, 
Bermudez, Blakeslee, Bogh, Calderon, Canciamilla, Chan, 

Chavez, Chu, Cogdill, Cohn, Coto, Daucher, De La Torre, 

DeVore, Dymally, Emmerson, Evans, Frommer , Garcia, 
Haynes, Jerome Horton, Shirley Horton, Houston, Huff, 




Jones, Karnette, Keene, Klehs, Koretz, La Malfa, La Suer, 

Laird, Leno, Leslie, Levine, Lieber, Lieu, Liu, Matthews, 

Maze, McCarthy, Montanez, Mountjoy, Mullin, Nakanishi, 

Nation, Nava, Niello, Oropeza, Parra, Pavley, Plescia, 

Richman, Ridley-Thomas, Sharon Runner, Ruskin, Salinas, 

Spitzer, Strickland, Torrico, Tran, Umberg, Vargas, 

Villines, Walters, Wolk, Wyland, Yee, Nunez 


NO VOTE RECORDED: Goldberg, Hancock, Negrete McLeod, 

Saldana, Vacancy 


RJG:nl 8/31/06 Senate Floor Analyses 


SUPPORT/OPPOSITION: SEE ABOVE 
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SENATE THIRD READING 

SB 1128 (Alquist) 

As Amended August 22, 2006 

2/3 vote Urgency 


SENATE VOTE :38-0 


PUBLIC SAFETY 6-0 APPROPRIATIONS 13- 0 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  


/ ~ y e s :I~eno,La Suer, Cohn, I ~ y e s : ( ~ h u , 
Bass, Berg, 

1 (~ymally,Spitzer, Lieber 1 l~alderon, 

1 1 l ~ eLa Torre, Karnette, I 
I I ( ~lehs, Leno, Nation, 
I 1 I~aird, Ridley-Thomas, 
I ~aldana, Yee 


I 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  
SUMMARY : Creates the "Sex Offender Punishment, Control and 
Containment Act of 2006" which makes several changes to the law 
relating to sex offenders. Specifically, this bill : 

1)Requires every district attorney and Department of Justice 

(DOJ) to keep all records relating to persons required to 

register as a sex offender for a period of 75 years after the 

disposition of the case. This provision only applies to 

convictions occurring after the enactment of this bill. 


2)States that any person who kidnaps or carries away any person 

with the intent commit a specified sex offense shall be 

punished by imprisonment in the state prison for life with the 

possibility of parole. 


3)Adds rape, sodomy and oral copulation with the threat of 

retaliation, and sodomy and oral copulation in concert to the 

list of offenses eligible for a term of 15-years-to-life as an 

aggravated sexual assault on a child. 


4)Requires that when sentencing an offender on charges of 

aggravated sexual assault of a child, as specified, the court 

must impose consecutive sentences if the crime(s) involves 

separate victims or separate acts, as specified. 


5)Punishes any person who, motivated by an unnatural or abnormal 
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sexual interest in children, arranges a meeting with a minor 

or a person he or she believes to be a minor for the purpose 

of exposing his or her genitals or pubic or rectal area, 

having the child expose his or her genitals or pubic or rectal 

area, or engaging in lewd or lascivious behavior, by a fine 

not exceeding 5,000; by imprisonment in a county jail not 

exceeding one year; or, by both the fine and imprisonment. 


6)Punishes any person who annoys or molests a child, as 

specified, after having entered a dwelling without consent, as 

specified, with not only a term of imprisonment up to one year 

in the county jail or in the state prison for a term of 16 

months, 2 or 3 years and by a fine of $5,000. 


7)Provides that any person previously convicted of a 

registerable sex offense and who arranges a meeting with a 

minor, as specified, shall be sentenced to a term of 16 

months, 2 or 3 years in state prison. 


8)States that a person who arranges a meeting with a minor, as 

specified, and who goes to the arranged meeting place on or 

about the arranged time shall be punished by a term of two, 

three or four years. 


9)Specifies that prosecution for arranging a meeting with a 

minor, as specified, shall not prohibit prosecution under any 

other provision of law. 


10)Clarifies that no other act of substantial sexual conduct, as 

specified, with a child under the age of 14 years be charged 

with more than one offense of continuous sexual abuse of a 

child involving the same victim unless the other charge must 

have occurred outside the specified time period. 


11)Punishes any adult who engages in sexual intercourse or 

sodomy with a child under the age of 10 years of age or 

younger by sentencing the offender to a term of 

25-years-to-life, 


12)States that when an offender registers as a sex offender 

pursuant to existing law, the registering agency shall give 

the registrant a copy of the completed DOJ form each time the 

person registers or re-registers, including the annual update. 
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13)Adds trespass on school grounds as a felony registered sex 

offender to the list of crimes that require an offender to 

register as a sex offender. 


14)Provides DOJ renovate the Violent Crime Information Network 

on or before June 1, 2010, as follows: 


a) Correct all software deficiencies affecting data 

integrity and include designated data fields for all 

mandated sex offender data; 


b) Consolidate and simplify program logic, thereby 

increasing system performance and reducing system 

maintenance costs; 


c) Provide all necessary data storage, processing and 

search capabilities; 


d) Provide law enforcement agencies with full Internet 

access to all sex offender data and photos; and, 


e) Incorporate a flexible designed structure to readily 

meet future demands for enhanced system functionality, 

including public internet access to sex offender 

information, as specified. 


15)Makes findings and declarations related to the need for 

comprehensive management of sex offenders and the Megan's law 

database. 


16)Specifies that the Attorney General, in collaboration with 

local law enforcement and others shall develop strategies to 

assist members of the public in understanding and using 

publicly available information about registered sex offenders 

to further public safety. 


17)States that the sex offender risk assessment tools authorized 
by this bill for use with selected populations shall be known, 
with respect to each selected population, as the 
"State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders" 
(SARATSO). 

18)Specifies that if a SARATSO has not been selected for a given 
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population, as specified, no duty to administer the SARATSO 

shall apply for that population. 


19)Demands every person who is required to register as a sex 

offender be subjected to assessment with the SARATSO, as 

specified. 


20)States that the SARATSO Review Committee shall consist of 
representatives from the California Department of Corrections 
and Rehabilitation (CDCR) , mental health and the DOJ. 

21)Provides the purpose of the Review Committee, which shall be 

staffed by the Department of Mental Health (DMH), is to ensure 

that the SARATSO reflects the most reliable, objective and 

well-established protocols for predicting sex offender risk of 

recidivism, has been scientifically validated with multiple 

cross-validations, and is widely accepted by the courts. 


22)Specifies the Review Committee shall consult with experts in 

the fields of risk assessment and the use of actuarial 

instruments in predicting sex offender risk, sex offending, 

sex offender treatment, mental health, and law, as the Review 

Committee deems appropriate. 


23)States that as of January 1, 2007, the SARATSO for adult 

males required to register as sex offenders shall be the 

STATIC-99 risk assessment scale. 


24)States that on or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 

Committee shall determine whether the STATIC-99 should be 

supplemented with an actuarial instrument that measures 

dynamic risk factors or whether the STATIC-99 should be 

replaced as the SARATSO with a different risk assessment tool. 


25)Provides that if the Review Committee unanimously agrees on 

changes to be made to the SARATSO, it shall post its decision 

on the DMH Internet Web site. Sixty days after the decision 

is posted, the selected tool shall become the SARATSO for 

adult males. 


26)Requires that on or before July 1, 2007, the SARATSO Review 

Committee shall research risk assessment tools for female and 

juvenile sex offenders. If the Review Committee unanimously 

agrees on changes to be made to the SARATSO, the Review 




SB 1128 

Page 5 


Committee shall post its decision on the DMH Internet Web 

site. Sixty days after the decision is posted, the selected 

tool shall become the SARATSO for females and juveniles. 


27)States that the Review Committee shall periodically evaluate 

the SARATSO for each specified population. If the Review 

Committee unanimously agrees on changes to be made to the 

SARATSO, the Review Committee shall post its decision on the 

DMH Internet Web site. Sixty days after the decision is 

posted, the selected tool shall become the SARATSO for that 

population. 


28) Provides that the Review Committee shall perform other 

functions consistent with the provisions of this bill or.as 

otherwise may be required by law. The Review Committee shall 

be immune from liability for good faith conduct under this 

act. 


29)States that on or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 

Committee in consultation with probation and parole officers 

shall develop a training program for probation officers, 

parole officers, local law enforcement personnel, and any 

other persons, as specified, to administer the SARATSO. 


30)Requires CDCR to be responsible for overseeing the training 

of persons who are to perform the SARATSO on state inmates, as 

specified, and shall be conducted by experts in the field of 

risk assessment and the use of actuarial instruments in 

predicting sex offender risk. 


31)Requires DMH to oversee the training of persons who will 

administer the SARATSO to state mental health inmates. 


32)Requires the Corrections Standards Authority (CSA) oversee 

the training of person who will administer the SARATSO to 

person on probation. 


33)Requires the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and 

Training (CPOST) oversee the training of persons who will 

administer the SARATSO to persons not tested by CDCR. 


34)Requires that subject to rules established by the Review 

Committee, probation departments, and authorized local law 

enforcement agencies designate key persons within their 
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organizations to attend training and, as authorized by CDCR, 

to train others within their organizations designated to 

perform risk assessments as required or authorized by law. 


35)States that any person who administers the SARATSO shall 

receive training no less frequently than every two years and 

the SARATSO may be performed for purposes authorized by 

statute only by persons trained pursuant to this bill. 


36)Establishes the administration of the SARATSO, whenever 

possible and effective on or before July 1, 2008, as follows: 


a) CDCR shall assess every eligible person who is 

incarcerated in state prison. The assessment shall take 

place at least four months, but no sooner than 10 months 

prior to release from incarceration; 


b) CDCR shall assess every eligible person who is on 

parole. The assessment shall take place at least four 

months, but no sooner than 10 months, prior to termination 

of parole; 


C) DMH shall assess every eligible person who is committed 

to DMH. The assessment shall take place at least four 

months, but no sooner than 10 months, prior to release from 

commitment; 


d) Each probation department shall assess every eligible 

person for whom it prepares a report pursuant to existing 

law; and, 


e) Each probation department shall assess every eligible 

person under its supervision who was not assessed by DMH. 

The assessment shall take place prior to the termination of 

probation, but no later than January 1, 2010. 


37)States that if a person required to be assessed pursuant to 

the terms of this bill was assessed within the previous five 

years, a reassessment is permissible but not required. 


38)Requires the SARATSO Review Committee, in consultation with 

local law enforcement agencies, establish a plan and a 

schedule for assessing eligible persons not assessed pursuant 

to other provisions of this bill. 
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39)Provides that the plan assess adult males on or before 

January 1, 2012 and assess females and juveniles on or before 

January 1, 2013. Priority shall be given to assessing those 

persons most recently convicted of an offense requiring 

registration as sex offenders. On or before January 15, 2008, 

the Review Committee shall introduce legislation to implement 

the plan. 


40)States that on or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 

Committee shall research the appropriateness and feasibility 

of providing a means by which an eligible person subject to 

assessment may, at his or her own expense, be assessed with 

the SARATSO by a governmental entity prior to his or her 

scheduled assessment. If the Review Committee unanimously 

agrees that such a process is appropriate and feasible, the 

Review Committee shall advise the Governor and the Legislature 

of the selected tool, and the Review Committee shall post its 

decision on the CDCR Internet Web site. Sixty days after the 

decision is posted, the established process shall become 

effective. 


41)Defines an Ifeligible person" as any person convicted of an 

offense that requires him or her to register as a sex 

offender, as specified, and who has not been assessed with the 

SARATSO within the previous five years. 


42)States that regardless of any other provision of law, any 

person authorized to administer the SARATSO and trained 

pursuant to the terms in this bill shall be granted access to 

all relevant records pertaining to a registered sex offender, 

including, but not limited to: 


a) Criminal histories; 

b) Sex offender registration records; 

c) Police reports; 

d) Probation and pre-sentencing reports; 

e) Judicial records and case files; 

f) Juvenile records ; 



8 
SB 1128 

Page 


g) Records maintained by Child Protective Services; 


h) Psychological evaluations and psychiatric hospital 
reports; 

i) Sexually violent predator (SVP) treatment program 

reports; and, 


j) Records that have been sealed by the courts or DOJ. 


43)States that records and information obtained pursuant to this 

bill shall not be subject to the California Public Records 

Act, as specified. 


44)Provides that if a person receives a conviction that requires 

him or her to register as sex offender, the probation 

officer's report shall include the results of the SARATSO if 

applicable. 


4S)States that the designated probation officers shall compile a 

"facts of offenseVf sheet for every registrant referred to 

probation. The I1facts of offense1I sheet shall state: 


a) CII number; 


b) Physical description; and, 


C) Criminal history including registerable sex offenses, 
other offense, and arrests that did not result in 
conviction for sexual or violent offenses, unique 
characteristics of the offense for which registration is 
required, including but not limited to, weapons used or 
victim patterns, risk assessment tier level and type of 
victim targeted in the past, and the results of the 
SARATSO . 

The "Facts of Offense" Sheet (FOS) shall be included in 

probation. 


46)States the defendant may move the court to correct the FOS. 

Any corrections to the FOS shall be made consistent with 

existing law. 
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47)States that in any determination of probation for those 

required to register as a sex offender, the court shall 

consider the results of the SARATSO if available. 


48)Increases the additional fine imposed on persons convicted of 

crimes for which they are required to register as sex 

offenders from $200 to $300 upon the first conviction and from 

$300 to $500 upon a second or subsequent conviction. 


49)States that 25% of those funds shall be directed to the DOJ 

DNA testing fund, as specified, and 25% shall be allocated to 

local DNA testing laboratories, as specified. 


50)Provides an amount equal to $100 for every fine imposed for 

those who are required to register as sex offenders in excess 

of $100 shall be transferred to the Governor's Office of 

Emergency Services and fund Sexual Assault Felony Enforcement 

Teams, as specified. 


51)Adds felony contacting or communicating with a child, as 

specified, to list of offenses that require posting of an 

offender's address on Megan's Law and misdemeanor contacting 

or communicating with a child shall be listed with the zip 

code of the offender. 


52)Requires the Megan's Law Sex Offender Internet Web site 

(Megan's Law Database) be translated into languages other than 

English, as determined by DOJ. 


53)Mandates the probation officer to send a copy of the FOS to 

the DOJ Sex Offender Tracking Program (SOTP) within 30 days of 

the person's sex offense conviction, and the FOS shall be made 

part of the registered sex offender's file maintained by the 

SOTP. The FOS shall thereafter be made available to law 

enforcement by DOJ, which shall post the FOS with the 

offender's record .on DOJ1s Internet Web site and shall be 

accessible only to law enforcement. 


54)States that if the registered sex offender is sentenced to a 

period of incarceration at either the state prison or the 

county jail, the FOS shall be sent by CDCR or the county 

sheriff to the registering law enforcement agency in the 

jurisdiction where the registrant will be paroled or will live 

upon release. 
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55)Provides that if the registered sex offender is committed to 

DMH, the FOS shall be sent by the DMH to the registering law 

enforcement agency in the jurisdiction where the person will 

live on release, within three days of release. 


56)States that any state or local facility that releases from 

incarceration a person who was incarcerated for a registerable 

sex offense shall, within 30 days of release, provide the year 

of conviction and year of release from incarceration for that 

crime to DOJ in manner and format approved by DOJ. 


57)Specifies that every probation department shall ensure that 

all probationers under active supervision who are deemed to 

pose a high risk to the public of committing sex crimes as 

determined by the SARATSO are placed on an intensive and 

specialized probation supervision caseload and are required to 

report frequently to designated probation officers. The 

probation department may place any other probationer convicted 

of a sex registerable offense who is on active supervision on 

an intensive and specialized caseload and require him or her 

to report frequently to designated probation officers. 


58)States that any state or local facility that, prior to 

January 1, 2007, released from incarceration a person 

incarcerated for a registerable sex offense shall provide to 

DOJ the year of the conviction and year of release for that 

person's most recent offense that required registration. 


59)Increases the punishment to an alternate misdemeanor/felony 

for every person who knowingly sends or causes to be sent, or 

brings or causes to be brought, into California for sale or 

distribution, or in California possesses, prepares, publishes, 

produces, develops, duplicates, or prints any representation 

of information, with intent to distribute or exhibit to, or to 

exchange with, a person 18 years of age or older, or who 

offers to distribute, distributes, or exhibits to, or 

exchanges with, a person 18 years of age or older any matter, 

knowing that the matter depicts a person under the age of 18 

years personally engaging in or personally simulating sexual 

conduct. 


6O)Provides that every person who, with knowledge that a person 

is a minor, or who, while in possession of any facts on the 
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basis of which he or she should reasonably know that the 

person is a minor, hires, employs, or uses the minor to do or 

assist in doing any of the acts, as specified, shall be 

punished by imprisonment either in county jail or in the state 

prison for a term of sixteen months, two or three years. 


61)Punishes any person who possesses or controls matter 

depicting a person under the age of 18, as specified, shall be 

punished by up to one year in the county jail or a term of 16 

months, 2 or 3 years in state prison; and if the person has 

been previously been convicted of a pornography-related crime, 

as specified, a felony registerable sex offense, or is found 

to be a SVP, he or she shall be punished with an enhanced 

sentence of two, four or six years in state prison 


62)Creates an in-custody relapse prevention treatment program 

for those sex offenders incarcerated in state prison that are 

determined by CDCR, using the SARATSO, and are at least five 

years away from parole. No offender who has been sentenced to 

life without parole or death shall be eligible to participate 

in treatment. 


63)States that a person required to register as a sex offender 

who loiters on school property where minors are present 

without lawful business purpose and without permission from 


the chief operating officer is punishable as follows: 


a) Upon a first conviction, by a fine not exceeding $2,000; 

by six months in the county jail; or by both imprisonment 

and fine; 


b) If the defendant has been previously convicted once of 

loitering, as specified, he or she shall be punished by not 

less than 10 days or more than six months in the county 

jail, or by both imprisonment and fine of not more than 

$2,000 and shall not be released on probation or parole 

without serving 10 days; and, 


c) If the defendant has been previously convicted two or 

more times of loitering, as specified, he or she shall be 

punished by imprisonment for not less than 90 days and not 

more than six months; by a fine of not more than $2,000; or 

by both imprisonment and fine. The defendant shall not be 

released on probation or parole without serving at least 90 
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days. 


64)States any person who is required to register as a sex 

offender where the victim was an elderly or dependant person, 

as defined, and who is present on any property where elderly 

or dependant persons reside or are regularly present without 

having registered with the facility administrator, except as 

to proceed expeditiously to the administrator's office, is 

guilty of a crime and shall be punished as follows: 


a) Upon a first conviction, by a fine of not exceeding 

$2,000; by imprisonment for up to six months in the county 

jail; or by both imprisonment and fine; 


b) If the defendant has been previously convicted once of 

being present at an elder or dependent facility, as 

specified, he or she shall be sentenced to not less than 10 

days and not more than six months; by a fine of $2,000; or 

by both imprisonment and fine. The defendant shall not be 

placed on probation or parole without serving at least 10 

days; and, 


c) If the defendant has been previously convicted two or 

more times of being present at an elder or dependent 

facility, as specified, he or she shall be punished by 

imprisonment for not less than 90 days and not more than 

six months; by a fine of not more than $2,000; or by both 

imprisonment and fine. The defendant shall not be released 

on probation or parole without serving at least 90 days. 


65)Specifies that registration with the facility administrator 

requires the offender to advise the administrator that he or 

she is a registered sex offender and provide his or her name 

and address and the reason for visit and proof of identity. 


66)States the facility administrator may refuse to register, 

impose restrictions on registration, or revoke registration of 

a sex offender if he or she has a reasonable basis for 

concluding the offender's presence disrupts the facility, as 

specified. 


67)Extends the statute of limitations for the offense of using 

or employing a minor to participate in the production of 

sexually explicit material to 10 years from the date of the 
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production of the material. 


68)Expands the list of Ifviolent feloniesff for the purposes of 

sentencing pursuant to "Three Strikesf1 to include sodomy, as 

defined and specified sex offenses in concert. 


69)Limits the court's discretion to dismiss in the interest of 

justice convictions sustained pursuant to the flOne-Strikelf 
sex 

statute, as specified. 


70)Specifies that for certain crimes listed in the One-Strike 

sex statute, an offender must be sentenced consecutively if 

the crime involves separate victims or the same victim on 

separate occasions. 


71)Requires each county to designate certain probation officers 

to monitor registered sex offenders. Those probationers shall 

be subject to active and intense supervision by those 

designated officers. 


72)Adds continuous sexual abuse of a child to a provision 

authorizing a five-year enhancement for specified sex acts. 


73)Adds specified sex offenses to the list of crimes eligible 

for a five-year enhancement for each prior specified crimes. 


74)Adds continuous sexual abuse of a child, aggravated sexual 

assault of a child, sodomy, oral copulation, and forcible 

sexual penetration to the list of offenses which make a person 

upon conviction ineligible for probation. 


75)Increases the period of parole from five to ten years for any 

inmate sentenced under the One-Strike Sex Law or sentenced as 

a "habitual sex offenderN rather than just those offenders 

convicted of child molestation and the continuous sexual abuse 

of a child. 


76)Expands the list of Ifviolent feloniesf' for the purposes of 

sentencing pursuant to Three Strikes to include certain sex 

offenses related to sodomy and acting in concert. 


77)Creates a five-year enhancement to be imposed consecutively 

for any person administering a controlled substance for the 

purposes of committing a specified sex offense. 
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78)States persons who are committed as SVPs shall be committed 

for an indeterminate term rather than the current law of two 

years. 


79)Tolls the period of parole while a person is committed as a 

SVP and states time spent on conditional release under the 

supervision of the court shall be subtracted from the person's 

period of parole. 


80)Expands the definition of usexually violent offenseH to 

include specified acts of rape, sodomy and oral copulation in 

concert. 


81)Specifies that a committed person's failure to engage in 

treatment shall be considered evidence that his or her 

condition has not changed for purposes of any court proceeding 

held pursuant to existing law and a jury shall be so 

instructed. Completion of treatment programs shall be a 

condition of release. 


82)Provides that the Office of Emergency Services (OES) shall 

establish standards by which grants are awarded on a 

competitive basis to counties for Sexual Assault Felony 

Enforcement (SAFE) teams. The grant shall be awarded to 

innovative teams designed to promote the purposes of sexual 

assault felony enforcement. 


83)Adds murder committed in the course of a sex crime to the 

list of offenses requiring registration as a sex offender. 


84)Adds the crimes of pimping and pandering with a minor to the 

list of persons convicted in another state of an offense 

requiring registration in the state of conviction who are not 

required to register as sex offenders in California unless the 

out-of-state offense contains all of the elements of a 

registerable California offense, as specified. 


85)Provides an exception from the requirement that a sex 

offender registrant who has been incarcerated to re-register 

upon release if that person has been incarcerated for less 

than 30 days and returns to the previously registered address, 

as specified. 
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86)Adds the crime of contacting a minor for the purpose of 
arranging a meeting with the intent to commit a specified sex 
act to the list of offenses requiring registration as a sex 
offender . 

87)Adds the crime of loitering or trespassing on school property 

or on an elder or dependent care facility, as a sex offender, 

as specified, to the list of offenses posted on Megan's Law 

with the offender's zip code. 


88)Specifies that effective January 1, 2012, no person shall be 

excluded from the Megan's Law website unless he or she has 

submitted documentation sufficient to determine he or she is a 

SARATSO risk level of low or moderate low. 


89)Appropriates $495,000 from the General Fund to the Office of 

Emergency Services, Division of Criminal Justice Programs for 

child abuse and abduction programs, as specified. 


90)States that provisions of this act are severable and if any 
provision of this act or its application is held invalid, that 
invalidity shall not affect other provisions or applications 
that can be given effect without the invalid provision(s) . 

91)Double-joins provisions of this bill related to information 

posted on the Megan's Law database with AB 1849 (Leslie), 

currently pending on the Assembly floor. 


92)Makes technical, non-substantive amendments. 


EXISTING LAW : 

1)Includes the One-Strike Sex Crime Sentencing Law that provides 

sentences of 15-years-to-life or 25-years-to-life in certain 

sex crimes if specified circumstances in aggravation are found 

to be true. 


2)States that the qualifying sex crimes under the One-Strike Sex 

Law are forcible rape, forcible spousal rape, rape by a 

foreign object, forcible sodomy, forcible oral copulation, 

lewd and lascivious acts with a child under the age of 14 

accomplished by force or duress, and lewd and lascivious acts 

with a child under the age of 14 accomplished by other than 

force or duress where the defendant is not eligible for 
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probation. 


3)Provides that a defendant convicted of a One-Strike sex 

offense is only eligible for probation if he or she is also 

eligible for probation under Penal Code Section 1203.066, 

which allows probation for a person convicted of lewd conduct 

in intra-family cases where the defendant is particularly 

likely to be rehabilitated and the grant of probation is in 

the best interests of the child. 


4)Denies probation for any person convicted of lewd conduct 

committed by force, violence, duress or menace. 


5)Provides that every person who possesses or controls any 

matter depicting a person under the age of 18 years engaging 

in sexual conduct or simulating sexual conduct is guilty of a 

misdemeanor with imprisonment in the county jail up to one 

year or a fine not exceeding $2,500. If a person has a prior 

conviction, he or she is guilty of a felony and subject to 

imprisonment in the state prison for two, four, or six years, 

It is not necessary to prove that the matter in question is 

obscene. 


6)Provides that every person who sends, brings, possesses, 

prepares, publishes, produces, duplicates or prints any 

obscene matter depicting a person under the age of 18 years 

engaging in or simulating sexual conduct with the intent to 

distribute, exhibit, or exchange such material is guilty of 

either a misdemeanor or a felony, punishable by imprisonment 

in the county jail up to one year or in the state prison for 

16 months, 2 or 3 years and a fine not to exceed $10,000. 


7)Provides that every person who sends, brings, possesses, 

prepares, publishes, produces, duplicates or prints any 

obscene matter depicting a person under the age of 18 years 

engaging in or simulating sexual conduct for commercial 

purposes is guilty of a felony, punishable by imprisonment in 

the state prison for two, three, or six years and a fine up to 

$100,000, 


8)Provides that every person who sends, brings, possesses, 

prepares, publishes, produces, duplicates or prints any matter 

depicting a person under the age of 18 years engaging in or 

simulating sexual conduct to distribute, exhibit, or exchange 
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with a minor is guilty of a felony, punishable by imprisonment 

in the state prison for 16 months, 2 or 3 years. It is not 

necessary to prove commercial consideration or that the matter 

is obscene. 


9)Provides that any person who hires or uses a minor to assist 

in the possession, preparation or distribution of obscene 

matter or for commercial purposes is guilty of a felony, 

punishable by imprisonment in the state prison for three, six, 

or eight years. 


10)Provides that an inmate serving a determinate term of 

imprisonment shall be released on parole for a period of three 

years unless the parole authority for good cause waives the 

period of parole and discharges the inmate from custody. A 

person convicted of "violentI1 sex offenses, as defined, and 

sentenced to determinate terms shall be released on parole for 

a period of five years unless the parole authority for good 

cause waives the period of parole. 


11)Defines a "SVP1I as an inmate l1who has been convicted of a 

sexually violent offense against two or more victims and who 

has a diagnosed mental disorder that makes the person a danger 

to the health and safety of others in that it is likely that 

he or she will engage in sexually violent criminal behavior." 


12)States that for any subsequent extended commitment, the term 

of commitment shall be for two years. The term shall commence 

on the date of the termination of the previous commitment. 


13)Provides that for the purposes of extended commitments, the 

person shall be evaluated by two practicing psychologists or 

psychiatrists, or by one practicing psychiatrist and one 

practicing psychologist designated by DMH, both of whom must 

concur that the person has a diagnosed mental disorder so that 

he or she is likely to engage in acts of sexual violence 

without appropriate treatment and custody. 


14)Provides that a prisoner found to be a SVP could be civilly 

confined based on a judicial commitment. A I1SVPN is defined 

as a person who has been convicted of a usexually violent 

offense," as specified, against two or more victims for whom 

he or she received a determinate sentence. A SVP must have a 
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diagnosable mental disorder that makes the person a danger to 

the health and safety of others in that it is likely that he 

or she will engage in sexually violent criminal behavior. 


15)Defines "sexually violent offensesu as specified sexual acts 

(rape or spousal rape, sex crimes in concert, lewd conduct 

with a child under 14 years, foreign or unknown object rape, 

sodomy and oral copulation) committed by force, violence, 

duress, menace, or fear of immediate and unlawful bodily 

injury on the victim or another person. 


16)Provides for a hearing procedure to determine whether there 

is probable cause to believe that a person who is the subject 

of a petition for civil commitment as a SVP is likely to 

engage in sexually violent predatory criminal behavior upon 

his or her release from prison. 


17)Requires a jury trial at the request of either party with a 
determination beyond a reasonable doubt that the person is a 
SVP . 

FISCAL EFFECT : According to the Assembly Appropriations 
Committee, major annual General Fund (GF) costs, potentially in 
the range of $200,000 million. Major costs include: 

1)If the numerous penalty-related provisions of this bill result 

in a 10% increase in the population of sex offenders in state 

prison, the annual GF cost would eventually exceed $25 

million. 


2)One-time state capital outlay costs, within a few years, 

potentially in the low hundreds of millions of dollars for 

construction of additional state mental hospital and prison 

beds. 


3)Annual General Fund costs of about $3 million per year for 

three years to update DOJ1s Violent Crime Information Network 

and add information to the Megan's Law Web site. Ongoing 

maintenance costs of about $500,000. 


4)Costs in the tens of millions of dollars for more staff and 

more revocations. 


5)Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 
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presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and local 

authorities in the use of the assessment tool, assessing sex 

offenders, increasing state and local parole and probation 

staff to supervise more offenders for longer periods of time 

and increasing the scope of probation reports, will result in 

state costs in the tens of millions of dollars. 


6)Major changes to the SVP program will eventually result in 

increased annual costs in the tens of millions of dollars from 

increasing the number of SVP referrals, hearings, and 

commitments, and increasing the length of commitments. 


7)Increasing fines on persons convicted of registerable sex 

crimes (from $200 to $300 on the first conviction, and from 

$300 to $500 on a subsequent conviction), will likely result 

in a relatively minor increase in revenue, probably less than 

$1 million. 


8)In-custody sex offender relapse treatment program would likely 

cost tens of millions of dollars. To the extent these 

programs are effective, and reduce recidivism, there could be 

corresponding out-year savings. 


9)This bill appropriates $495,000 to OES for child abuse and 

abduction prevention programs. 


COMMENTS : According to the author, "The purpose of the bill is 
to provide a comprehensive, proactive approach to preventing the 
victimization of Californians by sex offenders. Under current 
law, California's tactical methods and infrastructure are 
insufficient for law enforcement to appropriately assess, 
convict and monitor sex offenders. This bill is the product of 
months of discussion with, and input from, experts in the area 
and incorporates a broad spectrum of approaches recognized by 
law enforcement and avoids key flaws that have marred other 
bills on this subject, such as residency requirements that dump 
offenders into rural communities or provisions that 
inadvertently tie the hands of police in performing Internet 
sting operations. 

"This bill, the Sex Offender Punishment, Control and Containment 

Act of 2006: increases the prison term for child rape to 

25-years-to-life; expands the Megan's Law database; toughens 

penalties for child pornography; toughens penalties for Internet 
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predators; ensures police can use on-line decoys to catch 

Internet predators; discourages prosecutors from offering plea 

bargains in sex offense cases; gives state and local officials a 

new system to monitor dangerous parolees; increases parole time 

for violent sexual offenses; and keeps sex offenders away from 

schools, parks', and other places where vulnerable populations, 

including the elderly and disabled, congregate. By taking this 

comprehensive approach, this bill will make all of California's 

communities safer from all sexual predators, not just some." 


Please see the policy committee analysis for full discussion of 

this bill. 


Analysis Prepared by : Kimberly Horiuchi / PUB. S. / (916) 
319-3744 

FN: 0016843 
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SB 1128 (Alquist) - As Amended: June 22, 2006 

Policy Committee: Public 

SafetyVote: 6-0 


Urgency : No State Mandated Local Program: 
Yes Reimbursable: Yes 

SUMMARY 


This bill creates the 'Isex Offender Punishment, Control and 

Containment Act of 2006," which makes dozens of changes to the 

body of law relating to sex offenders. Specifically, this bill: 


1)Increases penalties for numerous sex offenses, including child 

pornography, continuous sexual abuse of a child, administering 

a controlled substance to commit a sex offense. 


2)Renovates the Department of Justice's (DOJ) Violent Crime 

Information Network (hardware and software) and expands the 

Megan's Law database on registered sex offenders by adding the 

year of conviction and the year the offender was released from 

incarceration. 


3)Increases penalties for luring and enables police to use 

on-line decoys to catch Internet predators. 


4)Increases the period of parole for violent sexual offenses 

from five to 10 years. 


5)Prohibits sex offenders from loitering near schools, parks, 

and places where children gather. 


6)Creates a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 

presented by convicted sex offenders: the State Authorized 
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Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO). Requires all 

registered sex offenders to undergo assessment, and requires 

training regarding SARATSO for law enforcement personnel and 

others who may administer the SARATSO. 


7)Makes major changes to the Sexually Violent Predator (SVP) 

program, increasing commitments from two years to 

indeterminate, tolling parole while a persons is an SVP, and 

making completion of sex offender treatment programs a 

condition of release. 


8)Requires the state prison system to operate an in-custody sex 

offender relapse treatment program, using SARATSO. 


9)Makes a series of miscellaneous changes increasing fines and 

changing distribution of fines levied on registered sex 

offenders; funding Sexual Assault Felony Enforcement (SAFE) 

teams; and funding child abuse and abduction prevention 

programs. 


FISCAL EFFECT 


This bill will result in major annual GF costs, potentially in 

the range of $200 million. Major costs include: 


1)Increasing penalties for various sex offenses . If the numerous 
penalty-related provisions of this bill result in a 10% 
increase in the population of sex offenders in state prison, 
the annual GF cost would eventually exceed $25 million. 

2)One-time state capital outlay costs , within a few years, 

potentially in the low hundreds of millions of dollars for 

construction of additional state mental hospital and prison 

beds. 


3)Expanding and enhancing the Megan's Law database and enhancing 
DOJ1s VCIN . Annual GF costs of about $3 million per year for 
three years to update DOJ's VCIN and add information to the 
Megan's Law website. Ongoing maintenance costs of about 
$500,000. 
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4)Increasing the period of parole for violent sexual offenses . 
Costs in the tens of millions of dollars for more staff and 
more revocations. 

5)SARATSO . Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the 
risk presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and 
local authorities in the use of the assessment tool, assessing 
sex offenders, increasing state and local parole and probation 
staff to supervise more offenders for longer periods of time, 
and increasing the scope of probation reports, will result in 
state costs in the tens of million of dollars. 

6)Major changes to the Sexually Violent predator (SVP) program 

will eventually result in increased annual costs in the tens 

of millions of dollars from increasing the number of SVP 

referrals, hearings, and commitments, and increasing the 

length of commitments. 


7)Increasing fines on persons convicted of registerable sex 

crimes (from $200 to $300 on the first conviction, and from 

$300 to $500 on a subsequent conviction), will likely result 

in a relatively minor increase in revenue, probably less than 

$1 million. 


8)In-custody sex offender relapse treatment program would likely 

cost tens of millions of dollars. To the extent these programs 

are effective, and reduce recidivism, there could be 

corresponding out-year savings. 


9)SAFE teams . This bill appropriates $6 million to the 
Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation's (CDCR1s) 
Correctional Standards Authority for grants to counties. 

10)Office of Emergency Services (OES) child abuse and abduction 
prevention programs . This bill appropriates $495,000 to OES. 
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COMMENTS 


1)~ationale. According to the author, this bill is "a 

comprehensive, proactive approach to preventing the 

victimization of Californians by sex offenders. Under current 

law, California's tactical methods and infrastructure are 

insufficient for law enforcement to appropriately assess, 

convict and monitor sex offenders. This bill is the product of 

months of discussion with, and input from, experts in the area 

and incorporates a broad spectrum of approaches recognized by 

law enforcement and avoids key flaws that have marred other 

bills on this subject, such as residency requirements that 

dump offenders into rural communities or provisions that 

inadvertently tie the hands of police in performing Internet 

sting operations. 


2)Jessica1s Law , which will be on the November ballot as 
Proposition 83, provides for a series of penalty increases for 
violent and habitual sex offenders and child molesters. It 
prohibits registered sex offenders from living within 2,000 
feet of any school or park, and requires lifetime Global 
Positioning System (GPS) monitoring of felony registered sex 
offenders. Prop 83 expands the definition of an SVP, and 
changes the current two-year involuntary civil commitment for 
an SVP to an indeterminate commitment. 

The Legislative Analyst and Department of Finance estimate the 

fiscal impact on state and local governments as unknown net 

costs to the state, within a few years, potentially in the low 

hundreds of millions of dollars annually due primarily to 

increased state prison, parole supervision, and mental health 

program costs. These costs will grow significantly in the long 

term. Potential one-time state capital outlay costs, within a 

few years, in the low hundreds of millions of dollars for 

construction of additional state mental hospital and prison 

beds. Unknown but potentially significant net operating costs 

or savings to counties for jail, probation supervision, 

district attorneys, and public defenders. 


3)SB 1128 and Prop 83 . Though the initiative and SB 1128 are 
similar in many areas (SVPs, many of the penalty changes), in 
other areas, there are major differences: no GPS, no 
residential restrictions in SB 1128, and no SAFE team funding 
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or sex offender assessment (SARATSO) in Prop 83; and in many 

cases, there are minor to moderate differences that will cause 

confusion and/or chaptering problems (child pornography, 

extended parole terms, luring, distribution of fine revenue.) 


4)Related Legislation . 

a) AB 231 (S. Runner) and SB 558 (G, Runner), virtually 

identical to Prop 83, failed passage in the Assembly Public 

Safety Committee and Senate Public Safety respectively. 


b) AB 50 (Leno), which creates the Sex Offender Containment 

and Management Act of 20006, was introduced as a parallel 

measure to SB 1128. AB 50 has been amended to a different 

topic. 


c) AB 1015 (Chu), which creates a Sex Offender Management 

Board to assess current management practices for adult sex 

offenders and report is pending in the Senate 

Appropriations Committee. 


d) AE3 1849 (Leslie) requires DOJ to include on the Megan's 
Law website, the offender's year of conviction and year of 
release from incarceration, similar to SB 1128. AE3 1849 is 
pending before Senate Appropriations. 

e) SB 864 (Poochigian), which lengthens the period of civil 

commitment for those found to be SVPs from two years to an 

indeterminate term failed in the Assembly Public Safety 

Committee. 


f) SB 1178 (Speier) requires men convicted of registerable 

sex offenses to be assessed for risk of re-offending; 

similar to the requirements in SB 1128. SB 1178 is also 

before this committee today. 


Analysis Prepared by : Geoff Long / APPR. / (916) 319-2081 
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BILL SUMMARY: SB 1128, an urgency measure, enacts the Sex 

Offender Punishment, Control and Containment Act of 2006. 


Fiscal Impact (in thousands) 


Major Provisions 2006-07 2007-08 2008-09 Fund 

Incarceration, probation, Annual costs in the 


multimillion dollar range3 General 

parole 


Megan's Law, registration $2,9845 

$2,984General 

SARATSO training, Unknown costs3 General 


testing & offender oversight 
Facts of Offense SheetsSignificant costs beginning in 
2010-llGeneral 
DOJ: SVP commitments $150 $300 $300 General 
SAFE Teams $6,2501,4 $8,0004 $8,000 General 
Courts (record retention) Minor, absorbable costs General2 
Child safety program $4956 $495 $495 General 

1 Funding consistent with Governor's proposed 2006-07 budget 
2 Trial Court Trust Fund 
3 Requirements placed on probation programs (assessing and 
monitoring sex offenders, training probation officers & Facts of 
Offense sheets) constitute a state-mandated local program 
4 Offset by penalty revenues directed to these purposes by the 
bill 
5 Partially funded in Governor's proposed 2006-07 budget 
6 Appropriated in bill 

STAFF COMMENTS: SUSPENSE FILE. AS PROPOSED TO BE AMENDED. 


SB 1128 makes a number of changes to existing law pertaining to 

sex crimes and sex offenders: 


creates new "child luringu crimes; 

creates a new crime for sex offenses against very young 


children with a punishment of 25 years to life; 




creates a new loitering statute to prevent sex offenders 

from loitering around school grounds and other places where 
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vulnerable persons congregate; 

increases penalties and statutes of limitations for 


child pornography; and 

extends parole periods for all violent sex offenses. 

requires the Department of Justice (DOJ) to update the 


Megan's Law database and provide enhanced information on 

the Megan's Law website; and 

makes changes to sex offender registration practices. 

requires specified recidivism risk assessments 


(STATIC-99) for all adult male registered sex offenders; 

enhances parole and probation provisions for sex 


offenders, including requiring those whose STATIC-99 

assessment indicates a high risk of re-offense to be on 

reduced caseloads. 

requires all sex offenders on probation or parole who 


are assessed at a high risk of recidivism to be placed on 

reduced probation or parole caseloads. 

imposes indeterminate terms for sexually violent 


predators. 

creates a $6 million competitive grant program to fund 


county SAFE teams. 

requires all state and local agencies that maintain 


records containing information on registered sex offenders 

to maintain those records for 75 years; 

requires probation departments to compile Facts of 


Offense Sheets for every adult male convicted of an offense 

requiring him to register as a sex offender; 

requires the Facts of Offense Sheet to contain specified 


information; 

requires probation departments and CDCR to send Facts of 


Offense Sheets to DOJ to be made part of the sex offenders' 

files maintained in the Sex Offender Tracking Program and 

to law enforcement in the jurisdiction where the sex 

offender will be on probation or parole; and 

appropriates $495,000 to the Office of Emergency 


Services (OES) to fund a child safety program. 


AS PROPOSED TO BE AMENDED Proposed author's amendments make the 

following changes to the measure: 


Strike SVP provisions except to make commitments 

indeterminate terms; 

Clarify child pornography, obscenity and harmful matter 




provisions; 

Strike STATIC-99 requirements and replace with language 
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to implement the State ~uthorized Risk Assessment Tool for 

Sex Offenders (SARATSO) which will be used to assess the 

risk level of all sex offenders; state STATIC-99 will be 

the instrument for adult male offenders as of Jan. 1, 2007; 

review STATIC-99 as the assessment tool for adult males (by 

Jan. 1, 2008); select an assessment tool for females and 

juveniles (by Jan. 1, 2007); unanimous recommendations of 

the committee will be posted on the CDCR website; 

Sets a risk assessment training schedule for CDCR, DMH 

and probat ion; 
Requires probation reports to include SARATSO to be 

considered by the court and sent to CDCR; 
CDCR to establish a plan to assess those included above 

(adult males tested by Jan. 1, 2012; females and juveniles 
by Jan. 1, 2013); 
SARATSO administrators have access to records and 

records of sex offenders are retained for 75 years; 
Probation prepares Facts of Offense Sheet (June 1, 

2010); 
High risk parolees per SARATSO will be intensive 


supervision; CDCR has discretion to require intensive 

supervision for other offenders; 

High risk inmates per SARATSO will participate in sex 


offender programming1 CDCR has discretion to require 

intensive supervision,for other offenders; 

Legislation is rendered inoperative if Jessica's Law is 


enacted; and 

Miscellaneous technical amendments. 




SB 1178 Senate Bill - CHAPTEREDBILL NUMBER: SB 1178 CHAPTERED 
BILL TEXT 

CHAPTER 336 

FILED WITH SECRETARY OF STATE SEPTEMBER 20, 2006 

APPROVED BY GOVERNOR SEPTEMBER 20, 2006 

PASSED THE SENATE AUGUST 31, 2006 

PASSED THE ASSEMBLY AUGUST 30, 2006 

AMENDED IN ASSEMBLY AUGUST 23, 2006 

AMENDED IN ASSEMBLY AUGUST 21, 2006 

AMENDED IN ASSEMBLY AUGUST 7, 2006 

AMENDED IN SENATE MAY 30, 2006 

AMENDED IN SENATE MAY 26, 2006 

AMENDED IN SENATE APRIL 6, 2006 


INTRODUCED BY Senator Speier 

(Coauthor: Assembly Member Spitzer) 


JANUARY 13, 2006 


An act to amend Sections 1202.8 and 3004 of, and to add Sections 

290.04, 290.05, and 290.06 to, the Penal Code, relating to sex 

offenders, and declaring the urgency thereof, to take effect 

immediately. 


LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL'S DIGEST 


SB 1178, Speier Sex offenders: continuous electronic monitoring. 

Existing law requires a person convicted of any specified sex 


offense to register as a sex offender. 

This bill would require every person required to register as a sex 


offender to be subject to assessment using the State-Authorized Risk 

Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO). The bill would 

establish the SARATSO Review Committee, as specified. Commencing 

January 1, 2008, the SARATSO for adult males would be the STATIC-99 

risk assessment scale. The committee could be required to research 

risk assessment tools for female and juvenile offenders, and to 

advise the Legislature and Governor of their recommendation, The 

committee would also develop and administer a training program for 

persons designated to administer the SARATSO to offenders. 


The bill would require the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation to assess every eligible person who is incarcerated or 

on parole for the risk of reoffending, using the SARATSO. The bill 

would also require each probation department to assess every eligible 

person who is under their supervision for the risk of reoffending, 

using the SARATSO. 


Existing law requires persons placed on probation by a court to be 

under the supervision of the county probation officer who shall 

determine both the level and type of supervision consistent with the 

court-ordered conditions of probation. 


This bill would require every adult male who is convicted of an 

offense that requires him to register as a sex offender who is 

assessed to have a high risk of reoffending to be continuously 

electronically monitored while on probation, unless the court 




determines that such monitoring is unnecessary for a particular 

person. The bill would require each probation department to report to 

the Legislature and to the Governor on the effectiveness of 

mandatory electronic monitoring of offenders, as specified. 


Existing law authorizes the parole authority to require, as a 

condition of release on parole or reinstatement on parole, or as an 

intermediate sanction in lieu of return to prison, that an inmate or 

parolee agree in writing to the use of electronic monitoring or 

supervising devices. 


This bill would require every adult male who is convicted of an 

offense that requires him to register as a sex offender who is 

assessed to have a high risk of reoffending to be continuously 

electronically monitored while on parole, unless the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation determines that such monitoring is 

unnecessary for a particular person. The bill would require the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation to report to the 

Legislature and to the Governor on the effectiveness of mandatory 

electronic monitoring of offenders, as specified, 


The bill would specify that the monitoring device used for these 

purposes shall be identified as one that employs the latest available 

proven effective monitoring technology. 


Because the bill would impose new duties on local agencies, the 

bill would impose a state-mandated local program. 

The California Constitution requires the state to reimburse local 


agencies and school districts for certain costs mandated by the 

state. Statutory provisions establish procedures for making that 

reimbursement. 


This bill would provide that, if the Commission on State Mandates 

determines that the bill contains costs mandated by the state, 

reimbursement for those costs shall be made pursuant to these 

statutory provisions. 

This bill would declare that it is to take effect immediately as an 


urgency statute. 


THE PEOPLE OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA DO ENACT AS FOLLOWS: 


SECTION 1. Section 290.04 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.04. (a) (1) The sex offender risk assessment tools authorized 


by this section for use with selected populations shall be known, 

with respect to each population, as the State-Authorized Risk 

Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO). If a SARATSO has not 

been selected for a given population pursuant to this section, no 

duty to administer the SARATSO elsewhere in this code shall apply 

with respect to that population. Every person required to register as 

a sex offender shall be subject to assessment with the SARATSO as 

set forth in this section and elsewhere in this code. 


(2) A representative of the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation, in consultation with a representative of the 

Department of Mental Health and a representative of the Attorney 

General's office, shall comprise the SARATSO Review Committee. The 

purpose of the committee shall be to ensure that the SARATSO reflects 

the most reliable, objective and well-established protocols for 

predicting sex offender risk of recidivism, has been scientifically 

validated with multiple cross-validations, and is widely accepted by 

the courts. The committee shall consult with experts in the fields of 
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risk assessment and the use of actuarial instruments in predicting 

sex offender risk, sex offending, sex offender treatment, mental 

health, and law, as it deems appropriate. 


(b) (1) Commencing January 1, 2007, the SARATSO for adult males 

required to register as sex offenders shall be the STATIC-99 risk 

assessment scale. 


(2) On or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review Committee 

shall determine whether the STATIC-99 should be supplemented with an 

actuarial instrument that measures dynamic risk factors or whether 

the STATIC-99 should be replaced as the SARATSO with a different risk 

assessment tool. If the committee unanimously agrees on changes to 

be made to the SARATSO, it shall advise the Governor and the 

Legislature of the changes, and it shall post its decision on the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation's Internet Web site. 

Sixty days after the decision is posted, the selected tool shall 

become the SARATSO for adult males. 


(c) On or before July 1, 2007, the SARATSO Review Committee shall 

research risk assessment tools for females required to register as 

sex offenders. If the committee unanimously agrees on an appropriate 

risk assessment tool to be used to assess this population, it shall 

advise the Governor and the Legislature of the selected tool, and it 

shall post its decision on the Department of Corrections and 

Rehabilitation's Internet Web site. Sixty days after the decision is 

posted, the selected tool shall become the SARATSO for females. 


(d)On or before January 1, 2007, the SARATSO Review Committee 

shall research risk assessment tools for juveniles required to 

register as sex offenders. If the committee unanimously agrees on an 

appropriate risk assessment tool to be used to assess this 

population, it shall advise the Governor and the Legislature of the 

selected tool, and it shall post its decision on the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation's Internet Web site. Sixty days after 

the decision is posted, the selected tool shall become the SARATSO 

for juveniles. 


(e) The committee shall periodically evaluate the SARATSO for each 

specified population. If the committee unanimously agrees on a 

change to the SARATSO for any population, it shall advise the 

Governor and the Legislature of the selected tool, and it shall post 

its decision on the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation's 

Internet Web site. Sixty days after the decision is posted, the 

selected tool shall become the SARATSO for that population. 


(f) The committee shall perform other functions as necessary to 

carry out the provisions of this act or as may be otherwise required 

by law. The committee shall be immune from liability for good faith 

conduct under this act. 

SEC. 2. Section 290.05 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.05. (a) On or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 


Committee established pursuant to Section 290.04, in consultation 

with probation officers and parole officers, shall develop a training 

program for probation officers, parole officers, local law 

enforcement personnel, and any other persons authorized by this code 

to administer the SARATSO, as set forth in Section 290.04. The 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall be responsible for 

overseeing the training, which shall be conducted by experts in the 

field of risk assessment and the use of actuarial instruments in 

predicting sex offender risk. Subject to requirements promulgated by 

the committee, probation departments, regional parole officers, and 

local law enforcement agencies shall designate key persons within 




their organizations to attend training and, as authorized by the 

department, to train others within their organizations designated to 

perform risk assessments as required or authorized by law. Any person 

who administers the SARATSO shall receive training no less 

frequently than every two years. 


(b) The SARATSO may be performed for purposes authorized by 

statute only by persons trained pursuant to this section. 

SEC. 3. Section 290.06 is added to the Penal Code, to read: 

290.06. Effective on or before July 1, 2008, the SARATSO, as set 


forth in Section 290.04, shall be administered as follows: 

(a) (1) The Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall 


assess every eligible person who is incarcerated in state prison. The 

assessment shall take place at least four months, but no sooner than 

10 months, prior to release from incarceration. 


(2) The department shall assess every eligible person who is on 

parole. The, assessment shall take place at least four months, but no 

sooner than 10 months, prior to termination of parole. 


(3) The Department of Mental Health shall assess every eligible 

person who is committed to that department. The assessment shall take 

place at least four months, but no sooner than 10 months, prior to 

release from commitment. 


(4) Each probation department shall assess every eligible person 

for whom it prepares a report pursuant to Section 1203. 


(5) Each probation department shall assess every eligible person 

under its supervision who was not assessed pursuant to paragraph (4). 

The assessment shall take place prior to the termination of 

probation, but no later than January 1, 2010, 


(b) If a person required to be assessed pursuant to subdivision 

(a) was assessed pursuant to that subdivision within the previous 

five years, a reassessment is permissible but not required. 


(c) The SARATSO Review Committee established pursuant to Section 

290.04, in consultation with probation officers and local law 

enforcement agencies, shall establish a plan and a schedule for 

assessing eligible persons not assessed pursuant to subdivision (a). 

The plan shall provide for adult males to be assessed on or before 

January 1, 2012, and for females and juveniles to be assessed on or 

before January 1, 2013, and it shall give priority to assessing those 

persons most recently convicted of an offense requiring registration 

as a sex offender. On or before January 15, 2008, the committee 

shall introduce legislation to implement the plan. 


(d) On or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review Committee 

shall research the appropriateness and feasibility of providing a 

means by which an eligible person subject to assessment may, at his 

or her own expense, be assessed with the SARATSO by a governmental 

entity prior to his or her scheduled assessment. If the committee 

unanimously agrees that such a process is appropriate and feasible, 

it shall advise the Governor and the Legislature of the selected 

tool, and it shall post its decision on the Department of Corrections 

and Rehabilitation's Internet Web site. Sixty days after the 

decision is posted, the established process shall become effective. 


(e) For purposes of this section,"eligible person" means a person 

who was convicted of an offense that requires him or her to register 

as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290 and who has not been 

assessed with the SARATSO within the previous five years. 

SEC. 4. 	Section 1202.8 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

1202.8. (a) Persons placed on probation by a court shall be under 


the supervision of the county probation officer who shall determine 




both the level and type of supervision consistent with the 

court-ordered conditions of probation. 


(b) Commencing July 1, 2008, every adult male who is convicted of 

an offense that requires him to register as a sex offender pursuant 

to Section 290 shall be assessed for the risk of reoffending 

consistent with Section 290.06. The assessment shall be performed by 

a probation officer who has been trained pursuant to Section 290.05. 

Every adult male who has a risk assessment of high shall be 

continuously electronically monitored while on probation, unless the 

court determines that such monitoring is unnecessary for a particular 

person. The monitoring device used for these purposes shall be 

identified as one that employs the latest available proven effective 

monitoring technology. Nothing in this section prohibits probation 

authorities from using electronic monitoring technology pursuant to 

any other provision of law. 


(c) Within 30 days of a court making an order to provide 

restitution to a victim or to the Restitution Fund, the probation 

officer shall establish an account into which any restitution 

payments that are not deposited into the Restitution Fund shall be 

deposited. 


(d) Beginning January 1, 2009, each probation department shall 

report every two years to the Legislature and to the Governor on the 

effectiveness of continuous electronic monitoring of offenders 

pursuant to subdivision (b). The report shall include the costs of 

monitoring and the recidivism rates of those persons who have been 

monitored. 


SEC. 5. Section 3004 of the Penal Code is amended to read: 

3004. (a) Notwithstanding any other law, the parole authority may 


require, as a condition of release on parole or reinstatement on 

parole, or as an intermediate sanction in lieu of return to prison, 

that an inmate or parolee agree in writing to the use of electronic 

monitoring or supervising devices for the purpose of helping to 

verify his or her compliance with all other conditions of parole. The 

devices shall not be used to eavesdrop or record any conversation, 

except a conversation between the parolee and the agent supervising 

the parolee which is to be used solely for the purposes of voice 

identification. 


(b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), commencing July 1, 2008, 

every adult male who is convicted of an offense that requires him to 

register as a sex offender pursuant to Section 290 shall be assessed 

for the risk of reoffending consistent with Section 290.06. The 

assessment shall be performed by a parole officer who has been 

trained pursuant to Section 290.05. Every adult male who has a risk 

assessment of high shall be continuously electronically monitored 

while on parole, unless the department determines that such 

monitoring is unnecessary for a particular person. The monitoring 

device used for these purposes shall be identified as one that 

employs the latest available proven effective monitoring technology. 

Nothing in this section prohibits parole authorities from using 

electronic monitoring technology pursuant to any other provision of 

law. 


(c) Beginning January 1, 2009, and every two years thereafter, the 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation shall report to the 

Legislature and to the Governor on the effectiveness of continuous 

electronic monitoring of offenders pursuant to subdivision (b). The 

report shall include the costs of monitoring and the recidivism rates 

of those persons who have been monitored. 




SEC. 6. If the Commission on State Mandates determines that this 

act contains costs mandated by the state, reimbursement to local 

agencies and school districts for those costs shall be made pursuant 

to Part 7 (commencing with Section 17500) of Division 4 of Title 2 of 

the Government Code. 

SEC. 7. This act is an urgency statute necessary for the immediate 


preservation of the public peace, health, or safety within the 

meaning of Article IV of the Constitution and shall go into immediate 

effect. The facts constituting the necessity are: In order to 

protect public safety by ensuring that sex offenders are 

electronically monitored, it is necessary that this act take effect 

immediately. 
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Date of Hearing: August 16, 2006 


ASSEMBLY COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS 

Judy Chu, Chair 


SB 1178 (Speier) - As Amended: August 7, 2006 

Policy Committee: Public 

SafetyVote: 6-0 


Urgency : No State Mandated Local Program: 
Yes Reimbursable: Yes 

SUMMARY 


This bill requires all registered sex offenders to undergo a 

risk-assessment, and, if assessed as a high risk for 

re-offending, to be electronically monitored while on probation 

or parole. Specifically, this bill: 


1)Creates a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 

presented by convicted sex offenders: the State Authorized 

Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO), and creates 

the SARATSO Review Committee to determine the appropriate 

assessment tools. 


2)Requires the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation 

(CDCR) to consult with the Department of Mental Health (DMH) 

and experts in sex offender risk assessment, on or before 

January 1, 2008, and to establish a training program for 

probation officers, parole officers and any other persons 

authorized to administer SARATSO. 


3)Requires, beginning January 1, 2008, every adult male sex 

offender who is assessed as a high risk for re-offending to be 

electronically monitored while on probation or parole, unless 

the court determines monitoring is inappropriate for a 

particular person. 


4)Specifies that the. electronic monitoring device employ the 

"latest available proven effective monitoring technology.'' 


5)Requires, beginning January 1, 2009, CDCR and county probation 

departments to report to the Legislature and to the governor 

on the effectiveness of mandatory electronic monitoring, 
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including the costs of the monitoring and the recidivism rates 

of those persons who have been monitored. 


FISCAL EFFECT 


1)SARATSO , Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the 
risk presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and 
local authorities in the use of the assessment tool, assessing 
sex offenders, increasing state and local parole and probation 
staff to supervise more offenders for longer periods of time, 
based on risk assessment ratings, and reporting will result in 
state and reimbursable local costs in the tens of millions. 

2)Electronic Monitoring. State and reimbursable local costs in 

the tens of millions of dollars to provide electronic 

monitoring for high risk parolees and probationers. For 

example, to cover the portion of CDCR1s current High Risk Sex 

Offender parole population (about 2,000 parolees) not 

currently under electronic monitoring, CDCR would require 

about $10 million in 2007-08, To the extent the SARATSO 

results in additional high risk parolees, these costs would 

increase significantly. (Currently CDCR is budgeted to provide 

Global Positioning System surveillance on 1,000 high risk sex 

'offenders on parole.) 


~eirnbursable annual local costs would likely be somewhat less, 

assuming a smaller number of offenders, 


COMMENTS 


1)Rationale . The author states that global positioning system 
(GPS) surveillance should be used to track sex offenders 
assessed as high risks for re-offending. With about 100,000 
registered sex offenders in California, including about 20,000 
on parole or probation, the author contends the state must use 
every possible tool, including advanced technology to protect 
Californians. 

2)Jessica1s Law and SB 1128 . The SARATSO provisions in this bill 
are identical to those contained in SB 1128 (Alquist), which 
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is also before this committee today. -The electronic monitoring 

provisions in this bill are similar to those contained in 

Proposition 83 (Jessica's Law), which will be on the November 

statewide ballot. Prop 83 requires GPS monitoring of all 

registered sex offenders, for life, though Prop 83 applies 

only to registered sex offenders who served state prison 

sentences, thus omitting registered sex offenders on 

probation. 


If approved by the voters, the GPS provisions in Prop 83 will 

chapter out the provisions in this bill related to parolees, 

leaving the electronic monitoring requirement for high risk 

sex offenders on probation. 


3)GPS and Electronic Monitoring . Electronic monitoring is often 
used for house arrest via ankle bracelets. Offenders wear 
devices that permit periodic checks of their whereabouts by 
telephone signal. If the offender moves too far from the 
phone, or disables the device, authorities are alerted 
electronically. GPS uses satellite tracking. Offenders wear 
ankle bracelets and carry packs containing mobile receivers. 
When the offenders are sleeping or sitting, the packs are 
placed near them. A monitoring station receives data from 
offenders using the system and tracks them constantly, GPS can 
follow and locate an offender instantly, rather than merely 
signaling whether a person is home. GPS can be programmed to 
notify authorities or potential victims if an offender enters 
a so-called exclusion zone where the person is not allowed to 
go, such as the home of a victim or a school. 

As drafted, this bill requires electronic monitoring, though 

the bill requires the use of the "latest available proven 

effective monitoring technology," which could be interpreted 

as GPS. 


4)Technical Amendments . The author should clarify whether the 
reports required to begin in January 2009 are intended to be 
provided annually. 

Analysis Prepared by : Geoff Long / APPR. / (916) 319-2081 
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Hearing Date: 5/25/06 Amended: 4/6/06 

Consultant: Nora Lynn Policy Vote: Public Safety 6-0 


BILL SUMMARY: SB 1178 requires adult male registered sex 

offenders to be assessed for risk of re-offense utilizing a 

specified assessment methodology. All those who are assessed as 

posing a moderate-high or high risk of re-offense would be 

required to be electronically monitored while on probation or 

parole, except as specified. SB 1178 requires the Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation (CDCR) by January 1, 2008, to 

develop a training program for probation and parole officers as 

well as any others permitted by law to conduct sex offender risk 

assessments. SB 1178 further states that its training component 

is only to become operative if similar provisions contained in 

SB 1128 (Alquist), an urgency measure on calendar for today's 

hearing, are not enacted on or before January 1, 2007. 


Fiscal Impact (in thousands) 


Maj or Provisions 2006-07 2007-08 2008-09 Fund 


STATIC-99 training $3,000 $300 $300 General* 

STATIC-99 assessments $500 range beginning in 2008-09 General* 


GPS equipment, monitoring $50 million range beginning in 

2008-09 General* 


Reporting Likely minor costs beginning in 

2008-OgGeneral* 


* Reflects combined probation and parole cost estimates and only 
those in custody being assessed; requirements placed on 
probation programs (assessing sex offenders, monitoring sex 
offenders electronically and training probation officers) 
constitute a state-mandated local program 
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STAFF COMMENTS: SUSPENSE FILE. AS PROPOSED TO BE AMENDED. 


Current law authorizes probation and parole authorities to use 

electronic monitoring to supervise probationers and parolees. 


SB 1178 would require all registered adult male sex offenders to 

be assessed for risk of re-offense using a specific assessment 

tool (STATIC-99, required in the measure). For those on 

probation or parole whose STATIC-99 scores indicate pose a 

medium-high or high risk of re-offending, SB 1178 would require 

they be electronically monitored during their supervision, 

unless a court specifies such monitoring is unnecessary for a 

particular person. Training for probation department staff in 

conducting STATIC-99 assessments would be provided by CDCR 

beginning in 2008. 
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AS PROPOSED TO BE AMENDED: Author's amendments would: 

Delay STATIC-99 assessments until July 1, 2008; 

Clarify that STATIC-99 assessments are to be conducted 


on all adult male sex offenders on probation or parole; 

Require CDCR and DMH to research and make 


recommendations for a risk assessment tool doe female and 

juvenile sex offenders; 

Require CDCR and local authorities to report to the 


Legislature beginning Jan.1, 2009, on the impact of 

electronic monitoring as relates to programmatic costs and 

recidivism rates of those monitored; 

Renders the measure inoperative if Jessica's Law is 


approved by the voters. 




- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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SENATE THIRD READING 

SB 1178 (Speier) 

As Amended August 23, 2006 

2/3 vote. Urgency 


SENATE VOTE :38-0 


PUBLIC SAFETY 6- 0 APPROPRIATIONS 18-0 

(~yes:I~eno,La Suer, Dymally, 	 I~yes:l~hu,
Sharon Runner, Bass, 

I~oldberg, Spitzer, Lieber I 	 I erg, Calderon, De La 

I~orre, Emmerson, Haynes, 
I~arnette, Klehs, Leno, 
l~akanishi, Nation, Laird, 

I 	 I 
l~idley-~homas,
Saldana,

I ~alters, Yee 


I I 
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  


SUMMARY : Requires every person required to register as a sex 
offender to be subject to assessment using the State-Authorized 

Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO) . Specifically, 
this bill : 

1)Establishes the SARATSO Review Committee to ensure that the 

SARATSO reflects the most reliable, objective and 

well-established protocols for predicting sex offender risk of 

recidivism, as specified. States that the SARATSO Review 

Committee shall be comprised of a representative of the 

California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation 

(CDCR), in consultation with a representative of the 

Department of Mental Health (DMH) and a representative of the 

Attorney General's Office; the Committee shall consult with 

specified experts as it deems appropriate. 


2)States that on or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 

Committee shall determine whether the Static-99 should be 

supplemented with an actuarial instrument that measures 

dynamic risk factors or whether the Static-99 should be 

replaced as the SARATSO with a different risk assessment tool, 

If the Committee unanimously agrees on changes to be made to 


the SARATSO, the Committee shall advise the Governor and the 

Legislature and shall post its decision on the CDCR Web site. 

Provides that 60 days after the decision is posted, the 


1 

I 

I 

I 

1 
I
1 
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selected tool shall become the SARATSO for adult males. 


3)States that commencing on January 1, 2007, the SARATSO for 

adult male sex offender registrants shall be the STATIC-99 

assessment scale. 


4)Provides that on or before January 1, 2007, the SARATSO Review 

Committee shall research risk assessment tools for females and 

juveniles required to register as sex offenders. States that 

if the Committee unanimously agrees on an appropriate 

assessment tool for these populations, the Committee shall 

advise the Governor and the Legislature and shall post its 

decision on the CDCR Web site. Provides that 60 days after 

the decision is posted, the selected tool shall become the 

SARATSO for females and/or juveniles, as specified. 


5) States that on or before January 1, 2008, the SARATSO Review 

Committee, in consultation with probation and parole officers, 

shall establish a training program for probation officers, 

local law enforcement personnel and other specified persons. 

Requires any person who administers the SARATSO to receive 

training no less frequently than every two years. 


6)~rovides that on or before July 1, 2008, the SARATSO shall be 
administered as follows, and the assessments shall take place 
at least four months but no sooner than 10 months prior to 
release from incarceration or commitment, or termination of 
parole : 

a) CDCR shall assess every eligible person who is 

incarcerated in state prison, as specified. 


b) CDCR shall assess every eligible person who is on 

parole, as specified. 


c) The DMH shall assess every eligible person committed to 

DMH, as specified. 


7)Requires each probation department to assess every eligible 

person under its supervision prior to the termination of 

probation but no later than January 1, 2010. 


8)Requires the SARATSO Review Committee, prior to January 15, 

2008, to introduce legislation to imp1ement.a plan to assess 

eligible persons not assessed by CDCR or DMH. 
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9)Requires the SARATSO Review Committee to research the 

appropriateness and feasibility of providing a means by which 

an eligible person subject to assessment may, at his or her 

own expense, be assessed with the SARATSO by a governmental 

entity prior to his or her scheduled assessment. If the 

Committee unanimously agrees that such a process is 

appropriate and feasible, the Committee shall advise the 

Governor and the Legislature and shall post its decision on 

the CDCR Web site. Provides that 60 days after the decision 

is posted, the established process shall become effective. 


10)Defines "eligible personl1 as a person convicted of a sex 

offense that requires him or her to register as a sex offender 

pursuant to Penal Code Section 290 and has not been assessed 

with the SARATSO within the previous five years. 


11)Provides that commencing July 1, 2008, every adult male 

convicted of an offense that requires him to register as a sex 

offender shall be assessed for the risk of re-offending, as 

specified. States that this assessment shall be conducted by 

a probation officer trained, as specified. 


12)Provides that every adult male who has a risk assessment of 

"highu shall be continuously electronically monitored while on 

probation unless a court determines that such monitoring is 

unnecessary for a particular person, 


13)States that beginning January 1, 2009, each probation 

department shall report to the Legislature and the Governor on 

the effectiveness of continuous electronic monitoring, 

including the costs of monitoring and the recidivism rates of 

those persons who have been monitored. 


14)Allows the parole authority to require, as a condition of 

release on parole, reinstatement of parole or as an 

intermediate sanction in lieu of return to prison that an 

inmate or parolee agree in writing to the use of electronic 

monitoring or supervising devices for the purpose of helping 

to verify his or her compliance with all other conditions of 

parole. 


15)States that commencing July 1, 2008, every adult male 

convicted of an offense that requires him to register as a sex 

offender to be assessed for the risk of re-offending. The 
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assessment shall be conducted by a parole officer who has been 

trained as specified. 


16)Requires every adult male who has a risk assessment of "highu 

shall be continuously electronically monitored while on parole 

unless the CDCR determines that such monitoring is unnecessary 

for a particular person. 


17)States that beginning January 1, 2009 and every two years 

thereafter, CDCR shall report to the Legislature and to the 

Governor on the effectiveness of continuous electronic 

monitoring, including the costs and the recidivism rates of 

the persons who have been monitored. 


18)Specifies that the monitoring device shall be identified as 

one that employs the latest available proven effective 

monitoring technology. 


19)Contains an urgency clause. 


FISCAL EFFECT : According to the Assembly Appropriations 
Committee: 

1)Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 

presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and local 

authorities in the use of the assessment tool, assessing sex 

offenders, increasing state and local parole and probation 

staff to supervise more offenders for longer periods of time, 

based on risk assessment ratings, and reporting will result in 

state and reimbursable local costs in the tens of millions. 


2)State and reimbursable local costs in the tens of millions of 
dollars to provide electronic monitoring for high risk 
parolees and probationers. For example, to cover the portion 
of CDCR1s current high risk sex offender parole population 
(about 2,000 parolees) not currently under electronic 
monitoring, CDCR would require about $10 million in 2007-08, 
To the extent that this bill results in additional high risk 
parolees, these costs would increase significantly, 
[Currently CDCR is budgeted to provide Global Positioning 
System (GPS) surveillance on 1,000 high risk sex offenders on 
parole.] 

Reimbursable annual local costs would likely be somewhat less, 

assuming a smaller number of offenders. 
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COMMENTS : According to the author, '!This bill requires parole 
and probation authorities to place GPS devices on all sex 
offenders found to pose a high risk to society. 

lfUnfortunately,California is home to more than 85,000 

registered sex offenders most of whom pose a clear and present 

danger to children and other innocent citizens unable to protect 

themselves against vicious attacks. 


"At least 27,000 of these sex offenders are presently serving 

prison sentences and will eventually be paroled back into the 

very community they committed their crime. 8,100 are child 

molesters and pedophiles, all of whom have committed unspeakable 

crimes against innocent children and most of whom will be 

released from prison before their victims graduate from high 

school. 


"In addition, more than 9,000 sex offenders are supervised on 

parole caseloads, all living and working in the same areas where 

children congregate. According to CDCR, at least 2,000 of these 

sex offenders are classified 'dangerous and high risk'. 

Recently, it was discovered that a number of these offenders 

were allowed to live in motels adjacent to Disneyland. 


"Another 11,000 sex offenders are currently on county probation 

and thousands more are incarcerated in county jails and will be 

released back into communities within one-year. Current CDCR 

recidivism rates indicate that up to 66% of all sex offenders 

released from prison will return to prison within three years 

for committing subsequent sex crimes. 


"While we have some of the toughest laws in the nation as it 

relates to punishing sex offenders, we do not do enough to 

ensure that when sex offenders are released from prison or jail 

they are monitored to the fullest extent possible. 


"GPS technology is a proven method of tracking the whereabouts 

of offenders who pose a threat to society. In fact, parole 

officials have tracked high-risk sex offenders on GPS since July 

2005. These devices provide an extra set of eyes by keeping 

parole agents aware of every move the offender makes 24 hours 

per day and seven days per week. 


"CDCR is very pleased with the results of this program. In just 




10 months, more than 100 of the 450 high-risk sex offender 

parolees placed on GPS have been sent back to prison for 

violating their conditions of parole. At least 30 of these 

violators were tracked on GPS casing their next victims or in 

the act of committing subsequent sex crimes. 


"This bill will help protect and preserve the well being of our 
children - because they are the key to our future!I1 

Please see the policy committee analysis for full discussion of 

this bill. 


Analysis Prepared by : Kathleen Ragan / PUB. S. / (916) 
319-3744 
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Vincent 

NO VOTE RECORDED: Migden, Vacancy 


ASSEMBLY FLOOR : 76-0, 8/30/06 - See last page for vote 

SUBJECT : Sex offenders: electronic monitoring 

SOURCE : Author 

DIGEST : This bill, commencing July 1, 2008, requires 

CONTINUED 
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every adult male who is convicted of specified sex offenses 

to be assessed for the risk of reoffending, as specified, 

and provides that those that are deemed to be of 

moderate-high or high risk shall be monitored continuously 

electronically while on parole with specified exceptions. 


Assembly Amendments (1) require sex offenders to be subject 

to assessment using the State-Authorized Risk Assessment 

Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO), (2) establish the SARATSO 

Review Committee with specified functions, (3) delete 

provisions requiring the California Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation to establish a related 

training program, (4) add an urgency clause, and (5) add a 

co-author. 


Senate Floor Amendments of 5/30/06 delete language stating 

that this bill is "inoperative if the initiative measure 

commonly known as lJessicals Law1 is enacted by the voters 

at the November 7, 2006, general election." 


ANALYSIS : Existing law requires that persons placed on 
probation by a court be under the supervision of the county 
probation officer, who is required to determine both the 
level and type of supervision consistent with the 
court-ordered conditions of probation. 

Existing law states the legislative finding that 

llcontinuouselectronic monitoring has proven to be an 

effective risk management tool for supervising high-risk 

persons on probation who are likely to reoffend where 

prevention and knowledge of their whereabouts is a high 

priority for 

maintaining public safety.I1 


Existing law authorizes county probation departments to 

utilize continuous electronic monitoring to electronically 

monitor the whereabouts of persons on probation, as 

specified. 


Existing law provides for local governments to authorize 

the use of home detention for minimum security jail 

inmates, including global positioning system devices, as 

specified. 




SB 1178 

Page 


Existing law authorizes the parole authority [the 

California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation 

(CDCR) for determinately sentenced inmates and the Board of 

Parole Hearings for indeterminately sentenced inmates] to 

require, as a condition of release on parole, electronic 

monitoring as long as the device is not used to eavesdrop 

or record the parolee's conversations. 


Existing law provides that the "Department of Corrections, 

to the maximum extent practicable and feasible, and subject 

to legislative appropriation of necessary funds, shall 

ensure, by July 1, 2001, that all parolees under active 

supervision and deemed to pose a high risk to the public of 

committing violent sex crimes shall be placed on an 

intensive and specialized parole supervision caseload." 


Existing law further provides that the "Department of 

Corrections shall develop and, at the discretion of the 

director, and subject to an appropriation of the necessary 

funds, may implement a plan for the implementation of 

relapse prevention treatment programs, and the provision of 

other services deemed necessary by the department, in 

conjunction with intensive and specialized parole 

supervision, to reduce the recidivism of high-risk sex 

offenders." 


Existing law states the legislative finding that 

"continuous electronic monitoring has proven to be an 

effective risk management tool for supervising high-risk 

persons on parole who are likely to reoffend where 

prevention and knowledge of their whereabouts is a high 

priority for maintaining public safety." 


Existing law authorizes CDCR to "utilize continuous 

electronic monitoring to electronically monitor the 

whereabouts of persons on parole," as specified. 


This bill, commencing July 1, 2008, requires every adult 

male convicted of an offense that requires him/her to 

register as a sex offender to be assessed for risk of 

re-offending using the STATIC-99 assessment. Specifically, 

this bill: 


Requires the CDCR to consult with the Department of 
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Mental Health (DMH) and experts in sex offender risk 

assessment, on or before January 1, 2008, and to 

establish a training program for probation officers, 

parole officers and any other persons. 


2. States that on or before January 1, 2008, CDCR, DMH, and 

experts in the field of risk assessment and the use of 

actuarial risk instruments in predicting sex offender 

risk shall establish a training program for probation 

officers, parole officers, and any other persons 

authorized by law to perform risk assessments. 


3. States that commencing on January 1, 2008, every adult 

male sex offender registrant shall be assessed for the 

risk of re-offending using the STATIC-99 assessment, and 

that the assessment shall be performed by a probation 

officer who has been trained as specified. 


4. Requires that every adult male who has a risk assessment 

of moderate-high or high shall be electronically 

monitored while on probation unless the court determines 

that monitoring is inappropriate for a particular 

person. 


5 .  	Provides that the electronic monitoring device shall be 
identified as the one that employs the latest available 
proven effective monitoring technology. States, 
however, that nothing in this section shall prohibit 
probation authorities from using electronic monitoring 
technology pursuant to any other provision of law. 

6. States that, beginning January 1, 2009, and every two 

years thereafter, CDCR shall report to the Legislature 

and to the Governor on the effectiveness of mandatory 

electronic monitoring, including the costs of the 

monitoring and the recid5vism rates of those persons who 

have been monitored. 


7. Requires that every adult male who has a risk assessment 

of moderate-high or high shall be electronically 

monitored while on parole, unless the court determines 

that monitoring is inappropriate for a particular 

person. 
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8. Provides that the electronic monitoring device shall be 

identified as the one that employs the latest available 

proven effective monitoring technology. States, 

however, that nothing in this section shall prohibit 

probation authorities from using electronic monitoring 

technology pursuant to any other provision of law. 


9. Contains an urgency clause allowing this bill to take 

effect immediately upon enactment. 


FISCAL EFFECT : Appropriation: No Fiscal Com.: Yes 
Local: Yes 

According to the Assembly Appropriations Committee: 


1. Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 

presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and 

local authorities in the use of the assessment tool, 

assessing sex offenders, increasing state and local 

parole and probation staff to supervise more offenders 

for longer periods of time, based on risk assessment 

ratings, and reporting will result in state and 

reimbursable local costs in the tens of millions. 


2 .  	State and reimbursable local costs in the tens of 
millions of dollars to provide electronic monitoring for 
high risk parolees and probationers. For example, to 
cover the portion of CDCR's current high risk sex 
offender parole population (about 2,000 parolees) not 
currently under electronic monitoring, CDCR would 
require about $10 million in 2007-08. To the extent 
that this bill results in additional high risk parolees, 
these costs would increase significantly. [Currently 
CDCR is budgeted to provide Global Positioning System 
(GPS) surveillance on 1,000 high risk sex offenders on 
parole.1 

Reimbursable annual local costs would likely be somewhat 

less, assuming a smaller number of offenders. 


SUPPORT : (Verified 6/27/06) (Per the Assembly Public 
Safety Committee) 

California Apartment ~ssociation 
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California Correctional Supervisors Organization 

California District Attorneys Association 

California Peace Officer's Association 

California Police Chief's Association 

California State PTA 

Crime Victims United 

Los Angeles County District Attorney's Office 

Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa, City of Los Angeles 

Office of the Attorney General 

Orange County Board of Supervisors 

Police Officers Research Association of California 

Santa Clara County District Attorney 


ARGUMENTS IN SUPPORT : According to the author: 

"This bill requires parole and probation authorities to 

place GPS devices on all sex offenders found to pose a 

high risk to society. 


'lUnfortunately,California is home to more than 85,000 

registered 

sex offenders most of whom pose a clear and present 

danger to children and other innocent citizens unable 

to protect themselves against vicious attacks. 


"At least 27,000 of these sex offenders are presently 

serving prison sentences and will eventually be paroled 

back into the very community they committed their 

crime. 8,100 are child molesters and pedophiles, all 

of whom have committed unspeakable crimes against 

innocent children and most of whom will be released 

from prison before their victims graduate from high 

school. 


"In addition, more than 9,000 sex offenders are 

supervised on parole caseloads, all living and working 

in the same areas where children congregate. According 

to CDCR, at least 2,000 of these sex offenders are 

classified 'dangerous and high risk', Recently, it was 

discovered that a number of these offenders were 

allowed to live in motels adjacent to Disneyland. 


I1Another 11,000 sex offenders are currently on county 

probation and thousands more are incarcerated in county 
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jails and will be released back into communities within 

one-year. Current CDCR recidivism rates indicate that 

up to 66% of all sex offenders released from prison 

will return to prison within three years for committing 

subsequent sex crimes. 


"While we have some of the toughest laws in the nation 

as it relates to punishing sex offenders, we do not do 

enough to ensure that when sex offenders are released 

from prison or jail they are monitored to the fullest 

extent possible. 


"GPS technology is a proven method of tracking the 

whereabouts of offenders who pose a threat to society. 

In fact, parole officials have tracked high-risk sex 

offenders on GPS since July 2005. These devices 

provide an extra set of eyes by keeping parole agents 

aware of every move the offender makes 24 hours per day 

and seven days per week. 


I1CDCR is very pleased with the results of this program. 

In just 10 months, more than 100 of the 450 high-risk 

sex offender parolees placed on GPS have been sent back 

to prison for violating their conditions of parole. At 

least 30 of these violators were tracked on GPS casing 

their next victims or in the act of committing 

subsequent sex crimes. 


"This bill will help protect and preserve the well 
being of our children - because they are the key to our 
future! 

ASSEMBLY FLOOR : 

AYES: Aghazarian, Arambula, Baca, Bass, Benoit, Berg, 

Bermudez, Blakeslee, Bogh, Calderon, Canciamilla, Chan, 

Chavez, Chu, Cogdill, Cohn, Coto, Daucher, De La Torre, 

DeVore, Dymally, Emmerson, Evans, Frommer, Garcia, 

Goldberg, Haynes, Jerome Horton, Shirley Horton, Houston, 

Huff, Jones, Karnette, Keene, Klehs, Koretz, La Malfa, La 

Suer, Laird, Leno, Leslie, Levine, Lieber, Lieu, Liu, 

Matthews, Maze, McCarthy, Montanez, Mountjoy, Mullin, 

Nakanishi, Nation, Nava, Niello, Oropeza, Parra, Pavley, 

Plescia, Richman, Ridley-~homas, Sharon Runner, Ruskin, 
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Salinas, Spitzer, Strickland, Torrico, Tran, Umberg, 

Vargas, Villines, Walters, Wolk, Wyland, Yee, Nunez 


NO VOTE RECORDED: Hancock, Negrete McLeod, Saldana, 

Vacancy 


RJG:mel 8/31/06 Senate Floor Analyses 


SUPPORT/OPPOSITION: SEE ABOVE 
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS 


Bill No: SB 1178 

Author: Speier (D) , et a1 
Amended: 8/23/06 

Vote: 27 - Urgency 

SENATE PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE : 6-0, 3/15/06 
AYES: Migden, Poochigian, Cedillo, Margett, Perata, Romero 

SENATE APPROPRIATIONS COMMITTEE : 13-0, 5/25/06 
AYES: Murray, Aanestad, Alarcon, Alquist, Ashburn, Battin, 

Dutton, Escutia, Florez, Ortiz, Poochigian, Rornero, 

Torlakson 


SENATE FLOOR : 38-0, 6/1/06 
AYES: Aanestad, Ackerrnan, Alarcon, Alquist, Ashburn, 

Battin, Bowen, Cedillo, Chesbro, Cox, Denham, Ducheny, 

Dunn, Dutton, ~scutia, Figueroa, Florez, Hollingsworth, 

Kehoe, Kuehl, Lowenthal, Machado, Maldonado, Margett, 

McClintock, Morrow, Murray, Ortiz, Perata, Poochigian, 

Romero, Runner, Scott, Simitian, Soto, Speier, Torlakson, 

Vincent 


NO VOTE RECORDED: Migden, Vacancy 


ASSEMBLY FLOOR : 76-0, 8/30/06 - See last page for vote 

SUBJECT : Sex offenders: electronic monitoring 

SOURCE : Author 

DIGEST : This bill, commencing July 1, 2008, requires 

CONTINUED 
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every adult male who is convicted of specified sex offenses 

to be assessed for the risk of reoffending, as specified, 

and provides that those that are deemed to be of 

moderate-high or high risk shall be monitored continuously 

electronically while on parole with specified exceptions. 


Assembly Amendments (1) require sex offenders to be subject 

to assessment using the State-Authorized Risk Assessment 

Tool for Sex Offenders (SARATSO), (2) establish the SARATSO 

Review Committee with specified functions, (3) delete 

provisions requiring the California Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation to establish a related 

training program, (4) add an urgency clause, and (5) add a 

co-author. 


Senate Floor Amendments of 5/30/06 delete language stating 

that this bill is "inoperative if the initiative measure 

commonly known as 'Jessica's Law1 is enacted by the voters 

at the November 7, 2006, general election." 


ANALYSIS : Existing law requires that persons placed on 
probation by a court be under the supervision of the county 
probation officer, who is required to determine both the 
level and type of supervision consistent with the 
court-ordered conditions of probation. 

Existing law states the legislative finding that 

"continuous electronic monitoring has proven to be an 

effective risk management tool for supervising high-risk 

persons on probation who are likely to reoffend where 

prevention and knowledge of their whereabouts is a high 

priority for 

maintaining public safety." 


Existing law authorizes county probation departments to 

utilize continuous electronic monitoring to electronically 

monitor the whereabouts of persons on probation, as 

specified. 


Existing law provides for local governments to authorize 

the use of home detention for minimum security jail 

inmates, including global positioning system devices, as 

specified. 
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Existing law authorizes the parole authority [the 

California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation 

(CDCR) for determinately sentenced inmates and the Board of 

Parole Hearings for indeterminately sentenced inmates] to 

require, as a condition of release on parole, electronic 

monitoring as long as the device is not used to eavesdrop 

or record the parolee's conversations. 


xis sting law provides that the "Department of Corrections, 

to the maximum extent practicable and feasible, and subject 

to legislative appropriation of necessary funds, shall 

ensure, by July 1, 2001, that all parolees under active 

supervision and deemed to pose a high risk to the public of 

committing violent sex crimes shall be placed on an 

intensive and specialized parole supervision caseload." 


Existing law further provides that the "Department of 

Corrections shall develop and, at the discretion of the 

director, and subject to an appropriation of the necessary 

funds, may implement a plan for the implementation of 

relapse prevention treatment programs, and the provision of 

other services deemed necessary by the department, in 

conjunction with intensive and specialized parole 

supervision, to reduce the recidivism of high-risk sex 

offenders." 


Existing law states the legislative finding that 

continuous electronic monitoring has proven to be an 


effective risk management tool for supervising high-risk 

persons on parole who are likely to reoffend where 

prevention and knowledge of their whereabouts is a high 

priority for maintaining public safety." 


Existing law authorizes CDCR to llutilize continuous 

electronic monitoring to electronically monitor the 

whereabouts of persons on parole," as specified. 


This bill, commencing July 1, 2008, requires every adult 

male convicted of an offense that requires him/her to 

register as a sex offender to be assessed for risk of 

re-offending using the STATIC-99 assessment. Specifically, 

this bill: 


1. Requires the CDCR to consult with the Department of 
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Mental Health (DMH) and experts in sex offender risk 

assessment, on or before January 1, 2008, and to 

establish a training program for probation officers, 

parole officers and any other persons. 


2. States that on or before January 1, 2008, CDCR, DMH, and 

experts in the field of risk assessment and the use of 

actuarial risk instruments in predicting sex offender 

risk shall establish a training program for probation 

officers, parole officers, and any other persons 

authorized by law to perform risk assessments. 


3. States that commencing on January 1, 2008, every adult 

male sex offender registrant shall be assessed for the 

risk of re-offending using the STATIC-99 assessment, and 

that the assessment shall be performed by a probation 

officer who has been trained as specified. 


4. Requires that every adult male who has a risk assessment 

of moderate-high or high shall be electronically 

monitored while on probation unless the court determines 

that monitoring is inappropriate for a particular 

person. 


5. Provides that the electronic monitoring device shall be 

identified as the one that employs the latest available 

proven effective monitoring technology. States, 

however, that nothing in this section shall prohibit 

probation authorities from using electronic monitoring 

technology pursuant to any other provision of law. 


6. States that, beginning January 1, 2009, and every two 

years thereafter, CDCR shall report to the Legislature 

and to the Governor on the effectiveness of mandatory 

electronic monitoring, including the costs of the 

monitoring and the recidivism rates of those persons who 

have been monitored. 


7. Requires that every adult male who has a risk assessment 

of moderate-high or high shall be electronically 

monitored while on parole, unless the court determines 

that monitoring is inappropriate for a particular 

person. 
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8. Provides that the electronic monitoring device shall be 

identified as the one that employs the latest available 

proven effective monitoring technology. States, 

however, that nothing in this section shall prohibit 

probation authorities from using electronic monitoring 

technology pursuant to any other provision of law. 


9. Contains an urgency clause allowing this bill to take 

effect immediately upon enactment. 


FISCAL EFFECT : Appropriation: No Fiscal Com.: Yes 
Local: Yes 

According to the Assembly Appropriations Committee: 


Creating a state and local scheme for assessing the risk 

presented by convicted sex offenders, training state and 

local authorities in the use of the assessment tool, 

assessing sex offenders, increasing state and local 

parole and probation staff to supervise more offenders 

for longer periods of time, based on risk assessment 

ratings, and reporting will result in state and 

reimbursable local costs in the tens of millions. 


2. State and reimbursable local costs in the tens of 

millions of dollars to provide electronic monitoring for 

high risk parolees and probationers. For example, to 

cover the portion of CDCR1s current high risk sex 

offender parole population (about 2,000 parolees) not 

currently under electronic monitoring, CDCR would 

require about $10 million in 2007-08. To the extent 

that this bill results in additional high risk parolees, 

these costs would increase significantly. [Currently 

CDCR is budgeted to provide Global Positioning System 

(GPS) surveillance on 1,000 high risk sex offenders on 

parole.I 


Reimbursable annual local costs would likely be somewhat 

less, assuming a smaller number of offenders. 


SUPPORT : (Verified 6/27/06) (Per the Assembly Public 
Safety Committee) 

California Apartment Association 
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California Correctional Supervisors Organization 

California District Attorneys Association 

California Peace Officer's Association 

California Police Chief's Association 

California State PTA 

Crime Victims United 

Los Angeles County District Attorney's Office 

Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa, City of Los Angeles 

Office of the Attorney General 

Orange County Board of Supervisors 

Police Officers Research Association of California 

Santa Clara County District Attorney 


ARGUMENTS IN SUPPORT : According to the author: 

"This bill requires parole and probation authorities to 

place GPS devices on all sex offenders found to pose a 

high risk to society. 


"Unfortunately, California is home to more than 85,000 

registered 

sex offenders most of whom pose a clear and present 

danger to children and other innocent citizens unable 

to protect themselves against vicious attacks. 


"At least 27,000 of these sex offenders are presently 

serving prison sentences and will eventually be paroled 

back into the very community they committed their 

crime. 8,100 are child molesters and pedophiles, all 

of whom have committed unspeakable crimes against 

innocent children and most of whom will be released 

from prison before their victims graduate from high 

school. 


"In addition, more than 9,000 sex offenders are 

supervised on parole caseloads, all living and working 

in the same areas where children congregate. According 

to CDCR, at least 2,000 of these sex offenders are 

classified 'dangerous and high risk1. Recently, it was 

discovered that a number of these offenders were 

allowed to live in motels adjacent to Disneyland. 


'!Another 11,000 sex offenders are currently on county 

probation and thousands more are incarcerated in county 
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jails and will be released back into communities within 

one-year. Current CDCR recidivism rates indicate that 

up to 66% of all sex offenders released from prison 

will return to prison within three years for committing 

subsequent sex crimes. 


"While we have some of the toughest laws in the nation 

as it relates to punishing sex offenders, we do not do 

enough to ensure that when sex offenders are released 

from prison or jail they are monitored to the fullest 

extent possible. 


"GPS technology is a proven method of tracking the 

whereabouts of offenders who pose a threat to society. 

In fact, parole officials have tracked high-risk sex 

offenders on GPS since July 2005. These devices 

provide an extra set of eyes by keeping parole agents 

awa're of every move the offender makes 24 hours per day 

and seven days per week. 


"CDCR is very pleased with the results of this program. 

In just 10 months, more than 100 of the 450 high-risk 

sex offender parolees placed on GPS have been sent back 

to prison for violating their conditions of parole. At 

least 30 of these violators were tracked on GPS casing 

their next victims or in the act of committing 

subsequent sex crimes. 


."This bill will help protect and preserve the well 
being of our children - because they are the key to our 
future! 

ASSEMBLY FLOOR : 
AYES: Aghazarian, Arambula, Baca, Bass, Benoit, Berg, 
Bermudez, Blakeslee, Bogh, Calderon, Canciamilla, Chan, 
Chavez, Chu, Cogdill, Cohn, Coto, Daucher, De La Torre, 
DeVore, Dymally, Emmerson, Evans, Frommer, Garcia, 
Goldberg, Haynes, Jerome Horton, Shirley Horton, Houston, 
Huff, Jones, Karnette, Keene, Klehs, Koretz, La Malfa, La 
Suer, Laird, Leno, Leslie, Levine, Lieber, Lieu, Liu, 
Matthews , Maze, McCarthy, Montanez, Mountj oy, Mullin, 
Nakanishi, Nation, Nava, Niello, Oropeza, Parra, Pavley, 
Plescia, Richman, Ridley-Thomas, Sharon Runner, Ruskin, 
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Salinas, Spitzer, Strickland, Torrico, Tran, Umberg, 

Vargas, Villines, Walters, Wolk, Wyland, Yee, Nunez 


NO VOTE RECORDED: Hancock, Negrete McLeod, Saldana, 

Vacancy 


RJG:mel 8/31/06 Senate Floor Analyses 


SUPPORT/OPPOSITION: SEE ABOVE 




\wet!aw 
West's Ann.Cal.Pena1 Code 5 290 

P 
Effective: October 13,2007 

West's Annotated California Codes Cu r-reiili~ess 
Penal Code (Refs s:& .Annos) 

Part 1. Of Crimes and Punishments 
' Title 9. Of Crimes Against the Person Involving Sexual Assault, and Crimes Against Public Decency and 
Good Morals (Refs 's Annos) 

'El Cha,pler 5.5. Sex Offenders [Refs & Aiulos) 
3 290. Ses Offender Repistration Act; lifetitile duty to register \ ~ i t h i nspccifitd nunibc~.of davs 

follo\vitlg entrance into or movi~lg within a jurisdiction; offcnses requiring ma~ld;~tot.v I-egistt.lztion 

(a) Sections 290 to 290.023, inclusive, shall be known and may be cited as the Sex Offender Registration Act. All 
references to "the Act" in those sections are to the Sex Offender Registration Act. 

(b) Every person described in subdivision (c), for the rest of his or her life while residing in Califorilia, or while 
attending school or working in California, as described in Sect~o~ih 290 0 0 2  and 791) 01,shall be required to register 
with the chief of police of the city in which he or she is residing, or the sheriff of the county if he or she IS residiilg 
in an unincorporated area or city that has no police department, and, additionally, with the chief of police of a 
campus of the University of California, the California State University, or coinmunity college if he or she is residing 
upon the campus or in any of its facilities, within five working days of coining into, or changing his or her residence 
within, any city, county, or city and county, or campus in which he or she temporarily resides, and shall be rcquircd 
to register thereafter in accordance with the Act. 

(c) The following persons shall be required to register: 

Any person who, since July 1, 1944, has been or is hereafter convicted in any court in this state or in any federal or 
military court of a violation of Section 187 committed in the perpetration, or an attempt to pelpetrate, rape or ally act 
punishable under Sect~on 286, 288, 288a, or 2,Section 207 or 70C)committed with intent to violate Sgi l l c ) l l I r ;  I ,  
386, 388, 388a, or 389,Section 370,except assault to commit mayhem, SC~J(~~I -~-CLJ ,  Lh,11,r ~ ~ g - q g l ~ j ~ l ~  (-71, c-'!,or 
16) of subd~vlsjon (a) of Sect~on 361, pal-agraph ( 1 )  of subdi\r~b~on ( a )  ol' Sect1011363 involving the use of force or 
violence for which the person is sentenced to the state prison, Sectio11 264 I ,  766, or 36hc, ~u l~d~ \ r i~ !~~ j - [b )  IJ 7cc.r I O I I  

36611, subdiv~sion ('b) ofSectlo11 2661, Sec t io~~  2661, 367, 369, 243, 386, 288, 288a, 388 3, 288 4, 288.5, 3);s-7,7$(1_, 
or 3 1 I . I .  subdivision Cb), (c), or Lei> of Section 3 11.3,Section 3 1 1.3, 3 11.-I,3 1 1 10, 3 1 1 I I ,  or 6,former Section 
647a, subdivision (c) of Section 653f, subd~v i s io~~  1 or 3 oi' Section 3 11, any offense involving lewd 01- lascivious 
conduct under sgction 272, or any felony violation of Scclion 3bx:; any statutory predecessor that includes all 
elements of orle of the above-mentioned offenses; or any person who since that date has been or is hereafter 
convicted of the attempt or conspiracy to commit any of the above-mentioned offenses. 

(Added by m s . 3 0 0 7 ,  c .579 (S.D.1721, 3 S. ef'i' Ocl. I.;,21,1)7.) 

OFFICIAL FORMS 

O 2008 Thomson ReutersIWest. No Claim to Orig. U.S. Govt. Works. 



West's Am.Cal.Pena1 Code 5 290 

2008 Main Volume 

<Mandatory and optional Forms adopted and approved by the Judicial Council are set out in West's 
California Judicial Council Forms Pamphlet.> 

IHISTORICAL AND STATUTORY NOTES 

2008 Main Volume 

For executive order S-15-06, issued by Governor Schwarzenegger, see Historical and Statutory Notes undel. IJii::li 
Code $ 3003. 

For executive order S-08-06, issued by Governor Schwarzenegger on May 15, 2006, relating to creation of a High 
Risk Sex Offender Task Force, see Historical and Statutory Notes under Penal C'odc $ 3003. 

Sections 52 and 53 of Stats.2007, c. 579 (S.B. 172), provide: 

"SEC. 52. It is the intent of the Legislature that any reference to Section 290 of the Penal Code that appears in any 
other provision of a bill enacted during the 2007-08 Regular Session be construed to refer to a corresponding 
provision of Section 290 of the Penal Code as renumbered by this act. 

"SEC. 53. This act is an urgency statute necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, healtl.1, or 
safety within the meaning of Article IV of the Constitution and shall go into immediate effect. The facts constituting 
the necessity are: 

"In order to ensure that conforming changes are made to laws relating to sex offenders, it is necessary that this act 
take effect imn~ediately." 

Former Ij 290, added by Stats.1985, c. 1474, Ij 2, operative Jan. 1, 1988, amended by Stats.1986, c. 1299, 7; 
Stats.1987, c. 753, Ij 3; Stats.1987, c. 14.18, Ij 3.1; Stats.1989, c. 1316, Ij 2; Stats.1989, c. 1402, # 5; Stats.1989, c .  
1407, Ij 4; Stats.1992, c. 197 (A.B.2297), 1; Stats.1992, c. 695 (S.B.97), Ij 9, eff. Sept. 15, 1992; Stats.1993, c. 555 
(A.B.191), 8 I ,  eff. Sept. 28, 1993; Stats.1993, c. 589 (A.B. 2211), 5 109; Stats.1993, c. 595 (A.B.595), $ 8; 
Stats.1994, c. 863 (A.B.3456), 5 1; Stats.1994, c. 864 (A.B.1211), Ij 1; Stats.1994, c. 865 (A.B.3513), 8 1 ;  
Stats. 1994, c. 867 (A.B.2500), 5 2.7; Stats. 1995, c. 9 1 (S.B.975), Ij 120; Stats. 1995, c. 85 (A.B. 173), Ij 1; Stats. 1995, 
c. 840 (S.B.295), 5 2; Stats. 1996, c, 908 (A.B.1562), 5 2, eff. Sept. 25, 1996; Stats. 1996, c. 909 (S.B. 1378), @ 2; 
Stats.1997, c. 17 (S.B.947), 5 96; Stats.1997, c. 80 (A.B.213), 5 1; Stats.1997, c. 817 (A.B.59), # 3; Stats.1997, c. 
818 (A.B.1303), 5 4; Stats.1997, c. 819 (S.B.314), 6 1; Stats.1997, c. 820 (S.B.882), Ij 1; Stats.1997, c. 821 
(A.B.290), 5 3, eff. Oct. 9, 1997; Stats.1997, c. 821 (A.B.290), $ 3.5, eff. Oct. 9, 1997, operative Jan. 1, 1998; 
Stats.1998, c. 485 (A.B.2803), 5 128-129; Stats.1998, c. 927 (A.B.796), 5 1; Stats.1998, c. 928 (A.B.1927), # I; 
Stats.1998, c. 929 (A.B.1745), 5 1; Stats.1998, c. 930 (A.B.1078), 5 1; Stats.1999, c. 83 (S.B.966), $ 138; 
Stats.1999, c. 576 (A.B.1193), 5 1; Stats.1999, c. 730 (S.B.1275), Ij 1; Stats.1999, c. 901 (S.B.341), 8 1.5; 
Stats.2000, c. 240 (A.B.2502), 5 1; Stats.2000, c. 287 (S.B.1955), Ij 7; Stats.2000, c. 648 (A.B.1340), $ I ;  
Stats.2000, c. 649 (S.B.446), Ij 2.5; Stats.2001, c. 485 (A.B.1004), Ij 1; Stats.2001, c. 544 (A.B.4), 5 1; Stats.200 1.  c. 
843 (A.B.349), Ij 1.3; Stats.2002, c. 664 (A.B.3034), 5 171; Stats.2002, c. 17 (S.B.836), Ij 1, eff. March 28, 2002; 
Stats.2003, c. 538 (S.B.356), 5 1; Stats.2003, c. 540 (S.B.879), Ij 1; Stats.2003, c. 634 (A.B.1313), 5 1.3, eff. Sept. 
30, 2003; Stats.2004, c. 429 (A.B.2527), 5 1; Stats.2004, c. 731 (S.B.1289), Ij 1; Stats.2004, c. 761 (A.B.2395), # 
1.3; Stats. 2005, c. 704 (A.B.439), 8 1; Stats.2005, c. 722 (A.B.1323), Ij 3, eff. Oct. 7, 2005; Stats.2005, c. 722 
(A.B.1323), 5 3.5, eff. Oct. 7, 2005, operative Jan. 1, 2006; Stats.2006, c. 538 (S.B. 1852), Ij 500; Stats.2006, c. 337 
(S.B.1128), 5 11, eff. Sept. 20, 2006, relating to registration of sex offenders, was repealed by Stats.2007, c. 579 
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(S.B.172), tj 7, effective Oct. 13, 2007. See this sectioil and l:~.rla! ('i:c!cl-~$_?)O.~)o I to 2 C J ! )Or! 3 

Former 5 290, added by Stats. 1947, c. 1124, S; 1, amended by Stats. 1949, 1st Ex.Sess., c. 13, $ 1; Stats. 1950, 1st 
Ex.Sess., c. 70, 5 1; Stats.1953, c. 400, $ 1; Stats.1955, c. 169, 5 1; Stats.1961, c. 560, 5 3; Stats.1961, c. 2147, 5 8; 
Stats.1967, c. 716, 5 1; Stats.1970, c. 1301, tj 4; Stats.1972, c. 944, 5 8; Stats.1984, c. 1419, $ 1; Stats.1985, c. 929, 
5 4; Stats. 1985, c. 1474, tj 1. 

Section 2 of Stats. 1992, c. 197 provides: 

"It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting Section 1 of this bill to abrogate the holding in ['~'c'lllr' \ ~ ; I L I I I J ~ ~ ~ ~ ~2 7 2  
Cal ,4ppp3d 1592." 


Section 3 of Stats. 1993, c. 555 (A.B. 19 I), provides: 


"It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting Section 1 of this bill to abrogate the holding in I't'~y!d~~ .\.ILII~CLLJ~,_'.~-~~ 

C'al,Apl1..3d 1502." 


Sections 1 and 7 of Stats. 1994, c. 867 (A.B.2500), provide: 


"Section 1. This bill shall be known and may be cited as the Child Protective Act of 1994." 


"Sec. 7. This act shall become operative only if Assembly Bill 3026 [Stats.1994, c. 8751 of the 1993-94 Regular 

Session is enacted and becomes effective on or before January 1, 1995." 


Section 5 of Stats. 1995, c. 840 (S.B.295), provides: 


"If both this bill and AB 95 [not enrolled] or AB 401 [not eilrolled] are enacted, or all tllree bills are enacted, amend 

Section 290 of the Penal Code, and become effective on January 1, 1996, and this bill is chaptered last, Section 2 of 

this bill shall not become operative." 


Section 1 of Stats. 1996, c. 908 (A.B. 1562), provides: 


"The Legislature finds and declares the following: 


"(a) Sex offenders pose a high risk of engaging in further offenses after release from incarceration or commi~rnent, 

and protection of the public from these offenders is a paramount public interest. 


"(b) It is a con~pelling and necessary public interest that the public have information concerning pel-sons convicted 
of offenses involving unlawful sexual behavior collected pursuant to Sections 290 and 200.4 ol' ~t~c..l'~~l;~!Code to 
allow members of the public to adequately protect themselves and their children from these persons. 

"(c) Persons convicted of these offenses involving unlawhl sexual behavior have a reduced expectatioil of privacy 
because of the public's interest in public safety. 

"(d) In balancing the offenders' due process and other rights against the interests of public security, the 1,egislatul-e 
finds that releasing information about sex offenders under the circumstailces specified in this act will S~lrther the 
primary government interest of protecting vulnerable populations from potential harm. 
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"(e) The registration of sex offenders, the public release of specified information about cel-tnin sex offenders 
pursuant to Sections 290 and 390.4 oi' thc Penal C'odc, and public notice of the presence of certain higll-risk sexual 
offenders in comlnunities will further the governmental interests of public safety aild public scrutiny of the crilninal 
and mental health systems that deal with these offenders. 

"(f) To protect the safety and general welfare of the people of this state, it is necessary to provide for continued 
registration of sex offenders, for the public release of specified information regarding certain more serious ses 
offenders, and for community notification regarding high-risk ses offenders who are about to be released from 
custody or who already reside in cormnunities in this state. This policy of authorizing the release of necessary and 
relevant information about serious and high-risk sex offenders to members of the general public is a means of 
assuring public protection and shall not be construed as punitive. 

"(g) The Legislature also declares, however, that in making information available about certain sex ofknders to the 
public, it does not intend that the information be used to inflict retribution or additional punishineilt on any such 
person convicted of a sexual offense. While the Legislature is aware of the possibility of misuse, it finds that the 
dangers to the public of nondisclosure far outweigh the risk of possible misuse of the infornlation. The Legislature is 
hrther aware of studies in Oregon and Washington indicating that community ilotilication laws and public release 
of similar information in those states have resulted in little criminal misuse of the inforinatioil and that the 
enhancement to public safety has been significant." 

Stats. 1997, c. 818 (A.B. 1303), 5 1, provides: 

"In order to ensure the continued receipt of federal anti-drug abuse funds by the state and to protect the public from 
repeat violent sex offenders, it is the intent of the Legislature that California sex offender registration statutes 
comply with the provisions of the Jacob Wetterling Crimes Against Children and Sexually Violent Offender 
Registration Program contained in the federal Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 (zuc=llcm 
14071 of Title 42of 111e Unircd States Code)." 

Sections 2 and 3 of Stats. 1997, c. 80, provide: 

"Sec. 2. The Attorney General shall do all of the following: 

"(a) Work with local law enforcement agencies to determine whether the existing registry of sex offenders 
established by Section 290 of the Penal Code is meeting the needs of law enforcement. The Attorney General shall 
report to the Legislature by December 3 1, 1998, on his or her findings. 

"(b) Work with the chief law enforcement officers of other states to develop a national registry of sex offenders, as 
required by federal law. The registry should include persons who are required to register in any state nnd should 
specifically inark those offenders who are registered in multiple states. 

"(c) Work with Attorney Generals of other states to amend registration statutes to illforill persons required to register 
as sex offenders of their responsibility to register in any other state where they may relocate. 

"Sec. 3. The Legislature finds and declares that the amendments made to subparagraphs (D) and (E) of paragraph (2) 
of subdivision (a) of Section 290 of the Penal Code, as set forth in Section 1 of this act, do not coilstitute a change 
in, but are declaratory of, existing law." 

Section 1 of Stats.2000, c. 649 (S.B.446), provides: 
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"It is the intent of the Legislature that photographs available to the public of persons required to register as convicled 
sex offenders pursuant to Section 290 of the Penal Code be current." 

Section 2 of Stats.2002, c. 17 (S.B.836), provides, in part: 

"In order to clarify legislative intent with respect to treatment of sex offeilders on probation or parole, i t  is necessary 
for this act to become effective inunediately." 

Section 2 of Stats.2003, c. 540 (S.B.879), provides: 

"SEC. 2. (a) Section 1.1 of this bill incorporate amendments to Sections 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this 
bill and SB 356 [Stats.2003, c. 5381. It shall only become operative if ( I )  both bills are enacted and become effective 
on or before January 1, 2004, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, and (3) SB 879 [Stats.2003, c. 
5401 is not enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after SB 356 [Stats.2003, c. 
5381, in which case Sections 1, 1.2, 1.3, of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(b) Section 1.2 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill and 
AB 13 13 [Stats.2003, c. 6341. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become efl'ective on or 
before January 1, 2004, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) SB 356 CStats.2003, c. 5381 is not 
enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after AB 1313 CStats.2003, c. 6341 in 
which case Sections 1, 1.1, and 1.3 of this bill shall not become operative, and Scclion 290.45 a f ~ h cI'c11a1Lkdc, as 
proposed to be added by Section 4 of AB 1313 [Stats.2003, c. 6341, shall beconle operative, and Section 4.1 of AB 
13 13 [Stats.2003, c. 6341 shall not become operative. 

"(c) Section 1.3 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill, SB 356 
[Stats.2003, c. 5381, and AB 1313 [Stats.2003, c. 6341. It shall only become operative if (1) all three bills are 
enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2004, (2) all three bills amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, 
and (3) this bill is enacted after SB 356 [Stats.2003, c. 5381 and AB 13 13 [Stats.2003, c. 6341, In which case 
Sections I ,  1.1, and 1.2 of this bill shall not become operative, and $CCILOTI 209 45y i r h g  I'cn,~l ( < t i ( ( ,  as proposed to 
be added by Section 4.1 of AB 1313 [Stats.2003, c. 6341, shall become operative, and Sect1011 4 of AB 13 13 
[Stats.2003, c. 6341 shall not become operative." 

Section 7 of Stats.2003, c. 634 (A.B. 1313), provides: 

"SEC. 7. (a) Section 1.1 of this bill incorporate amendments to Sections 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this 
bill and SB 356 [Stats.2003, c. 5381. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become effective 
on or before January 1, 2004, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, and (3) SB 879 [Stats,2003, c. 
5401 is not enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after SB 356 [Stats.2003, c. 
5381, in which case Sections 1, 1.2, 1.3, of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(b) Section 1.2 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill and 
SB 879 [Stats.2003, c. 5401. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become effective on or 
before January 1, 2004, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) SB 356 CStats.2003, c. 5381 is not 
enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after SB 879 in which case Sections 1, 
1.1, and 1.3 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(c) Section 1.3 of this bill iilcorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill, SB 356 
[Stats.2003, c. 5381, and SB 879 [Stats.2003, c. 5401. It shall only become operative if (1) all three bills are enacted 
and become effective on or before January 1, 2004, (2) all three bills amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, and (3) 
this bill is enacted after SB 356 [Stats.2003, c. 5381 and SB 879 [Stats.2003, c. 5401, in which case Sectioils 1, 1.1, 
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and 1.2 of this bill shall not become operative." 

Section 11 of Stats.2003, c. 634 (A.B. 13 13), provides: 

"SEC. 11. This act is an urgency statute necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health, or 
safety within the meaning of Article IV of the Constitution and shall go into immediate effect. The facts constituting 
the necessity are: 

"In order to ensure that California is in full compliailce wilh the Jacob Wetterling Crimes Against Children and 
Sexually Violent Offender Registration Act and the Higher Educatioil Act of 1965, as amended by the Cainpus Sex 
Crimes Prevention Act, it is necessary that this act take effect immediately." 

Sections 5 and 6 of Stats.2003, c. 634 (A.B. 13 13), provide: 

"SEC. 5. The Department of Justice may develop a training program for police, sheriffs, and campus police 
departments explaining how information specified in ~ y r n g - a p l ~~lol' kcl) of Scc't~g~l, u b d _ t ~ i s l ~ ~ ~ ~  390.(_)1 oI' 11lc f1cntrI 
Code may be disclosed. 

"SEC. 6. It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting this act to ensure that California universities, colleges, 
community colleges, and other institutions of higher learning maintain fill eligibility for federal finds by complying 
with the provisions of Section 1092(f)(l)(I) of'Title 20ott t11c IJrll(vd S w c ,  C'0?5g.11 

Sections 2 and 3 of Stats.2004, c. 429 (A.B.2527), provide: 

"SEC. 2. It is the intent of the Legislature that this measure address the holding of the California Court of Appeal in 
People v. North (2003) 1 12 Cal.App.4th 612. 

"SEC. 3. (a) Section 1.3 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this 
bill and AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become 
effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) SB 1289 [Stats.2004, 
c. 7311 is not enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after AB 2395 
[Stats.2004, c. 76 11, in which case Sections 1, 1.5, and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(b) Section 1.5 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill and 
SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become effective on or 
before January 1, 2005, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) AB 2395 is not enacted or as 
enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311, in which case 
Sections 1, 1.3, and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(c) Section 1.7 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill, AB 
2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, and SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 73 11. It shall only becoine operative if (1) all three are 
enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) all three bills amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, 
and (3) this bill is enacted after AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611 and SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311, in which case 
Sections 1 ,  1.3, and 1.5 of this bill shall not becoine operative." 

Section 3 of Stats.2004, c. 73 1 (S.B. 1289), provides: 

"SEC. 3. (a) Section 1 .I  of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code prolmsed by this bill 
and required by the enactment of AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041. It shall only become operative if 
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(1) both bills are enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) this bill anleilds Section 290 of the 
Penal Code and AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041 adds Section 1C)(!3(~_k~!_l~~_l&~i:ll('odu, (3) and 
neither AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, nor AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 are enacted or as enacted do not aillend that 
section [290], in which case Sections 1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.4, 1.5, 1.6, and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(b) Section 1.2 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill and 
AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 76 11. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and becoine effective on or 
before January 1, 2005, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) neither A13 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, 
eff. Sept. 24, 20041, nor AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 are enacted or as enacted, AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 does 
not amend that section and AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041 does not add S c r l i c ~ ~  ZCI(I.-l_il_rc) ll~i;j:c~n~ll 
Code, and (4) this bill is enacted after AB 2395 CStats.2004, c. 7611, in which case Sections 1, 1.1, 1. 3, 1.4, 1,5, 1.6, 
and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(c) Section 1.3 of this bill incorporated amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill 
and AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become effective 
on or before January 1, 2005, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) neither AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 
745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041, nor AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611 are enacted or as enacted AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611 
does not amend that section and AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff, Sept. 24, 20041 does not add S ~ c t ~ o l l29Q36 j~l-thc 
I'ennl C'ode, and (4) this bill is enacted after AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291, in which case Sections 1, 1.1, 1.2, 1.4, 
1.5, 1.6, and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(d) Section 1.4 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill and AB 
2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, and required by the enactment of AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041. It shall 
only become operative if (1) all three bills are enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) this 
bill and AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611 amend Section 290 of the Penal Code and AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff, 
Sept. 24, 20041 adds Sectioi~ 390.46 to the Pei~al Code, (3) AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 is not enacted or as enacted 
does not amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, and (4) this bill is enacted after AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, in 
which case Sections 1, 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.5, 1.6, and 1.7 of this bill shall not becoine operative. 

"(e) Section 1.5 of this bill incorporated amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill, AB 
2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, and AB 2527 (Stats.2004, c. 4291. It shall only become operative if (1) all three bills are 
enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) all three bills amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, 
(3) this bill is enacted after AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, and AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291, and (4) AB 488 
[Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041 is not enacted, or as enacted does not add Sect~oll294.46to thc l ' e i i ~ ~ . l - < ~ ~ ~ c ,  
in which case Sections 1, 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.4, 1.6, and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

" ( f )  Section 1.6 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill and AB 
2527, and required by the enactment of AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041. It shall only become 
operative if (1) all three bills are enacted and become effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) this bill and AB 
2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff, Sept. 24, 20041 
adds Section 290. 46 to the Penal Code, (4) AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611 is not enacted or as enacted does not 
amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, and (5) this bill is enacted after AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291, in which case 
Sections 1, 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.4, 1.5, and 1.7 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(g) Section 1.7 of this bill incorporated amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill, AB 
2395 (Stats.2004, c. 7611, and AB 2527 (Stats.2004, c. 4291, and required by the enactment of AB 488 [Stats.2004, 
c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041. It shall only become operative if (1) all four bills are enacted and become effective on or 
before January 1, 2005, (2) this bill, AB 2395 [Stats.2004, c. 7611, and AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 anlend Section 
290 of the Penal Code, (3) AB 488 [Stats.2004, c. 745, eff. Sept. 24, 20041 adds ';,~ctlollc)cl,l_(1 4 6 to thc l ~ w ~ ~ lCgcjc, 
and (4) this bill is enacted after AB 2395 (Stats.2004, c. 7611 and AB 2527 CStats.2004, c. 4291, in which case 
Sections 1, 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.4, 1.5, and 1.6 of this bill shall not become operative." 
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Section 2 of Stats.2004, c. 761 (A.B.2395), provides: 

"SEC. 2. (a) Section I. 1 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this 
bill and AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291. It shall only become operative if ( I )  both bills are enacted and become 
effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) SB 1289 CStats.2004, 
c. 7311 is not enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after M3 2527 
[Stats.2004, c. 4291, in which case Sections 1, 1.2, and 1.3 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(b) Section 1.2 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by both this bill and 
SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become effective on or 
before January 1, 2005, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, (3) AB 2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 is not 
enacted or as enacted does not amend that section, and (4) this bill is enacted after SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311, in 
which case Sections 1, 1.1, and 1.3 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"(c) Section 1.3 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill, AB 
2527 [Stats.2004, c. 4291 , and SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311. It shall only become operative if (1) all three bills are 
enacted and beconle effective on or before January 1, 2005, (2) all three bills amend Section 290 of the Penal Code, 
and (3) this bill is enacted after AB 2527 [Stats.2004., c. 4291, and SB 1289 [Stats.2004, c. 7311, in which case 
Sections 1, 1.1, and 1.2 of this bill shall not become operative." 

Sections 4 and 5 of Stats.2005, c. 704 (A.B.439), provide: 

"SEC. 4. Section 1.5 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by this bill and 
AB 1323 [Stats.2005, c. 7221. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become effective on or 
before January 1, 2006, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the Penal Code, and (3) this bill is enacted after AB 
1323 [Stats.2005, c. 7221, in which case Section 290 of the Penal Code, as amended by AB 1323, shall remain 
operative only until the operative date of this bill, at which time Section 1.5 of this bill shall become operative, and 
Section 1 of this bill shall not become operative. 

"SEC. 5. If the Commission on State Mandates determines that this act coiltains costs inandated by the state, 
reimbursement to local agencies and school districts for those costs shall be made pursuant to Part 7 (commencing 
with Section 1 7500) oS Tli\lision 4of fille 2 of' the Go\'ernmon~Code." 

Sections 12 to 15 of Stats.2005, c. 722 (A.B. 1323), provide: 

"SEC. 12. The Legislature finds and declares the following: 

"(a) The findings and declarations made by the Legislature in Section 1 of Chapter 908 of the Statutes of 1996, 
which enacted California's law relating to public notification regarding registered sex offenders, also apply to public 
notification made via the Internet Web site mandated by this section. 

"(b) Releasing the home addresses and other information pertaining to specified registered sex offenders is not 
intended to further punish them for their offenses, but to allow the public to be aware of their presence in the 
conununity and take appropriate and lawful safety precautions on behalf of themselves and their children. 

"(c) The notice concerning sex offender inforn~ation required by Section 2079. I Oa 01' llic Ci\-il C'ucdc is not expected 
to change immediately upon the effective date of this act or immediately upon the notification to the Secretary of 
State pursuant to Section 290.47 of the Penal Code, as added by this act. It is expected that forms accompanyiilg real 
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estate transactions inay reflect the notice in the prior law for a reasonable period following those dates. 

"SEC, 13. Section 3.5 of this bill incorporates amendments to Section 290 of the Penal Code proposed by bolh this 
bill and AB 439 [Stats.2005, c. 7041. It shall only become operative if (1) both bills are enacted and become 
effective on or before January 1 ,  2006, but this bill becomes operative first, (2) each bill amends Section 290 of the 
Penal Code, and (3) this bill is enacted after AB 439 [Stats.2005, c. 7041, 111 which case Section 290 of the Penal 
Code, as amended by Section 3 of this bill, shall remain operative only until the operative date of AI3 439 
[Stats.2005, c. 7041, at which time Section 3.5 of this bill shall become operative. 

"SEC. 14. No reimbursement is required by this act pursuant to Section 6 of Article XIII B of the Califon~ia 
Constitution because the only costs that may be incurred by a local agency or school district will be incurred because 
this act creates a new crime or infraction, eliminates a crime or infraction, or changes the penalty for a crime or 
infraction, within the meaning of Section I7556 ~-f~-~~gt'ljg_t'g~!j~~cl~tt~L~c~~i~,or changes the definition of a crime 
within the meaning of Section 6 of Article XI11 B of the California Constitution. 

"SEC. 15. This act is an urgency statute necessary for the immediate preservation of the public peace, health, or 
safety within the meaning of Article IV of the Constitution and shall go into immediate effect. The facts constituting 
the necessity are: 

"In order to assure that members of the public have adequate information about the identities and locations of sex 
offenders who may put them and their families at risk, it is necessary that this act take effect immediately." 

Foriner Ij 290, added by Stats.1947, c. 1124, $ 1, amended by Stats.194.9, 1st Ex.Sess., c. 13, $ 1; Stats.1950, 1st 
Ex.Sess., c. 70, 1; Stats.1953, c. 400, $ 1; Stats.1955, c. 169, $ 1; Stats.1961, c. 560, Ij 3; Stats.1961, c. 2147, Ij 8; 
Stats.1967, c. 716, 1; Stats.1970, c. 1301, $ 4; Stats.1972, c. 1377, $ 70; Stats.1975, c. 71, $ 12; Stats.1979, c. 944, 
$ 8; Stats. 1984, c. 1419, $ 1; Stats. 1985, c. 929, $ 4; Stats.1985, c .  1474, $ 1, relating to the same subject matter, was 
repealed by its own tenns on Jan. 1, 1988. See this section. 

Former $ 290, enacted in 1872, relating to unlawful mutilation or removal of dead bodies, was repealed by 
Stats. 1939, c. 60, p. 1000, $ 40000. See l-Iealth and Srifctv Code $ 7052. 

Derivation: Fonner 9; 290, added by Stats.1985, c. 1474, $ 2, operative Jan. 1, 1988, amended by Stats.1986, c. 
1299, $ 7; Stats.1987, c. 753, Ij 3; Stats.1987, c. 14.18, 5 3.1; Stats.1989, c. 1316, Ij 2; Stats.1989, c. 1402, $ 5; 
Stats. 1989, c. 1407, 4; Stats. 1992, c. 197 (A.B.2297), $ 1; Stats. 1992, c. 695 (S.B.97), $ 9, eff. Sept. 15, 1992; 
Stats.1993, c. 555 (A.B.191), $ 1, eff. Sept. 28, 1993; Stats.1993, c. 589 (A.B. 2211), $ 109; Stats.1993, c. 595 
(A.B.595), $ 8; Stats.1994, c. 863 (A.B.3456), $ 1; Stats.1994, c. 864 (A.B.1211), $ 1; Stats.1994, c. 865 
(A.B.3513), $ 1; Stats.1994, c. 867 (A.B.2500), 5 2.7; Stats.1995, c. 91 (S.B.979, $ 120; Stats.1995, c. 85 
(A.B.173), $ 1; Stats. 1995, c. 840 (S.B.295), rj 2; Stats. 1996, c. 908 (A.B. 1562), $ 2, eff. Sept, 25, 1996; Stats. 1996, 
c. 909 (S.B.1378), $ 2; Stats.1997, c. 17 (S.B.947), $ 96; Stats.1997, c. 80 (A.B.213), $ 1; Stats.1997, c. 817 
(A.B.59), $ 3; Stats.1997, c. 818 (A.B.1303), $ 4; Stats.1997, c. 819 (S.B.314), $ 1; Stats.1997, c. 820 (S.B.882), $ 
1; Stats. 1997, c. 82 1 (A.B.290), $ 3, eff. Oct. 9, 1997; Stats. 1997, c. 82 1 (A.B.290), $ 3.5, eff. Oct. 9, 1997, 
operative Jan. 1, 1998; Stats.1998, c. 485 (A.B.2803), rj 128-129; Stats.1998, c. 927 (A.B.796), 5 1; Stats.1998, c. 
928 (A.B.1927), $ 1; Stats.1998, c. 929 (A.B.1745), $ 1; Stats.1998, c. 930 (A.B.1078), $ 1; Stats.1999, c. 83 
(S.B.966), $ 138; Stats.1999, c. 576 (A.B.1193), $ 1; Stats.1999, c. 730 (S.B.1275), Ij 1; Stats.1999, c. 901 
(S.B.341), $ 1.5; Stats.2000, c. 240 (A.B.2502), Ij 1; Stats.2000, c. 287 (S.B.1955), $ 7; Stats.2000, c. 648 
(A.B.1340), 9 1; Stats.2000, c. 649 (S.B.446), $ 2.5; Stats.200 1, c. 485 (A.B. 1004), Ij 1; Stats.200 1, c. 544 (A.B,4), 
$ 1; Stats.2001, c. 843 (A.B.349), Ij 1.3; Stats.2002, c. 664 (A.B.3034), $ 171; Stats.2002, c. 17 (S.B.836), $ 1, eff. 
March 28, 2002; Stats.2003, c. 538 (S.B.356), $ 1; Stats.2003, c. 540 (S.B.879), 5 1; Stats.2003, c. 634 (A.B.1313), 
Ij 1.3, eff, Sept. 30, 2003; Stats.2004, c. 429 (A.B.2527), $ 1; Stats.2004, c. 73 1 (S.B. 1289), $ 1; Stats.2004, c. 76 1 
(A.B.2395), 9 1.3; Stats. 2005, c. 704 (A.B.439), $ 1; Stats.2005, c. 722 (A.B.1323), 5 3, eff. Ocl. 7, 2005; 
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Stats.2005, c. 722 (A.B.1323), 9 3.5, eff. Oct, 7, 2005, operative Jan. 1, 2006; Stats.2006, c. 538 (S.B.1852), $ 500; 
Stats.2006, c. 337 (S.B. 1 128), $ 1 1, eff. Sept. 20, 2006. 

Former 5 290, added by Stats.1947, c. 1124, 5 1, amended by Stats.1949, 1st Ex.Sess., c. 13, $ 1; Stats.1950, 1st 
Ex.Sess., c. 70, S; 1; Stats.1953, c. 400, 1; Stats.1955, c. 169, 5 1; Stats.1961, c. 560, $ 3; Stats.1961, c. 2147, 9 8; 
Stats.1967, c. 716, $ 1; Stats.1970, c. 1301, $ 4; Stats.1972, c. 1377, 5 70; Stats.1975, c. 71, $ 12; Stats.1979, c. 944, 
$ 8; Stats.1984, c. 1419, 5 1; Stats.1985, c. 929, $ 4; Stats.1985, c. 1474, $ 1. 

CROSS REFERENCES 

Administration of franchise and income tax laws, providing addresses of persons with outstanding arrest 
warrants, see I<evcniie and l'axa t~cmCode b 19550. 
Ambulance driver certificate, sex offense as grounds for refusal, suspension or revocation, see \/c.!lic.!~\ ( c)c_ig2 
13372. 
Board of behavioral sciences, petitions for reinstatement or modification of penalty filed by registered sex 
offenders not considered, see l3ubiness a id  I'~-ofes.\iorl\ Codc k 4990.30. 
Child day care, fingerprints and criminal record information of individuals in contact with child day care facility 
clients, see uealtll and Safety Code 5 1506.87 1 . 
Comnlitmeilt to youth authority, acceptance, transfer, see Welt'ai-e and Institutioils Code 8 1731.5. 
Comnlunity care facilities, criminal record clearances, see Meall11 and Safety Code S 1532. 
Coimnunity care facilities clients, sex offender, disclosure, criminal and civil penalties, see I feaItl.ljlr~(lSai;'t\/tv 
('ode 8 1522.01 .  
Completion of inprison drug treatment, discharge fi-om parole supervision, ineligibility of person required to 
register under this section, see k n a l  Code k 2 9 m .  
County sexual assault felony enforcement team programs, see Penal C'odc i 1-3857 t't mi. 
Creation of board of parole hearings, see Penal Code 5075 ct heq 
Criminal record information, employer request and submission of fingerprints, unlicensed persons providiilg 
nonmedical domestic or personal care to aged or disabled adult, see \'elfare and 111~iit io11s C;odc $-l5f iOJ\ ,  
Delinquents and wards of the juvenile court, detention or sentence to adult institutions, contact with adults 
committed for sex offenses, see \A/clFdre and Instilutiorp Code $ 205.  
Denial, suspension, revocation and reinstatement of physical therapy license, see Hus~nc=c\ ar1i1 ProtL'\sic?t~\ 
C'odc 3 36bO 5. 
Dentistry, denlal, revocation or suspension of registered sex offenders' license exceptions, see Ui~nci. i l l~ t l  

I'l-olk\\loiI\ ('ocic 9 1037. 
Destruction of records, retention period for misdemeanor sex offenses, see Ciovc~-n!nc~t C'ocic Q-(8!->7. 
DNA and Forensic Identification Database and Data Bank Act, 
Offenders subject to collection of specimens, samples and print impressions, see !cn,~l i'_cjdo.k -2t)h. 
Reversal, dismissal or acquittal, request for expungement of information, specimens from persoils no longer 
considered suspects, see Penal Codc 8 199. 
Denial or revocation of physician's and surgeon's license, sex offenders, see Business and 1'1-01~\22~m~C_Ll<lcl A &  
2221 and 2731. 
Effect of conviction on custody and visitation, child support, and disclosure of information, see I-anl~ly C'ocic 
3030. 
Emergency medical services, suspension or revocation of licenses or certificates, see l Iea1t I1 ii11~1Sali'~\ C'oc1c' 9 
1 793.300. 
Employees of elementary and secondary education institutions, sex offenses, see UIC~J1o11L'odi' 9 440-10. 
Employment generally, disclosure of arrest or detention not resulting in conviction or referral or participation in 
diversion programs, see N o r  C'nde 9 432 7. 
Exemptions from disclosure, inforil~atioil related to sexual offenders and victims, see ( J O L  L I - ~ I I I C ~ ~0 t l L .  2( 

627640. 

Felonies, definition and penalties, see I'enal Codc b k  17 and 1. 
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Injuries or detrimental condition resulting from those who have care or custody of child as prima f'acie evidence, 
see Wclfi~l-LI 1111~1I I I S ~ I L L I I I ~ J I ! ~Code 2 355.1. 
Judicial commitments of mentally disordered sex offenders, certification for hearing and exaininalion after 
conviction, see LVelf'arcl and Lnsl~tutlo~isCode 3 6303. 
Judicial commitments of inentally retarded persons, order of commitment, least restrictive placement, and 
change of placement, see Wclfa~c ancl Ins~ltutions Code 9 6 5 0 0 .  
Juvenile case file inspection, confidentiality, probation reports, see Welfa-c and I t i~ t i l~~~ lonh  r127.L'c~dc> 
Juvenile offenders, work providing access to personal information pertaining to private individuals, see \'\!GI tlu I: 
and I n s l ~ l u ~ ~ o n \  2 19.5.-- C'ode 4 

Legislative intent concerning treatment for sex offenders following incarceration, see Penal C'odc $ -3000. 

Legislative intent concerning treatment for sex offenders on probation, see Penal Code 5 1203.7. 

Licensed educational psychologists, persons convicted of sexual abuse of children and registered sex offenders 

ineligible for license, see Rus~ness and Prof'css~ons Code4$ 498924. 

Malung specific information about certain sex offenders available to the public via the Internet Web site, see 

Penal Code 8 390.46, 

Marriage and family therapists, qualifications, see I ~ U S I I M  and I ' ro i i . ? ; s j (~~~~-C)~~  
9 30e()_iO. 
Massage personnel or owners or operators of massage business, license denial with respect to registered sex 
offenders, see Cio\w-nnlent Code 5 1 032. 
Modification or termination of custody or visitation order, sex offenders required to be registered, see l-glnl I1 
Code 3 3030.5. 
Name change, restrictions, see Code of Civil Procedure 3 1 370 5 .  
Notice required before release of sex offender to long-term health care facility, see Health and Sali:~\iL'oclc 
1313. 
Parole, sex offenders, orders prohibiting contact or communication with victim or victim's family, see l'ciial 
Code 3053.6. 
Petition for reinstatement of marriage and family therapists license or modificatioil of penalty, see 1_!~~\111c:~~_glr_cl 
I'rokssions Code tj 4982.2. 
Petition for reinstatement of occupational therapy license or modification of penalty, see 1 j I I \ I  I ichs. 311.i 
Professions Code 6 2570.32. 
Petition for reinstatement of psychiatric technicians license or modification of penalty, see I ~ C ~ ;11i(1I ~ ~I ~ 
Professions Code 6 4534. 
Petition for reinstatement of vocational nursing license or modification of penalty, see 13~~hincss and ~ j . ~ ~ l c ~ i ~ c ~ j ~ ~  
Cocle 9 2878.7. 
Petition for sealing records, grounds for and effect of order, inspection and destruction of records, see )yglI:d~c 
and Inctit~llions Code 8 78 1 .  

Photographs of minors that are harinful matter, preservation of and access to evidence, application to actions 

under this section, see Penal ('ode $ 1317.8. 

Powers and duties of Board of Parole Hearings when a person has been committed to Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation, Division of Juvenile Facilities, provisions applicable to wards eligible for 

release on parole, see Wclhrc and Inslltutions Code 8 1706. 

Powers and duties of youth authority, condition of probation or parole, see &:_cll:a~c and l t ~ s t ~ l _ u ~ r i n ~  
( ocl~;2 
1767-2. 
Probation officer's right of access to state summary criminal history infom~ation, see Wcl farv i i ~ i c l1I I \ ! ~ L I! I J O ~ >  

Code $ 273. 
Prohibited commitments to juvenile facilities division of department of corrections and rehabilitation, see 
Wclfiirc and I~lstl~utions-- -- Code 6 733. 

Prohibition against county or city employing person or volunteer having authority over any illinor following 

certain convictions, see E'~~bllc R~.aoul-cesCode 5 161. 

Prohibition on use of public funds to provide erectile dysfunction treatments to sex offenders, see i4!c.lfi1cc J 

1 1 1 ~ ~ 1 1 ~ ~ t 1 0 1 1 ~- -- C'ode 9 14 133.335. 

Psychologists, sex offender, eligibility for license, see ~ ~ ~ ~ I ~ ~ - c ~ \ ; L I I L I  C':lilgk 3.
l'l-oIg>>~o~~> 2:)p-j 

1.7. 5S8C'odcPetition to seal court records by person arrested for misdemeanor while a minor, see Penal 
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Recall of the commitment of a ward, see IVolFdrc. ;lid I l~s t i t~~t io~i \  ICoclc k 73 I .  
Reinstatement of nursing license, modification of penalty, hearing, see 13~~si1ic\s (-'~:k k-47601.ailcl P r o f ' c ~ \ ~ o ~ ~ ~ ~  
Release of persons required to register under this section, information to authorities, see Penal liLd_c_i-;')(jfi. 
Residential care facilities for persons with chronic life-threatening illness, criminal records of applicants or 
persons in frequent contact with residents, disqualification of licensee, see IIeizl~Ii a11d Sal'il~k COCIC_$-ijf)SLO(J. 
Residential care facilities for the elderly, fingerprints and criminal records of individuals in contact with clients, 
see 1Iealtli and Safety Codc 8 1569.17. 
Return to custody of parolee under the jurisdiction of the Division of Juvenile Parole Operations, see _\ljglI':~~.c' 
and Inslitutlons Code 1767.35. 
Revocation of parole, rehsal to sign duty to register form, see P g a l  C'oclc 3 3OhCL.5. 
School buildings or grounds, entry of sex offender, punishment, see l'c~ial < ' O C ~ C \  4~y263i. 
Sex offender registrant parolees, residing in single family dwellings with other registrants, see f'gi:~!&_~)clc. ; 
-3003.5. 
Social workers, qualifications for license, see Business and Proi'esh~onh Code 9 4996.3. 

State-Authorized Risk Assessment Tool for Sex Offenders, see Penal Code 290.01 et seq. 

Teaching credentials, grounds for denial, see Education Code 8 34346. 

Teaching credentials, suspension for conviction of sex or narcotic offense, see 1:cIucnt ion Code b 444 25. 

Violent crime information center, online missing persons registry, historic database, see 13enal Code B l33()3. 

Volunteer aides in schools, service by persons registered pursuant to this section, see 1:~1ucatiot~ C'odc 9 35().?!. 

Youth authority responsibilities, see Penal Code $ 600 I et \cc1 


LAW REVIEW AND JOURNAL COMMENTARIES 

A better approach to iuvenile sex oi'kncler registration in California. C'111-istina 11. 1X111c.42 U.S.F. I I{C\ -F-L17 
(3007). 


Child sexual abuse in California: Legislative and judicial responses. 15 Golden Gate U.L.Rev. 437 (1 985). 

Coming of Age in America: The Misapplication of Sex Offcndcr Registration and Coininunjtv Notiilcat~on I-n\\,s ti) 
Jg\c~ l i j c3~  Gartinkle. 9 1 Cal.1-.lick 163 (2003).rlli~i~I~ctli 

Controversy and consequence in Califill-nia: Ch-in~ bct\veen ~hildruii anc1 tlic co11st1 tulio~i.1:1Ic~c_rjK.Ir~yYY!3o~\-c!->= 
25 \Vll~ttier L.Rcv. 889 (2004). 

A crit~cal perspective: Do "Megan's 1-aws" really shield children li-on1 s c s - p x - e _ ~ 1 ~ ~ ~ r ~ ~  IJ--J~y:l-._i(l(!)c)#i). 1') 


Danger in numbers: Calit'ornia updates ils \fersion of Megin's 1.m~and steps furtllcr to protect our cliildrcn Sro111 S C ~  


oi'fcndcrs living together in ,croups. Humnia Kasul, 30 McGcorgc ],.Rev. 528 (1099). 


Escaping the asylum: When freedom is a crime. Grant H. Morris, 40 San Diego L . . I i e v , ~ ( 2 0 0 i ) .  


Examining Sex Oflendel- C o m n i u ~ ~ ~ t y  i ,qS51!-90-55.
No11 ficatiun-hwq, iZIwl I<. L3eclarS. 83 (3111 

Housing our criminals: housinli &the .i.i;,:,l:11.!1,_.3J.<-e!dc:jj.ex-i~ffciides111 tlie [\vsn(~-Sirs[...~;c;fi~.urj~.j~~~~-I-
G a l e  U.L.lic\/. I 3 1 (30031. 


Law enforcement DNA database: .leopardi~inr the -< ;211I ~ < ~ ~ I ! I ~ I ' \ - c I . ~ ~ I I I ~ ~ ~I)> \
iuvcnile I L L ~ ~ I C C ' ~ ~ ~ ~ L ' I I ~ _ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ I - l 
collect~on law. Steven Messner. 38 J. Suvcnile L 159 (2007J. 
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Megan's Law or Sarah's L-aw'! A coinpara[l\c analvs~\~$'_l~ut~111~ lt;iil!rg~ j t ~ ~ h c '  notiiic~lcbi~ U I I Itc:d >j1111:,- illid 
1:rlglatld Megl~nnn .l. Dugan. 33 I-oy.L.A.lntll & (:c1111p.1 .!'C_c>-()L?1300 I ) .  

A primer on the civil trial of a sexually violent predator. Judge Joan Comparet-Cassani, 37-11A c j ()>? 
(1:all 2000). 

Punishinfi t l ~ o i ~ ~ h t s  37 7 1 1 S ~ ~ I ~ r i ~ ~ iI(:\loo close to rcal~ty: A ncw soliitloii lo protect cllildrcn fro111 1,~c~c>p1111~5. I 
393 (2.005). 

The quandary of Megan's law: whcn the cI11ld ssu offcndcr i5 a c h ~ l d .1.11notll~1:. Wind. 37 .I Marsli:ill T T  t<ct5-73 
12003). 


Review of Selected 1989 California Legislation. 2 1 Pac.L. J. 424 (1 990). 


Review of Selected 1992 California Legislation. 24 Pac.I..S. 79.5 ( 1993). 


Review of Selected 1993 California Legislation. 25 Pac.L.J. 590 ('1 994). 


Review of Selected 1994 California Legislation. 26 Pac.L.J. 202 (1995). 


Review of Selected 1995 California Legislation. 27 Pac.L.J. 349 (1996). 


Review of Selected 1996 California Legislation. 28 Pac.1A. 633 (1997). 


Review of Selected 2001 California Legislation (A new safe haven: I'hc eyxins 1c)11 01' ol.t>~~~lgj-j~gi~s~~;~~j~~~i
W Y  O!I 

cali~pus). Dorothy R.Osuna, 33 h4cGeoi-qc L.Re\l. 339 (2002). 

Review of Selected 2004 California Legislation (Sex offenders: No more escaping registration). Jenllifer L. Cecil, 

.-36 Mciieorge 1,.Tie\r. 822 (2005). 


Review of Selected 2005 California Legislation (Chapter 721: b , i d i n g  hex of'fkndcrs' con~~ic[icm c1~1tc>
and ~ - ~ l e a \ ~ '  
--10 thep~lblic).Laura F~iedinan, 37 h4cGeorge L.Kcv. 36 1 (3006). 

Review of Selected 2007 California Legislation (Chapter 340: Closing a loophole 111 CaIifbmi:lls sex C I ~ ' ~ ~ I ~ L I C I \  
cr&htrat~on la~vs). Alissa Pleau. 38 McCicorge L.Re\-. 276 ( 2 0 0 3 .  

Review of Selected 2007 California Legislation (Doing life on the installment plaii.->i d!-clyl~l~>~- ~ - i . ~ l i ~ ( : c lI.175 
rcctdlvism ofcllglble drug addicted offeilders)? Brooke PcleriCt1 [Ienncc\<y, 38 hJcC;clorg< I -287 (2007). 

Sex offender residency restrictions: Califol-nia's fatlure lo Icarn from Io\,\,als inistal<i'\. .Ici1111kkr I>!%> ._:1_8l ._ . Ju l~ 'n i Ic :  

I >  1 1  (3007). 

Slipping through the cracks: Can C'alifolnia's sex ofi'endel le~istration statute bo anlel~dql io include [lilt-OIc' 

\~iolatic~nso t-leather Clancv, 3 1 S\v.U.L.Re\,. 7 1 (2001).l<i~r~bcrly 
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Doctrine. 
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Cal. .ILL].. 3d Clrii~iinal L,aw Crimes &4,.2rrainst Person 3 336, in General; Venue--Fleeing Other Jurisdiction to Avoid 

Prosecution or Custody for Sex Offense. 


Cal. Jur. 3d CrinrinaI Law: Defenses $ 77, Same Act or Omission. 


CA .lur. 3d C'I-iminal Law: Post-Trial Proceedings 5 36, Persons Subject to Collection. 


C:A .lur. 3d Criminal l,aw: Post-Trial I)roceedin~s 38, Who Must Register. 


CA Jur. 3d Ci-irllillal Law: Post-Trial f'roceedin~s S; 39, Pre-Release Advice and AcknowIedgement of Duty to 

Register; Duties of Probation Officer or Official in Charge of Place of Confinement. 


CA . I L ~ ,3d Criminal~,aw: Post-Trial Proceedings 6 40, Penalties for Violation of Registration Requirements. 


.-C'IZ Jur. 3d Criminal Law: Post-Trial Procecdin~s $ 4 1, Disclosure oflnformation. 


CA bur. 3d Criminal Law: Post-'Trial Proceedings 5 42, Relief from Duty to Register. 


CA .lur. 3cl Cri~~linal 
1-aw: Post-Trial Proceedings 5 5 1,  Punishment Other Than Death, Imprisolment, or Fine. 

CA Jur. 3d Criminal Law: Post-Trial I'roceedin~s $ 138, Sympathy, Pity, or Mercy for Defendant. 

C:A Jur. 3d C2riminal Law: Post-Trial Proceedings 5 166, Relationship Between Offense and Punishment--Factors to 

be Considered. 


--CA Jur-. 3d Crilnirlal Law: f'osl-Trial Proceedings 3 202, Construction; Operation and Effect. 


C:;l Jur. 3d V~.itninal Law: Post-Trial Proceedin~s $ 333, Necessity for Advice and Waiver of Rights. 


UA Jur. 3d C'riminal Law: Post-Trial Proceedin~s $ 25 I ,  Discretion of Court to Reduce Current "Wobbler" Offense 

to Misdemeanor. 


C'A S ur. 3d Crilninal Law: Pos t-Trial Proceedings $ 303, Dual Use of Facts. 


C A  .JLII-, 3cl Criminal Lau&st-Trial Proceedings 6 320, "Specific Enhancelnents". 


(XSur.  3d C:'I-i~ninal Law: Post-Trial 1)roceedings $ 101, Conditions Relating to Employment and Family Support. 
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C:A Jur. 3d Criminal Law: Post-TI-ial I'rocecdin~s 5 305, Conditions Relating to Associatioils With Olhers. 


CA hlr. 3c1 C'1-1111111;~1[ I ~ ~ ~ ~ :Proceeci~nrrs3 409, Abstinence from Use of Alcohol by Defendant Coi~victed 
l'ost-Tnal 
of Sex Offense. 


C'A .ILI~.3ci C~-imiilal Law: Post-Ti-ial l'roceedin~s j 477, on Successful Completioi~ of Probation--Penallies and 

Disabilities from Which Probationer is Not Released. 


CA Jur. 3d Criminal Law: Post-Trial Proceedin~s 3 379, Sealing of Minor's Misdemeanor Record. 


CA Jur. 3 d Critninal Law: Post-Trial Proceedings 5 57 1, Particular Orders. 


--CA .fur. 3d Criininal Law: Post-'Trial I'roceedings 6 6 19, Sentence and Punishment. 


VA Sur. 3d Criiniilal La\$.: Post--1'1-ial Procceciin~s 6 62 1, Sentence and Punishment--Probation Conditions. 


C:A Jur. 3d Crinlinal Law: Post-Trial Proceedings $ 639, Matters as to Which Certificate Not Required. 

CA lur. 3d Criininal Law: Post-?'rial Proceedings $ 6 5 1 ,  Appeal by Defendant--Grant or Refusal of Stay as in 

Discretion of Court. 


C'A JLLI-. 3d Ci-iminal Law: Post-Trial Proceedings 6 850, Stay of Judgment. 


Cal. Sur. 3d Criininal Law: Pretrial Proceedii~gs 8 78, Eligible Cases--Exceptions. 


--Cal. Jur. 3d CI-iminal 1,aw: Pretrial Proceedings 8 760, Appellate Considerations. 


Gal. .iur. 3d Crin~inal Law: Pretrial i'roceedinps 8 77 !, Breach of Agreement; Remedies. 


Cal. .fur. 3cl Criminal Law: Pretrial PI-oceedinqs 9 803, Police Personnel and Complaint Records. 


Gal. JLLI..3cl C~riminal Law: Trial & 37, Defendant Charged With Offense Requiring Registration as Sex Offender. 


Cal. Jur. 3d Crinlii~al Law: Trial 50, Defendant Charged With Offense Requiring Registration as Sex Offender. 


C'al. Jur. 3d C'~-in~inrzl ?'rial 5 3 19, Elements of Offense and Sentencing Enhancements, 
[_a~7:  

CA lur. 3d Delinyuenl and Dependent Children $ 303, Commitment to Youth Authority, 

--CA Jur. 3d Delincluent and Ilependent Children $ 307, Maximum Term of Physical Confinement--Parole of Wards 
Committed to Correctional Schools. 

('A .lui-. 3d Dclii~cluent and Dcpenden~ Cl~ildren $ 323, Notification to School Officials of Certain Allegations and 
Findings. 

C I A lur. 3d Dclinq~~ent and Dependent Children 5 357, Sealing of Records. 
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C'A SLII.. 3d F a ~ l i i I ~  I,an, $ 91 1_, Effect of Conviction of Sex Offense, Crime Against Children, or Murder of Child's 

Parent. 


CA Jur. 3d Govcri~mcnl Tol-t L>iabiIity $ 57, in General; Public School and School District Activities. 


CA J L I ~ .3d 1-iealiii2 .41-ts rind Institutions tj 263, Conviction of Criminal Offenses. 


C-4 JLLT. 
-3d Incunlp., Addicted, and Dis. Persons 8 39, Registration as Sex Orfender. 

('-1Jur. 3d Inco111~. Addicied. and Dis. I'~.rsonh 4 38,  Findings and Orders for Placement. 

C' A .ILL~.3d Nar~ies 9 14, Limitations on Name Changes. 

--CA Jur. 3d Pardon. Reprieve, and Commutation u,Rehabilitation Period. 

C'A Jur. 3d Pardon, Reprieve, and Coint-r~utation $ 18, Qualificatioils for Filing Petition--Particular Persons. 

CA SUI-. 3d Pardon, Iieprieve, and Commutation + 19, Qualifications for Filing Petition--Statutory Exclusions. 

C'A Jur. 3d I'ardon, Reprieve, aiid Conlmutation Y 23, Denial of Petition; Refusal to Grant Certificate of 
,-

Rehabilitation; Petition for Recission of Certificate. 

GA .JLLI., Regric~c. and Com~n~~lal ion 3d I ) x c i i ~ ~ l ,  $ 34, Grant of Petition; Certificate of Rehabilitation; Transmittal of 
Certified Copies of Certificate. 

C A  Sur, 3d Pardon, Reprieve, and Comlnutalion $ 27, Effect of Pardon Based on Certificate of Rehabilitalion. 


CA Jur. 3d Penal and Correctional Institulions $ 229, Functions and Duties of Parole Officers; Arrests--Reportable 

Information. 


CA J L L ~ .3d Pen:tl and Correctional Inslilutions 5 2319, Residence Restrictions on Sex Offender Registrant Parolees. 

CA J u r .  3d P e n a l s d  Correctional Institutions 3 262, Tuberculosis Testing; Abstinence froin Alcohol. 

C.4SLII-.  3d l'enill and Correclional Institulio~~h 9 368, Specific Conditions. 

--CA Jur. 3d Schools $ 35 1, Denial. 

CA Jur. 3d Universities and Colleges 136, Employee's Failure to Register as Sex Offender 

CA .lur. 3d Univc?rsilies and Colleges 9 163, Student's Failure to Register as Sex Offender. 

Cal. C'iv. 1'1-ac. Ikplcsyment Litigation 5 3:9, Criminal Record. 

Cal. Civ. l ' ~ . - F a ~ ~ i i l y  Law 1,itigatioli $ 4:00, History of Abuse. 
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C'al. C'I\*--1'1-ac. I-itln~ lv l,a\v 1,1 ~ ~ g a t ~ o l l- --- - -- .--- 4 4:82,Restrictions on Parental Visitation. 

Forms 

Wesf's C'alifi~rr~ia Code Farnx, Go\~cniinelit 3 5 1030 For111 I ,  Ordinance Regulating Massage Parlors. 

\Vest's C;ll~fol-n~a C'cdc Fol-~ns, Govcnlment 9 51030 l-'o~-m 2 ,  Ordinance Regulating Massage Parlors--Another 
Form. 

We\['\ C'allfbl-rua Code Form\, Go~~eniment -- 9 3 7 10 1 Fort11 17,Ordinance Regulating Ambulances. 

\ /c\ t1\C'al~tt~l-n~a Confidential Guardian Screening Form. Jildlc~al Councll r ornls GC-2 I ? ,  

West1\ Caltforri~a .lud~cial Council l-'oriii\ NC-130, Decree Changing Name (Change of Name). 

Treatises and Practice Aids 

3 California Aftlrmative Defenses 2d $ 38:38, Duty to Inform Immunities--In General. 

Cali fornia .Turj/ Iiistructions - Criniinal, 6th Ed. 10.11, Lewd Act With a Child Under Fourteen Years--Defined. 

Califbrilla .lu~--c Inc;t~-11c.tions 6th I,d. App. t3, App. B.- ~ ~ i n a l ,  

liulter. Cal. Prac(icc Guide: I-'amrlv l_a\ifC'h. 7-C, C. Custody Awards, Generally. 

-Rutter. Cal. Pract~ce Guide: I-amilv 12au/ CII. 17-C, C. Child Custody and Visitation. 


Millei- arid Slarr California Real Estate 9 3:13, Requirements to Obtain a License; Educat~on and Examination. 


Miller and Stal-r Califonlia Real Estate $ 4: 14, Requirements to Renew a License. 


2 W itkin Cal. Crim. L*. 3d Criines Against Gov't Autli. 6 10 1, Flight of Sex Offender. 


3-.W~tkin- -- C'I-ini.I.. 3d Cr i~~les  
Chi. - Against Peace Vv'elf $ 11, Disruptive Persons and Sex Offenders. 

--2--Witkin-- Cal.- ('rim I.. 3d Crilncs Against Pcacc \4'cIf tj 37, What Constitutes Lewd or Dissol~ite Conduct. 

2 Wilkin Cal. Cr l~n.  I,. 3d Crirllcs Agalllst Peace Welf 3 49,About Public Toilet. 

2 Witkin Cal. C'riln. I.. 3d Crimes Against Peace Welf $ 39,  in General. 

I Wifkin Cal. C'rim. L. 3d Crimes .4gainst the Person $ 296, Punishment. 

h Witkin Cal. Criln. L,. 3d Criminal Appeal 4 93, Power and Procedure. 

--6 Witkin Cal C'I-iin. I,. 3d C:ri~l~inal.lud~nicnl3 l22,Nature of Former Statute. 
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5 Mritkin--, -. (:al. -(.'rinn. I.-. 3ii-Criminal 'I'rial 4 633, Words in Common Usage. ---. .- - -

5 IVill'in Cal. Clri11i.J~.3d (Iriminal I'rinl 5 71 I ,  in General. 

I V;i~liinCal. CI-in~. Limitation Periods. I.>. 3d Defenses 8 2 10, 

1 Mritkin Cal. Criln. I-. i d  I>efenses$222,Commission of Crime. 

1 LZrilkin C'al. Criin. I,. 3d Defenses 4 229, in General. 

1 \Vitliin Cal. Criin. I,. 3d Criminal Elemerlls $ 7, Wilfulness. 

1 Witl;in C,'al. Crini. I-. 3d Criminal Elenlel~ls 4 9, Facts that Must be Known. 

I Liritkin Cal. Crirn. I.. 3d Introduction to Crimes u,Other Valid Statutes. 

1 Illilkin Cal. Criln. I,. 3d Inlroduction to C'i-in~cs 8 24, General Rule. 

1 Witkin Cal. CI-im.I .  3d Introduction to Crimes $ 42,California Decisions. 

4 Witkin Cal. Crinl. La. 3d Inti-o. to Criin. Proc. 5 53, Collection of Forensic Information. 

4 M'ilkin Cal. Criiu. L. 3d J~~risdiction 20,Crime Committed in Part Within State. and \reiiue 4 

4Witkin Cal. C'rin~, I d ,  3d Pretrial Proceedings $ 6,Notification Concerning Particular Offenses. 

$ Witkin C:'al. C'1-inl. l.. 3d Pretrial Proceedill,u $ 3 C , ,  Direct Consequences. 

4 Witkil~ C'al. Criln. I,. 3d Pretrial Proceedings 6 33 1 ,  Misadvisement. 

4 Witkin Clal. C'riin. I,. 3d Pretrial Proceedirigs $ 332, Plea Properly Set Aside. 

3 Witkin Cal. Crirn. I.. 3d Punishment $ 89, Probation and Parole. 

3 Witkin Cal. Crini. L. 3d Punishment 6 114, Application of Lynch: Dillon Case. 

3 Willtin Cal. (I:riin. 1,. ?d I'unishnlenl $ 1 18, Other Offenses. 

3 Witkin Cal. Urinl. I.. 3d Punishmel~t 3 120, Sex Offenses. 

3 Witkin Cal. Criili. I,, 3d Punishment 3 164, in General. 

.-3 Wilkin C a u r i i n .  1,. 3d Punishment 5 165, Multiple Violations of Same Statute. 

3 W i ~ l ~ i l ~  $Gal. C'rim. L. 3d I-'~ulisll~iient 184, Nature and Purpose. 

3 Witkin Cal. C'1-im. I ,. 3d E'unishment 3 1 85, Persons Required to Register. 
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3d I'uilisllnlcnt tj 186, Exemptions.1,.C:riln.Cal.3 Cl;ilkin --

3 Wit1;in Cal. Criin. I-. 3d Punisllinent $ 1XI,Constitutionality. 

3 Witkill Cal. -Crim. I.. 3d l'u~~ishment3 188, Violations. 

3 ---- Cal. Criin. 1,. 5Williin ?d I'u~lish~net~t189, Collection of Information. 

-3 \Yitkin Cal. Crim. I,.  3d Punisl~n~enl191, Disclosure.5 

3 Witkill C M .  Crim. I_. 3d Punishinent $ 257, Element of Crime. 

-3 Witkin Cal. Crim. I-. 3d Punishment $ 297, Sex Offenses. 


3 Wilkin Cal. Criiu. L. 3d Punishment 5 298, Crime Against Sex Offender. 


3 LVilkin Cal. Crim. L,. 3d Punislunc~lttj 355, Not Cruel and Unusual Punishment. 


3 Witkin Cal. Clrim. L-. 3d I'unishment $ 560, in General. 


3 Wilkin Cal. Crim. L. 3d Punishment 5 603, Remaining Effects of Conviction. 


3 Witkin Cal. Crim, I... 3d Pcu~ishmenl$ 605, in General. 


3 Witkill Gal. Crin~.I-. 3d Punishment 5 609, Where Minor was Not Convicted. 


3 CVilkill Cal. Crim. L. 3d Punisl~ment$ 630, Mandatory Conditions. 


:? \Yi tI;i i~ Cal. C'i-im. I _ .  3~Pculishrnenl$ 641, in General. 


-3 CVil  kin Cal. Crin~.I .. 3d l)~u~ishrnei~t$ 67 1 , in General. 


3 Witkin Cal. Crinl. L. 3d Punishmcrlt 9 073, Order, Certificate, and Pardon. 


3 W i tlcin Cal. Criin. 1,. ?d  Punishnlcnt # 674, Effect of Certificate and Pardon. 


3 \Vitl;in Cal. C'rim. I,. 3d Punislllllent $ 185.4, Transient Offenders. 


2 Witkin Cal. (:rim. I-. 3d Sex Of-TensesSr Crimes # 09, Possession or Control of Child Pornography. 

2....Willcin ---- Cal, Criln. I,. 3d Sex OTfenses L !  Crimes 9 168, in General. 

7 WitI';ii~Ca I .  C'rii~l.I-. 3d Sex Offenses & Crimes $ 534, Arranging to Meet With Minor for Inimol-a1Purposes, 

3 Witkin Cal. I'roc, 3i11 Ac t io~~s4 42, Procedure, 
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!(i 1511tktli. CaI~f 'on~~a I 0 ~ h  I'a~-clit and Clgl_cli--700,S ~ ~ n ~ i i i i ~ r y  Commissioll of Crime. 

10 Witkin, Caliibl.iiia S~unlnat-y 10th Parcnt and Child $ -l_i)i,, Records of Students. 

I O Witkin, C'alifort~ia Surnn~ary 10jtll l'arent and Child $ 50.3, Petition and Order. 

!P-~Z.'i~l<i~i~ 1 0th Parent and Chrld 4 6 1 6, Presumptions from Parental Misconduct. Califon~ia S~1111lnary 

10 Ilii~kin, CaliSol-ilia Sulnmary 10th Parent and Chilcl 8_ 970, in General. 

10 Witkin. California Summary 10th I'arent and Child $ 974, Registration for Sex Offenses. 

-.I 0--LVIkill, California Sum~nal-v 1O111 Parent and Cl1il&?,53m\, Registration as Sex Offender. 

5 Witltin. Califonlia Su~ninal-v 10111 Torts $24(,,Illustratioils Finding Liability 

7 VV"V'I<ILI, Caliro11i1'ci Sulnmary 1Olh Colibt~tutional 1 - a ~ ~9 5.8-9, Sex Crimes. 

--8 #'I tkin, Ca bhrn ia Suniiiiajy 10th C:onstit111 ions l 1 ,:I\v 2 -791,Persons Convicted of Crimes. 

UNITED STATES CODE ANNOTATED 

Child protection, 
Sex offender registration and notification, generally, see 42 IJ_S.C.!\. ~2 I 00 1 1 to I (~92Y. 

Sex offender registration and notification, crime information databases, access, see :I3 I!.S.CT~.j\ 2Q 1bC)(II . 

Sex offender registration and notification, Project Safe Childhood program, see S.('J\. -Q> 1(3C)42. 

Jacob Wetterling Crimes Against Children and Sexually Violent Offender Registration Program, see -12 I I S ( '  1 2 
14071 ct scq. 

Sex offender registration, 
Failure to register, see 18 U.S.C.A. 6 2250. 

Supervised release, see 1 8  U.S.C.A. 2 35u. 
NOTES OF DECISIONS 

Actual knowledge, generally 1.1 

Actual knowledge, instructions 38 

Advisement, review 50 

Amendment 8 

Annoying or molesting children 22 

Assaults 21 

Burden of proof j0 

Certificate of rehabilitation 2 

Change of address, generally 

Condition of probation 23 
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Construction and application (i 
Construction with other laws I 
Continuing offense, failure to register JC)  
Cruel and unusual punishnlent, validity -1 
Definitions, instructions 
Discharged probationer 3 
Disclosure of infor~nation by school districts 2-7 

Discretionary orders 2C) 
Due process, validity 3 
Duty to register 1 8, 1 9 
Equal protection, validity 3 
Estoppel 3-C 
Evidence, sufficiency of 
Ex post facto law, validity 5 
Failure to object 
Failure to register 18. 19 

Failure to register - In general fi 
Failure to register - Continuing offense 1') 

Findings 37 
Habeas corpus 51 
Habitual and second offenders, sentence 
Injunction 35 
Instructions 37-39 

Instructions - In general 2 
Instructions - Actual knowledge _3& 
Instructions - Definitions 3') 

Intent, generally 13 
Judicial notice 35 
Juveniles I 5 ,  I 6 

Juveniles - In general 15 
Juveniles - Sexual battery 1(1 

Knowledge I? 
Legislative intent 9 
Limitations period, failure to register 1C) 
Location 13 
Notice 28 
Objection 45 
Pardon 
Parole revocation 3 
Plea agreements 33 
Pre-emption by state 10 
Probation discharge 3 
Probation revocation 23 
Publication to media 3 
Punishment, generally 40 
Purpose 9 
Rehabilitation certificate 2 
Residence 13. 
Review -19:50 

Review - In general 
Review - Advisement 20 

Revocation of parole 26 
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School district information disclosure 27 
Sentence -++--I3 


Sentence - In general -42 

Sentence - Habitual and second offenders 33 

Sentence - Tlu-ee strikes law -I! 


Separate offense jj 

Sexual battery, juveniles li, 

Statement of reasons 

Sufficiency of evidence 36 

Three strikes law, sentence 4 1  

Time for registration .1-1 

Validity 13 


Validity - In general I 

Validity - Cruel and unusual punishment If 

Validity - Due process 3 

Validity - Equal protection 2 

Validity - Ex post facto law > 


Violation of registration requirements, generally 11 

-I .  Validity--In general 

Notification requirements of statute governing registration of sex offenders did not violate either ex post facto or 
double jeopardy clauses, as legislature did not intend for them to be punitive, and statute had built-in limitations and 
restrictions that showed it was intended not to punish past offenses but to serve important nonpunitive goals of 
public safety, awareness, protection, and deterrence. l3 yr(~11M \'. Citv ol' Whil licl-, C'.I>.CLII 9 9 S ~ 1 h h h ~ f ~ 1 ~ ~ 2 1 1I 2j 
-1032. Conhtitutio~~i~lIda1ire2112 1 ;m u h l c  Scopardv 2 2 ;  MS!I!~! lealtl~ 4.33!71 

A statute will not be held void for vagueness if any reasonable and practical construction can be given its language 
or if its tenns inay be made reasonably certain by reference to other definable sources, E't.(~pIc\ !'g,p -3~ I ! ~ s ~ , t ~ c . t ~  

Dlst 2006) I ?  Cal.l<ptr.Id6 2 $ 138 (\a1 i l p i ~4th 083. C ~ I I I I I ~ ~ !  11HJJ 

Statute requiring sex offenders to reregisterwith appropnate law enforcement authorities after changing their 
residence or location was not void for vagueness as applied to defendant who left his residence where he was 
registered for a different residence, in contrast to a transient offender who moved froin location to location. !'copk. 
1. h4i~\o\~ c h( -1pp. 3 1)15t C ' o i ~ ~ t ~ t i ~ t ~ c ~ ~ ~ ~ i l-'-4-333;2006) 42 ('a1 l l p t l - 3cl 0-2.138 ('kil.,-lpp 4th Y-SJ, I .a \ \ l  ? ~ l e ~ ~ t ~ l  

Mandatory requirement of lifetime sex offender registration violated equal protection right of 22-year-old defendant 
convicted of felony oral copulatioi~ with 16-year-old minor, inasmuch as person convicted of u i~lawhl  sexual 
intercourse with a victim of same age was not subject to mandatory requirement; no rational basis existed for 
statutory distinction between these offenders that would further state interest in protecting against recidivism; 
disapproving f vo -p l~ )1, J O I I C J )10 1 (7:i1.1jpp-It11 2 2 0 .  124 CTLtII < ~ ~ I - . ~ J & [ . Q ,l>eoplc i ioi<lieicr [~Q!)&I -7;) <-?J!.I<~)II ,j<l 
821. 37 C.al.Ith 1185, I29 1' 311 24, on remand 2006 WI. I ILN,.(S5, unpublished. Const~tu~~inlirl 3ljii;[.a\\ 
Mental Heal tlr 133(2) 

Although sex offender registration is not considered a form of punishment under the state or federal Constitution, it 
imposes a substantial and onerous burden. I'uol3lc \._ LIo I ~ I I C I C I - (2CLQOj 39 ('111 f i j 1 1 - I d  S z 1.3-1 _C -+dl- I Si-, I 2 0  
I' i d  20, on remand 3006 \L l1 I i O O i 8 ~ ,unpublished. k1~11ti11 Ih9( 1 )IIeallll 

Statute requiring sex offender to register when he or she "changes his or her name" does not impermissibly allow 
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jury to resolve meaning of "name change" on an ad hoc and subjective basis, outside any standard of reasonable 
certainty. r c u ~ ~ l e  V~nce l l i(:\pp, 3.3_(,'d!Cplx.id$jj2-122- 0413, review denied, ~ , I ~ - I I L ; I Iv 3 D i s ~ .2 0 5  <~k!.c\l~~.4~l~ 

Statute requiring sex offender to register when he or she "changes his or her name," was not ui~coi~stitutioi~ally 
vague as i t  adequately gave fair notice to defendant, who retained his name but added alias to obtain driver's license 
and conduct other business, that he was required to register; although word "changes" was not defined in statute, 
defendant's use of two distinct names fell within ordinary meaning of word. l'coplc L/~iccIIi(App. 3 Dihl. 2005]\ I .  

33 Cal.Rptr.3dI39. 132 Cal.App.lt11 646, review denied. Constitu~~o~ial 4343; Mental H e a l l hL.a\v 
433(2) 

Rational basis test applied to appellate review of issue whether requiring sex offender registration for one convicted 
of oral copulation with a person under 14, but not one convicted of sexual intercourse with a person under 14; no 
fundainental right or suspect class was involved. I'cople \ .  ,k?ile\ (App 0 D1\iL2gJ2_) __13-1_~~~, ICl~~r -2c l!(_)_IJJ!, 
C;II t i ~ p4111 224 rehearing denied , review denied. C c l i ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ t ~ o n a l  m )! 3-- I 

Statute requiring convicted sex offender to notify law enforcement authorities of change in address was not vague as 
applied in case where defendant was alleged to be living at two addresses other than his current registered address 
after being released on bail on pending charges, though one of the addresses at which he was allegedly living was 
the residence address he initially registered upon release froin imprisonment on sex offense conviction. Pcoplc \-. 

-Vigil (~Zpp.6 I ) I s ~ .200 1 ) 1 13 Cal.Rptr.2d 33 1 ,  93 Cal .Apls,4th 483, review denied, denial of habeas corpus affirmed 
130 Fcd.Apps. 873, 2005 Nrl. 1 1 1 1846, certiorari denied 126 S.Ct. 3-43. 546 U.S.90 1 ,  163 L..Fd.?ci 323. Mental 
1 f~altll--l(1?(7) 

Registration requirement for annoying or molesting a child under age of 18 years is valid, and thus trial court erred 
in ordering that defendant need not register pursuant to this section. I''vIc I !!-I:1a te (  -2ppP5 T)~st-!P)35)_)21 ':d tQlr(r 
I 1 '7. 164 Cal.&,p 3d 133. Mental I Icaltl~ 333(21; &kn!a~l_l~cab!~-l!,'fi2) 

Mandatory registration of sex offenders convicted under misdemeanor disorderly conduct statute (8  647) violated 
cruel and unusual punishment under Conht. Arl. 1 ,  4 11.In re Reerl (,l9X3) 19 I C'dl ICptr 0 5 8 .  1;<':j!-3-~! 9r-4, 
h6-3 P.?d 2 16. Sentencinc And l~u i~~s l~mei i t  1601; Cr~m~na l  1226(1)l.a\v 

-2 . ---- Equal protection, validity 

After Supreme Court's conclusion that imposition of mandatory lifetime requirement of registration as sex offender 
violated equal protection of adult defendant convicted of oral sex with 16-year-old, remand was required for trial 
court to determine whether defendant was subject to discretionary registration order. iwpjc !-~ r ) ! j t _ ~ . ~ ~ r - [ ~ O ( ) O j _ j ~ !  
C211 I l ~ ~ t s . 3 ~ 1S S  I . 37 C'al -1111 I 185. I 29 1) -3c1 29, on remand 2 0 6 - ?\'l---ll-ic.>8=i, unpublished, nlcljlal-l lca!111 
469(6) 

Appropriate remedy for equal protection violation, in statute's mandatory lifetime requirement of registration as sex 
offender for adult defendant convicted of oral sex with 16- or 17-year-old, was to eliminate requirement, rather than 
invalidating requirement completely, or imposing mandatory requirement on persons convicted of unlawful sexual 
intercourse with same-age victim. b o p l c  \ ldofstleier (2006)39 ('211 lCptr.3d 82l-L3-7-cj~l-4[ll zsl, on1 185. 120 l'.?d 
remand 2 0 0 6  V\ I .  I 196585, unpublished. St:~tuie\ O4(Q 

Defendant's right to equal protection was not violated when he was required to register as a sex offender, based on 
conviction for oral copulation with a person under 18, although those convicted of sexual intercourse with a person 
under 18 were not required to register; registration statute had legitimate purpose of assuring that persons convicted 
of enumerated crimes be available for police suweillance, because the legislature considered them likely to reoffend. 
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